UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

WASHINGTON, DC 20549

FORM 8-K

CURRENT REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

Date of report (Date of earliest event reported) March 5, 2015

Digital Turbine, Inc.

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in Its Charter)

Delaware	001-35958	22-2267658			
(State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation)	(Commission File Number)	(IRS Employer Identification No.)			
1300 Guadalupe Street Suite # 302, Aust	in TX	78701			
(Address of Principal Executive Offices	s)	(Zip Code)			
	(512) 387-7717				
(Registrant	's Telephone Number, Including Area Co	ode)			
(Former Name of	or Former Address, if Changed Since Las	t Report)			
Check the appropriate box below if the Form 8-K any of the following provisions (<i>see</i> General Instruction		y the filing obligation of the registrant under			
☐ Written communications pursuant to Rule 425 und	der the Securities Act (17 CFR 230.425)				
☐ Soliciting material pursuant to Rule 14a-12 under	the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14a-12)				
☐ Pre-commencement communications pursuant to I	Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 14d-2(b) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14d-2(b))				
☐ Pre-commencement communications pursuant to I	Rule 13e-4(c) under the Exchange Act (17	7 CFR 240.13e-4(c))			

Item 1.01 Entry into a Material Definitive Agreement

The information in Item 2.01 below related to the SVB Debt and the North Atlantic Debt (each as defined below) is incorporated by reference into this Item 1.01.

Item 2.01 Completion of Acquisition or Disposition of Assets.

On March 6, 2015, Digital Turbine, Inc. (the "Company") completed the acquisition of Appia, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Appia"), pursuant to the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of November 13, 2014 (the "Merger Agreement"), by and among the Company, DTM Merger Sub, Inc., a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company ("Merger Sub"), Appia and Shareholder Representative Services LLC, as the stockholder representative. Pursuant to the Merger Agreement, Merger Sub merged with and into Appia on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the merger agreement, with Appia as the surviving corporation and becoming a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company. The surviving corporation was renamed "Digital Turbine Media, Inc."

Pursuant to the Merger Agreement, the merger became effective upon the filing of the Certificate of Merger with the Delaware Secretary of State with an effective date of March 6, 2015. At the effective time of the merger, on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Merger Agreement, all of the equity securities of Appia outstanding immediately prior to the effective time (including outstanding stock options, which were assumed by the Company), were converted into the right to receive a number of shares (or, in the case of stock options being assumed, stock options) of the Company's common stock, equal to \$100 million less Appia's net debt and transaction expenses at the time of closing (subject to a working capital adjustment), divided by \$4.50. The Company issued an aggregate of 18,951,550 shares of common stock (including an aggregate of 1.0 million shares deposited into escrow as described below) and assumed stock options exercisable for 245,955 shares of common stock pursuant to the terms of the Merger Agreement. No fractional shares of Digital Turbine common stock were issued in connection with the merger. All the shares of common stock received by the Appia stockholders in the merger are subject to lock up restrictions, which lock up restrictions lapse with respect to one-third of such stockholder's shares at each of the six, nine and 12 month anniversaries of the closing date of the merger. As of March 10, 2015, the Company had 57,107,894 shares of common stock outstanding.

At the closing, the Company, the stockholder representative, and the American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC as the escrow agent, entered into an escrow agreement pursuant to which 1,000,000 shares of common stock were deposited in an escrow account to be held for the satisfaction of any post-closing purchase price adjustments and any indemnification claims by the Company. For purposes of satisfying claims for indemnification or any post-closing adjustment to the purchase price, all shares of the Company's common stock in the escrow account are deemed to have a value equal to \$4.50, as may be adjusted pursuant to the terms of the Merger Agreement. The Appia stockholders who contributed a portion of the aggregate consideration that they are entitled to receive under the terms of the Merger Agreement to the escrow are the owners of the shares deposited in the escrow account and are entitled to vote all escrowed shares on their own behalf.

On March 6, 2015, upon consummation of the merger, pursuant to which the Company assumed approximately \$1.0 million cash from Appia, Appia entered into an amended loan agreement with its senior lender, Silicon Valley Bank (the "SVB Debt") and the Company issued a secured guaranty of the SVB Debt whereby it guarantied all of the obligations in connection with the SVB Debt and pledged substantially all of its assets, including its intellectual property, to Silicon Valley Bank in support of the SVB Debt. The SVB Debt consists of a revolving credit facility of up to \$3.5 million, with approximately \$3.0 million outstanding as of March 6, 2015, and a term loan of with an aggregate principal balance of \$600,000 as of March 6, 2015.

Additionally, on March 6, 2015, the Company entered into a securities purchase agreement with Appia and North Atlantic SBIC IV, L.P. ("North Atlantic") whereby Appia issued to North Atlantic a subordinated debenture in the aggregate principal amount of \$8.0 million ("North Atlantic Debt"), retiring a like amount of outstanding debt to North Atlantic and, the Company issued a secured guaranty of the North Atlantic Debt whereby it guaranteed all of Appia's and the Company's obligations in connection with the North Atlantic Debt and pledged substantially all of its assets, including its intellectual property, to North Atlantic in support of the North Atlantic Debt. The Company also issued to North Atlantic 200,000 shares of its common stock and a common stock warrant to purchase 400,000 shares of common stock, all of which have registration rights requiring the Company to file a registration statement the later of 15 business days after the closing of the merger with Appia or five business day after the audited financial statements required for the registration statement are available. The warrant has an exercise price of \$0.01 per share exercisable for 10 years, but it is not exercisable until the one year anniversary of the closing date of the merger and will terminate if the Company repays the North Atlantic Debt prior to such one year anniversary.

The secured guarantees to each of Silicon Valley Bank and North Atlantic contain covenants, among others, limiting the Company's ability to undergo a change of control, incur indebtedness, grant liens, make dividends in cash and other customary covenants. A violation of the provisions of the secured guarantees, as well as an event of default existing under the SVB Debt or North Atlantic Debt, will constitute an event of default under each guaranty. Upon the occurrence and continuation of such event of defaults, Silicon Valley Bank and North Atlantic may exercise certain remedies against the Company and substantially all its assets, including foreclosure of such assets. The SVB Debt matures at June 30, 2015, with respect to the revolving line, and April 1, 2016, with respect to the term loan. The North Atlantic Debt matures two years after the date of issuance. Silicon Valley Bank and North Atlantic entered into a subordination agreement on March 6, 2015 pursuant to which North Atlantic agreed to, among other things, limit its rights to receive payment, exercise remedies and enforce its rights, in each case for a certain period while an event of default under the North Atlantic debt exists.

The foregoing is a summary only and does not purport to be a complete description of all of the terms, provisions, covenants and agreements contained in the Merger Agreement and the agreements for the SVB Debt and North Atlantic Debt, and is subject to and qualified in its entirety by reference to such agreements, which are filed as exhibit 2.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K/A with the Securities and Exchange Commission on November 18, 2014, with respect to the Merger Agreement, and attached hereto as exhibits 4.1, 10.1, 10.2 and 10.3, and which are incorporated by reference into this Item 2.01.

Item 2.03 Creation of a Direct Financial Obligation or an Obligation under an Off-Balance Sheet Arrangement of a Registrant.

The information included in Item 2.01 above related to the SVB Debt and the North Atlantic Debt is incorporated by reference into this Item 2.03.

Item 3.02 Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities.

The information included in Item 2.01 above related to the issuance of securities to North Atlantic in connection with the North Atlantic Debt is incorporated by reference into this Item 3.02. The securities were issued in reliance upon the exemptions provided in Section 4(2) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Act") and Regulation D promulgated by the Securities and Exchange under the Act since, among other things, the transaction did not involve a public offering.

Item 5.02 Departure of Directors or Certain Officers; Election of Directors; Appointment of Certain Officers; Compensatory Arrangements of Certain Officers.

In connection with the closing of the merger, on March 6, 2015, the board of directors increased the size of the Company's board from seven to eight members, and the board of directors appointed Jud Bowman and Craig Forman as directors.

Jud Bowman is the founder of Appia, and served as its Chief Executive Officer since the company's inception in 2008 until March 2015. Prior to Appia, Mr. Bowman co-founded Motricity in September 1999 and served as the Chief Technology Officer until 2008. Mr. Bowman is currently on leave from Stanford University, where he was named a President's Scholar, and is a graduate of the North Carolina School of Science and Mathematics.

Craig Forman previously served as the executive chairman of the board of directors of Appia until March 2015. Mr. Forman is a private investor and entrepreneur, a former media, technology and telecommunications executive and former Wall Street Journal bureau chief and foreign correspondent. From March 2006 to May 2009, Mr. Forman served as President of Value Added Services and subsequently as President of Access & Audience at EarthLink Inc. where he also led such shared services as Operations, Information Technology and Customer Support. Prior to joining EarthLink, Mr. Forman was a senior executive at Yahoo Inc., where he had served since February 2004 as head of that Internet portal company's Media and Information businesses. Since 2009, Mr. Forman has served as a director on a variety of public and private company boards. Mr. Forman is currently the non-executive chairman of Success Television, a company he founded before joining EarthLink, and a director of McClatchy Co., a leading U.S. newspaper and information company (NYSE: MNI) and Yellow Media Ltd. (TSE:Y), a leading Canadian digital media and marketing solutions company. Mr. Forman has a master's degree in law from Yale and an undergraduate degree from Princeton.

Other than the Merger Agreement, there are no transactions, or proposed transactions, to which the Company is or was to be a party and in either Mr. Bowman or Mr. Forman had a direct or indirect material interest that are required to be disclosed under Item 404(a) of Regulation S-K nor are there any family relationships among either Mr. Bowman or Mr. Forman and any other directors of officers of the Company.

Item 5.03 Amendments to Articles of Incorporation or Bylaws; Change in Fiscal Year.

On March 6, 2015, the Company amended its Bylaws to reflect the change of its corporate name to Digital Turbine, Inc.

Item 5.07 Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders.

On March 5, 2015, the Company held its Annual Meeting of Stockholders (the "Annual Meeting"). At the close of business on January 20, 2015, the record date for the Annual Meeting, there were a total of 37,824,011 shares of common stock of the Company outstanding and 100,000 shares of Series A preferred stock, which are convertible into 20,000 shares of common stock and vote together with the common stock as a single class on an as-converted basis. At the Annual Meeting, 28,823,207 shares, or 76.2% of the outstanding shares of common stock were present in person or by proxy and, therefore, a quorum was present at the Annual Meeting. Each of the proposals were approved, and each of the director nominees were elected, by the vote of the stockholders at the Annual Meeting. The results of the matters submitted to a vote of the stock at the Annual Meeting were as follows:

<u>Proposal 1</u>: To consider and vote upon the issuance and sale of (a) up to 19,500,000 shares of common stock pursuant to the Merger Agreement with Appia, Inc. (including shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of stock options to be assumed by the Company pursuant to the Merger Agreement) and, (b) an additional 600,000 shares of common stock (including a warrant to purchase 400,000 shares) to be issued to a lender in connection with a separate loan transaction, all of which aggregates to more than 20% of the Company's common stock outstanding under applicable listing rules of The NASDAQ Stock Market LLC.

For	Against	Abstain	Broker Non-Votes
22,985,645	85,241	5,100	5,747,221

<u>Proposal 2</u>: To elect six directors to serve on the Company's board of directors for a one-year term ending as of the Company's annual meeting of stockholders in 2016.

			Broker Non-
Director Nominees	Votes For	Votes Withheld	Votes
Robert Deutschman	21,231,806	1,844,180	5,747,221
William G. Stone III	22,968,626	107,360	5,747,221
Christopher Rogers	21,231,806	1,844,180	5,747,221
Peter Guber	22,965,166	110,820	5,747,221
Jeffrey Karish	22,461,911	614,075	5,747,221
Paul Schaeffer	21,231,806	1,844,180	5,747,221

<u>Proposal 3</u>: To approve, in a non-binding advisory vote, the compensation of the Company's named executive officers, commonly referred to as "Say-on-pay".

For	Against	Abstain	Broker Non-Votes
20,991,365	191,338	1,893,233	5,747,221

<u>Proposal 4</u>: To hold an advisory, non-binding vote on the frequency of future advisory votes on the compensation of the Company's named executive officers, commonly referred to as "Say-on-frequency".

_	Every One Year Every Two Ye		Every Three Years	Abstain	
	20.953.046	110.947	68.715	1.943.278	Ī

In accordance with the recommendation of the Board of the Directors, the Company's stockholders recommended, by advisory vote, a one year frequency of future advisory votes on executive compensation. In accordance with these results and its previous recommendation, the Board of Directors has determined that future advisory votes on named executive officer compensation will be held every year until the next required advisory vote, which the Company expects to hold no later than at its 2021 Annual Meeting.

<u>Proposal 5</u>: To ratify the appointment of SingerLewak LLP as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending March 31, 2015.

For	Against	Abstain		
26,718,798	153,773	1,950,636		

Item 7.01 Regulation FD Disclosure.

On March 5, 2015, the Company issued a press release announcing the approval by the stockholders of the proposals presented at the Annual Meeting. On March 9, 2015, the Company issued a press release announcing the closing of the Appia acquisition. A copy of the Company's press releases are attached hereto as Exhibits 99.1 and 99.2 and are incorporated herein by reference.

Item 9.01 Financial Statements and Exhibits.

(a) Financial Statements of Business Acquired.

The financial statements required by this Item 9.01(a) will be filed by amendment to this Form 8-K within 71 days after the date of this Form 8-K was required to be filed.

(b) Pro Forma Financial Information.

The pro forma financial information required by this Item 9.01(a) will be filed by amendment to this Form 8-K within 71 days after the date of this Form 8-K was required to be filed.

(d) Exhibits

Exhibit	
No.	Description
3.1	Amendment to Bylaws, as amended, dated March 6, 2015.
4.1	Common Stock Purchase Warrant dated March 6, 2015 issued to North Atlantic SBIC IV, L.P.
10.1	Securities Purchase Agreement dated as of March 6, 2015 between the Registrant and North Atlantic SBIC IV, L.P.
10.2	Unconditional Secured Guaranty and Pledge Agreement dated as of March 6, 2015 between the Registrant and North Atlantic SBIC IV, L.P.
10.3	Unconditional Secured Guaranty and Pledge Agreement dated as of March 6, 2015 between the Registrant and Silicon Valley Bank
99.1	Press Release issued on March 5, 2015
99.2	Press Release issued on March 9, 2015
	6

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

Dated: March 11, 2015

Digital Turbine, Inc.

By: /s/ Andrew Schleimer

Andrew Schleimer

Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit	
No.	Description
3.1	Amendment to Bylaws, as amended, dated March 6, 2015.
4.1	Common Stock Purchase Warrant dated March 6, 2015 issued to North Atlantic SBIC IV, L.P.
10.1	Securities Purchase Agreement dated as of March 6, 2015 between the Registrant and North Atlantic SBIC IV, L.P.
10.2	Unconditional Secured Guaranty and Pledge Agreement dated as of March 6, 2015 between the Registrant and North Atlantic SBIC IV, L.P.
10.3	Unconditional Secured Guaranty and Pledge Agreement dated as of March 6, 2015 between the Registrant and Silicon Valley Bank
99.1	Press Release issued on March 5, 2015
99.2	Press Release issued on March 9, 2015
	8

Amendment to Bylaws, as amended, of Digital Turbine, Inc.

The bylaws of Digital Turbine, Inc. are amended as of March 6, 2015, to reflect that on January 13, 2015, the Company changed its name from Mandalay Digital Group, Inc. to Digital Turbine, Inc. by filing a Certificate of Amendment of Certificate of Incorporation with the Delaware Secretary of State. The bylaws read and are certified to be the "Bylaws of Digital Turbine, Inc."

THIS WARRANT HAS NOT BEEN REGISTERED UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AND HAS BEEN ACQUIRED FOR INVESTMENT AND NOT WITH A VIEW TO, OR IN CONNECTION WITH, THE SALE OR DISTRIBUTION HEREOF. NO SALE OR DISTRIBUTION OF THIS WARRANT MAY BE EFFECTED WITHOUT AN EFFECTIVE REGISTRATION STATEMENT RELATED THERETO OR AN OPINION OF COUNSEL IN A FORM SATISFACTORY TO THE ISSUER THAT SUCH REGISTRATION IS NOT REQUIRED UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933.

DIGITAL TURBINE, INC.

COMMON STOCK PURCHASE WARRANT

Date of Issuance: March 6, 2015

FOR VALUE RECEIVED, DIGITAL TURBINE, INC. (f/k/a Mandalay Digital Group, Inc.), a Delaware corporation ("<u>Digital</u>"), hereby certifies that NORTH ATLANTIC SBIC IV, L.P., a Delaware limited partnership (the "<u>Registered Holder</u>"), is entitled, subject to the terms set forth below, to purchase from Digital, at any time on or after the Vesting Date (as defined in <u>Section 1</u> below) and on or before the Expiration Date (as defined in <u>Section 6</u> below) shares of Digital's Common Stock, par value \$0.001 per share ("<u>Digital Common Stock</u>"), at an exercise price per share (the "<u>Exercise Price</u>") equal to \$0.001 (subject to adjustment as provided herein). The shares of stock issuable upon exercise of this Common Stock Purchase Warrant ("<u>Warrant</u>") are referred to hereinafter as the "<u>Warrant Shares</u>".

This Warrant is issued pursuant to, and is subject to the terms and conditions of, that certain Securities Purchase Agreement dated of even date herewith (as the same may be amended, modified, supplemented, extended or restated, from time to time, the "Purchase Agreement") by and among Digital, the Registered Holder, and Appia, Inc. ("Appia"). All capitalized terms used though not defined herein but defined in the Purchase Agreement shall have the meanings given to such terms in the Purchase Agreement.

1. <u>Vesting: Number of Shares.</u> This Warrant shall become fully vested on the date with is twelve (12) months from the date hereof (the "<u>Vesting Date</u>") if, <u>and only if</u>, all interest, principal and other amounts owed to the Registered Holder pursuant to that certain Debenture issued by Appia on or about the date hereof (the "<u>Obligations</u>") pursuant to the Purchase Agreement have not been paid in full on or before such Vesting Date. In the event the Obligations have been paid in full on or before the Vesting Date, then effective upon payment of the Obligations, this Warrant shall expire and be of no further force or effect. If this Warrant shall not have vested on the Vesting Date, then this Warrant shall automatically expire and be of no further force or effect. If and when this Warrant is vested, subject to the other terms and conditions hereinafter set forth, the Registered Holder shall then be entitled, upon surrender of this Warrant, to purchase from Digital up to Four Hundred Thousand (400,000) shares of Digital Common Stock (subject to adjustment as provided herein).

2. <u>Exercise</u>.

- (a) Manner of Exercise. This Warrant may be exercised by the Registered Holder, in whole or in part, by surrendering this Warrant, with the purchase/exercise form appended hereto as Exhibit A duly executed by such Registered Holder or by such Registered Holder's duly authorized attorney, at the principal office of Digital, or at such other office or agency as Digital may designate, accompanied by payment in full of the aggregate Exercise Price payable in respect of the number of Warrant Shares purchased upon such exercise (the "Purchase Price"). The Purchase Price may be paid by cash, check, wire transfer, or by the surrender of promissory notes or other instruments representing indebtedness of Digital to the Registered Holder.
- (b) <u>Effective Time of Exercise</u>. Each exercise of this Warrant shall be deemed to have been effected immediately prior to the close of business on the day on which this Warrant shall have been surrendered to Digital as provided in <u>Section 2(a)</u> hereinabove. At such time, the person or persons in whose name or names any certificates for Warrant Shares shall be issuable upon such exercise as provided in <u>Section 2(d)</u> hereinablow shall be deemed to have become the holder or holders of record of the Warrant Shares to be represented by such certificates.

(c) Net Issue Exercise.

(i) In lieu of exercising this Warrant in the manner provided in Section 2(a) hereinabove, the Registered Holder may elect to receive a number of Warrant Shares equal to the value of this Warrant (or the portion thereof being canceled) by surrender of this Warrant at the principal office of Digital together with notice of such election on the purchase/exercise form appended hereto as Exhibit A duly executed by such Registered Holder or such Registered Holder's duly authorized attorney, in which event Digital shall issue to such Registered Holder a number of Warrant Shares computed using the following formula:

$$X = \frac{Y (A - B)}{A}$$

Where X = The number of Warrant Shares to be issued to the Registered Holder.

Y = The number of shares of Warrant Shares purchasable under this Warrant or, if only a portion of the Warrant is being exercised, the portion of the Warrant being cancelled (at the date of such calculation).

A = The fair market value of one Warrant Share (at the date of such calculation).

B = The Exercise Price (as adjusted to the date of such calculation).

(ii) For purposes of this <u>Section 2(c)</u>, the fair market value of one Warrant Share on the date of calculation

shall mean:

(A) as of any particular date: (1) the volume weighted average of the closing sales prices of Digital
Common Stock for such day on all domestic securities exchanges on which Digital Common Stock may at the time be listed; (2) if there have
een no sales of Digital Common Stock on any such exchange on any such day, the average of the highest bid and lowest asked prices for
Digital Common Stock on all such exchanges at the end of such day; (3) if on any such day Digital Common Stock is not listed on a domesti
ecurities exchange, the closing sales price of Digital Common Stock as quoted on the OTC Bulletin Board, the Pink OTC Markets, or similar
uotation system or association for such day; or (4) if there have been no sales of Digital Common Stock on the OTC Bulletin Board, the Pin
TC Markets, or similar quotation system or association on such day, the average of the highest bid and lowest asked prices for Digital
Common Stock quoted on the OTC Bulletin Board, the Pink OTC Markets or similar quotation system or association at the end of such day
n each case, averaged over twenty (20) consecutive Business Days ending on the Business Day immediately prior to the day as of which fa
narket value is being determined; provided, that if Digital Common Stock is listed on any domestic securities exchange, the term "Busines
Day" as used in this sentence means Business Days on which such exchange is open for trading.

(B) if item (A) hereinabove is not applicable, then the fair market value of a Warrant Share shall be the highest price per share which Digital could obtain on the date of calculation from a hypothetical willing, able, sophisticated and experienced buyer (but not a current employee or director), acting at arms length in an open and unrestricted market, when neither is under compulsion to buy or sell and when both have reasonable knowledge of all relevant facts, with such price to be determined in good faith by the Digital Board and the Registered Holder, unless Digital is at such time subject to a Liquidity Event (as described in Section 7(d) below) in which case the fair market value of a Warrant Share shall be deemed to be the value received by the holders of such stock pursuant to such event. If Digital, on the one hand, and the Registered Holder, on the other hand, cannot agree upon the fair market value of a Warrant Share under this paragraph, then the dispute shall be settled by the appointment of an independent third-party arbitrator in accordance with the rules of the American Arbitration Association.

- (d) <u>Delivery to Holder</u>. As soon as practicable after the exercise of this Warrant in whole or in part, and in any event within ten (10) days thereafter, Digital at its expense shall cause to be issued in the name of, and delivered to, the Registered Holder:
- (i) a certificate or certificates for the number of Warrant Shares to which such Registered Holder shall be entitled, and
- (ii) in case such exercise is in part only, a new warrant or warrants (dated the date hereof) of like tenor and calling in the aggregate on the face or faces thereof for the number of Warrant Shares equal (without giving effect to any adjustment therein) to the number of such shares called for on the face of this Warrant minus the number of such shares purchased by the Registered Holder upon such exercise as provided in Section 2(a) or 2(c) hereinabove (without giving effect to any adjustment thereto).
 - (e) <u>Payment of Dividends</u>. If, between the issue and exercise dates of this Warrant:

- (i) Digital shall have declared and paid dividends on Digital Common Stock, then upon exercise of this Warrant, the Registered Holder shall be entitled to receive payment from Digital of an amount equal to any dividend payment to which such Registered Holder would have been entitled if such Registered Holder had exercised this Warrant prior to the declaration and payment of said dividends; and
- (ii) any dividends shall have accrued on Digital Common Stock, or shall have been declared on Digital Common Stock but be unpaid thereon, then, upon exercise of this Warrant, the Warrant Shares shall automatically and without further action on the part of Digital or the Registered Holder (unless the Registered Holder otherwise agrees) be deemed to have accrued an amount of dividends that would have accrued on such Warrant Shares if such Warrant Shares had been issued on the date hereof and be entitled to receive payment from Digital of an amount equal to any declared, but unpaid, dividend at the same time, and on the same terms and conditions, as the other holders of Digital Common Stock.

3. Adjustments.

- (a) Stock Splits and Dividends. If outstanding shares of Digital Common Stock shall be subdivided into a greater number of shares of Digital Common Stock or other Capital Stock of Digital, or a dividend of other or additional Capital Stock or other securities or property (other than cash) of Digital shall be paid in respect of such Digital Common Stock, then the Exercise Price in effect immediately prior to such subdivision or at the record date of such dividend shall simultaneously with the effectiveness of such subdivision or immediately after the record date of such dividend be proportionately reduced. If outstanding shares of Digital Common Stock shall be combined into a smaller number of shares, then the Exercise Price in effect immediately prior to such combination shall, simultaneously with the effectiveness of such combination, be proportionately increased. When any adjustment is required to be made in the Exercise Price, the number of Warrant Shares purchasable upon the exercise of this Warrant shall be changed to the number determined by dividing (i) an amount equal to the number of shares issuable upon the exercise of this Warrant immediately prior to such adjustment, multiplied by the Exercise Price in effect immediately prior to such adjustment. If an adjustment in the Exercise Price made hereunder would reduce the Exercise Price to an amount below par value of Digital Common Stock, then such adjustment in Exercise Price made hereunder shall reduce the Exercise Price to the par value of Digital Common Stock.
- (b) Reclassification, Etc. In case there occurs any reclassification or change of the outstanding securities of Digital (or any other corporation the stock or securities of which are at the time receivable upon the exercise of this Warrant) or any similar corporate reorganization on or after the date hereof, then and in each such case the Registered Holder, upon the exercise hereof at any time after the consummation of such reclassification, change or reorganization shall be entitled to receive, in lieu of the stock or other securities and property receivable upon the exercise hereof prior to such consummation, the stock or other securities or property to which such Registered Holder would have been entitled upon such consummation if such Registered Holder had exercised this Warrant immediately prior thereto, all subject to further adjustment pursuant to the provisions of this Section 3.

- (c) <u>Adjustment Certificate</u>. When any adjustment is required to be made to the Warrant Shares or the Exercise Price pursuant to this <u>Section 3</u>, Digital shall promptly mail to the Registered Holder a certificate setting forth (i) a brief statement of the facts requiring such adjustment, (ii) the Exercise Price after such adjustment, and (iii) the kind and amount of stock or other securities or property into which this Warrant shall be exercisable after such adjustment.
- (d) <u>Acknowledgement</u>. For the avoidance of doubt, it is acknowledged that the holder of this Warrant shall be entitled to the benefit of all adjustments pursuant to this <u>Section 3</u> which occur after the date hereof and prior to the exercise of this Warrant.

4. <u>Assignment</u>.

- (a) The holder of this Warrant acknowledges that this Warrant has not been registered under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), and agrees not to sell, pledge, distribute, offer for sale, transfer or otherwise dispose of this Warrant in the absence of (i) an effective registration statement under the Securities Act as to this Warrant and registration or qualification of this Warrant under any applicable U.S. federal or state securities law then in effect, or (ii) an opinion of counsel, reasonably satisfactory to Digital, that such registration and qualification are not required.
- (b) This Warrant is not assignable by the Registered Holder without Digital's prior written consent, except that assignments by the Registered Holder to an Affiliate (as defined below) of the Registered Holder shall be permitted provided that the assignee agrees in writing to be bound by all of the terms of this Warrant. For purposes of the foregoing, an "Affiliate" of the Registered Holder shall mean any other person or entity who directly or indirectly, controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with the Registered Holder, including, without limitation, any general partner, managing member, officer, or director of such Registered Holder, or any venture capital fund now or hereafter existing which is controlled by one or more general partners or managing members of, or shares the same management company with, the Registered Holder.
- **5. No Impairment.** Without the prior written consent of the Registered Holder, Digital shall not avoid or seek to avoid the observance or performance of any of the terms of this Warrant.

6. <u>Termination</u>.

- (a) Provided that the Registered Holder receives prior notices in accordance with $\underline{Section \ 7}$ below, and subject to $\underline{Section \ 6(b)}$ and $\underline{Section \ 6(c)}$ hereinbelow, this Warrant (and the right to purchase securities upon exercise hereof) shall terminate on the earliest to occur of the following (the "**Expiration Date**"):
 - (i) 5:00 P.M. Boston, Massachusetts time on March 5, 2025; or
 - (ii) the occurrence of any Liquidity Event following the Vesting Date.

- (b) If on the Expiration Date this Warrant has not been exercised in full and the fair market value of one Warrant Share (or other security issuable upon the exercise hereof) as determined in accordance with <u>Section 2(c)</u> above is greater than the Exercise Price in effect on such date, then this Warrant shall automatically be deemed on and as of such date to be exercised and converted pursuant to <u>Section 2(c)</u> into Warrant Shares, and Digital shall promptly deliver a certificate representing such Warrant Shares.
- (c) If a Liquidity Event occurs prior to the Vesting Date, then (i) Digital shall reserve and set aside an amount of the consideration payable in respect of such Liquidity Event, which would otherwise be distributed to Digital's Stockholders, sufficient to pay to the Registered Holder the full amount of payment such holder would have been entitled to had this Warrant been fully vested at the time of the Liquidity Event (the "Liquidity Payment"), and (ii) if this Warrant subsequently vests, then this Warrant shall automatically be deemed on and as of the Vesting Date to be exercised and converted pursuant to Section 2(c) into Warrant Shares (subject to any adjustments resulting from such Liquidity Event or other events under Section 3), and Digital shall, at the option of the Registered Holder, promptly deliver the a certificate representing such Warrant Shares or the Liquidity Payment. In lieu of the foregoing, Digital may elect to accelerate vesting of this Warrant.

7. <u>Notices of Certain Transactions</u>. In case:

- (a) Digital shall set a record date for the holders of its Capital Stock (or other stock or securities at the time deliverable upon the exercise of this Warrant) for the purpose of entitling or enabling them to receive any dividend or other distribution, or to receive any right to subscribe for or purchase any shares of stock of any class or any other securities, or to receive any other right, to subscribe for or purchase any shares of stock of any class or any other securities, or to receive any other right, or
- (b) Digital shall set an effective date of any capital reorganization of Digital, any reclassification of the Capital Stock of Digital, any consolidation or merger of Digital, any consolidation or merger of Digital with or into another corporation (other than a consolidation or merger in which Digital is the surviving entity), or any transfer of all or substantially all of the assets of Digital, or
- (c) Digital shall set an effective date of any redemption of any Capital Stock of Digital (or other stock or securities at the time deliverable upon the exercise of this Warrant), or
 - (d) Digital shall set an effective date of any Liquidity Event,

then, and in each such case, Digital will mail or cause to be mailed to the Registered Holder of this Warrant a notice specifying, as the case may be, (i) the record date for the purpose of such dividend, distribution or right, and stating the amount and character of such dividend, distribution or right, or (ii) the effective date on which such Liquidity Event, reorganization, reclassification, consolidation, merger, transfer, dissolution, liquidation, winding-up, or redemption is to take place, and the time, if any is to be fixed, as of which the holders of record of Capital Stock (or such other stock or securities at the time deliverable upon such reorganization, reclassification, consolidation, merger, transfer, dissolution, liquidation, winding-up, redemption or conversion) are to be determined. Such notice shall be given at least ten (10) Business Days prior to the record date or effective date for the event specified in such notice.

Such notice shall specify all material terms of the event specified in such notice. If any material term changes after such notice is given, or such notice fails to include any such material term, such notice shall be void and Digital shall be obligated to provide a new notice to the Registered Holder pursuant to the terms of this <u>Section 7</u>.

8. <u>Sale of Company.</u> If following the Vesting Date, Digital shall at any time prior to the Expiration Date undergo a Liquidity Event, it shall provide the Registered Holder the ten (10) Business Days prior written notice of the Liquidity Event as required by <u>Section 7</u> above, then the Registered Holder shall have until the effective date of such Liquidity Event (the "<u>Sale Exercise Date</u>") to exercise this Warrant in accordance with the provisions of <u>Section 2</u> above.

9. <u>Intentionally Deleted</u>.

- 10. <u>Replacement of Warrant</u>. Upon receipt of evidence reasonably satisfactory to Digital of the loss, theft, destruction or mutilation of this Warrant and (in the case of loss, theft or destruction) upon delivery of an indemnity agreement (with surety if reasonably required) in a form reasonably satisfactory to Digital, or (in the case of mutilation) upon surrender and cancellation of this Warrant, Digital will issue, in lieu thereof, a new Warrant of like tenor.
- 11. <u>Mailing of Notices</u>. Any notice required or permitted pursuant to this Warrant shall be in writing and shall be deemed sufficient upon delivery pursuant to Section 11.5 of the Purchase Agreement.
- 12. No Rights as Stockholder. Except as may be otherwise provided in (i) Digital's Certificate of Incorporation, or (ii) the Purchase Agreement, until the exercise of this Warrant, the Registered Holder of this Warrant shall not solely by virtue of holding this Warrant have or exercise any rights as a Stockholder of Digital.
- 13. No Fractional Shares. No fractional shares of Digital Common Stock (or other stock or securities at the time deliverable upon the exercise of this Warrant) shall be issued in connection with any exercise hereunder. In lieu of any fractional shares which would otherwise be issuable, Digital shall pay cash equal to the product of such fraction multiplied by the fair market value of one share of Digital Common Stock (or other stock or securities at the time deliverable upon the exercise of this Warrant) on the date of exercise, as determined in good faith by the Digital Board.
- **14.** <u>Amendment or Waiver</u>. Any term of this Warrant may be amended or waived upon written consent of Digital and the Registered Holder.
- **15. Headings.** The headings in this Warrant are for purposes of reference only and shall not limit or otherwise affect the meaning of any provision of this Warrant.

16.	Governing Law. 7	This Warrant	shall be governed	, construed an	d interpreted	in accordance	with the	laws	of the	e State	of
Delaware without	giving effect to prine	ciples of conf	flicts of law.								

[THE REMAINDER OF THIS PAGE IS LEFT BLANK INTENTIONALLY]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Digital Turbine, Inc., through its duly Purchase Warrant under its seal as of the date first written above.	authorized officer undersigned hereto, has executed this Common Stock
	<u>Digital:</u>
	DIGITAL TURBINE, INC.
	By: /s/ Bill Stone
	Name: Bill Stone
	Title: CEO
	Witnessed:
	By: /s/ Antoinette Nolan
	Name: Antoinette Nolan
[Signature Page to Comm	on Stock Purchase Warrant]

EXHIBIT A

PURCHASE/EXERCISE FORM

To: DIGITAL TURBINE, INC.	1	Dated:, 20_
The undersigned Registered Holder, pursuant to the provisions set forth	in the attached Warrant, hereby irrevocably	elects to (choose one):
(a) purchase shares of Digital Common Stock cove representing the full purchase price for such shares at the price per share		payment of \$,
$\underline{\hspace{1cm}}$ (b) exercise such Warrant for $\underline{\hspace{1cm}}$ shares purchasable under 2(d) of such Warrant.	the Warrant pursuant to the Net Issue Exe	rcise provisions of Section
Registered Holder (if an entity):		
Entity Name:		
By (signature):		
Signatory Name:		
Signatory Title:		
Registered Holder (if an individual):		
Signature:		
Signatory Name:		

SECURITIES PURCHASE AGREEMENT

THIS SECURITIES PURCHASE AGREEMENT is made as of March 6, 2015, by and among (i) **Appia, Inc.**, a Delaware corporation ("**Appia**"), (ii) **Digital Turbine, Inc.** (f/k/a Mandalay Digital Group, Inc.), a Delaware corporation ("**Digital**" and together with Appia, the "**Companies**" with each, a "**Company**"), and (iii) **North Atlantic SBIC IV, L.P.**, a Delaware limited partnership (the "**Purchaser**" and collectively with the Companies, the "**Parties**" with each, a "**Party**").

WHEREAS, on April 4, 2013, Appia and the Purchaser entered into a certain Purchase Agreement, pursuant to which, among other things, Appia issued to the Purchaser a Subordinated Debenture in the amount of \$5,000,000 (the "First Debenture");

WHEREAS, on October 31, 2013, Appia and the Purchaser entered into another Purchase Agreement, pursuant to which, among other things, Appia issued to the Purchaser another Subordinated Debenture in the amount of \$3,000,000 (the "Second Debenture");

WHEREAS, on or about November 13, 2014, a certain Agreement and Plan of Merger was entered into among Appia, Digital and the other parties thereto (the "Merger Agreement"), pursuant to which, among other things, Digital is directly or indirectly acquiring substantially all of the voting control of Appia (the "Acquisition"); and

WHEREAS, in connection and simultaneously with consummation of the Acquisition, the Parties are entering into this Agreement in order to, among other things, provide for the contribution and exchange of the First Debenture and the Second Debenture for a Subordinated Secured Debenture newly issued by Appia to the Purchaser and guaranteed by Digital.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants contained herein, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the Parties, each intending to be legally bound, hereby agree as follows:

SECTION 1. <u>DEFINITIONS</u>.

All capitalized terms not defined herein but defined in $\underline{\text{Appendix A}}$ attached hereto shall have the meanings given to such terms in $\underline{\text{Appendix A}}$. All terms defined in this Agreement shall also have such defined meanings when used in the other Financing Documents or any certificate or other document made or delivered pursuant hereto or thereto, unless otherwise specified herein or therein.

All references in this Agreement to Sections, Subsections, Exhibits, Schedules and Appendices refer to the Sections, Subsections, Exhibits, Schedules and Appendices of this Agreement unless otherwise indicated. All Exhibits, Schedules and Appendices attached to this Agreement are incorporated herein and made a part hereof.

SECTION 2. THE NEW DEBENTURE.

2.1 Sale and Purchase. Subject to the terms and conditions hereof, and in exchange for the First Debenture and the Second Debenture, Appia shall sell, issue and deliver to the Purchaser, and the Purchaser shall receive from Appia, a Subordinated Secured Debenture (the "New Debenture") in the aggregate principal amount of Eight Million and 00/100 Dollars (\$8,000,000.00) (the "Commitment"). The New Debenture shall be substantially in the form of Exhibit A attached hereto, shall be duly executed by Appia, shall be dated as of the date of the consummation of the Acquisition pursuant to the Merger Agreement (the "Closing Date"), and shall be made payable to the order of the Purchaser in the amount of the Commitment. Contemporaneously with the issuance of the New Debenture, Appia shall pay in full all amounts of accrued but theretofore unpaid interest then outstanding on the First Debenture and the Second Debenture and all applicable prepayment premiums in respect of the First Debenture and the Second Debenture and the Second Debenture and the issuance of the New Debenture. The closing of the contribution and exchange of the First Debenture and the Second Debenture and the issuance of the New Debenture, the Common Shares, and the Warrant under this Agreement shall take place remotely via the mutual exchange of documents and signatures if and when all conditions precedent set forth herein have been satisfied or waived and simultaneously with the closing of the Acquisition pursuant to the Merger Agreement on the Closing Date, or at such other time and place as the Parties may mutually agree (the "Closing").

- 2.2 Subordination. Appia hereby represents that Appia and its Subsidiaries, if any exist, currently owe the Indebtedness set forth on Schedule 2.2 (which does not and shall not exceed Five Million and 00/100 Dollars (\$5,000,000.00) of Senior Debt, and does not and shall not exceed One Million and 00/100 Dollars (\$1,000,000.00) in Purchase Money Indebtedness) ("Existing Senior Debt") which is secured by the assets set forth on Schedule 2.2. As of the Closing, Appia and its Subsidiaries, if any exist, shall have no Senior Debt other than the Existing Senior Debt set forth on Schedule 2.2 (which does not and shall not exceed Five Million and 00/100 Dollars (\$5,000,000.00) of Senior Debt, and does not and shall not exceed One Million and 00/100 Dollars (\$1,000,000.00) in Purchase Money Indebtedness). At such time as the Senior Debt is less than Five Million and 00/100 Dollars (\$5,000,000.00) in the aggregate, if Appia desires to incur Senior Debt not set forth on Schedule 2.2 ("New Senior Debt"), the Purchaser shall agree to subordinate the payment of the principal of and interest on the New Debenture in a commercially reasonable manner, substantially pursuant to the terms of a subordination agreement described in the following sentence, to the payment of such New Senior Debt incurred by Appia in an amount which, together with all existing Senior Debt, shall not exceed Five Million and 00/100 Dollars (\$5,000,000.00). The Purchaser agrees, upon request of any future holder of such New Senior Debt or Replacement Senior Debt, to enter into a commercially reasonable subordination agreement for the benefit of such future holder of such New Senior Debt or Replacement Senior Debt; provided, however, that such subordination agreement shall be on terms which are commercially reasonable and reasonably satisfactory to the Purchaser, as determined by the Purchaser in its good faith discretion, and shall, among other provisions, permit payment of principal and interest under the New Debenture according to its terms unless the Existing, New, or Replacement Senior Debt (as applicable) is in default under the terms thereof.
 - **2.3 Use of Proceeds.** The New Debenture shall be issued in exchange for the First Debenture and the Second Debenture.
- **2.4** Interest Rate. Subject to the provisions of Section 2.5, the unpaid principal balance outstanding under the New Debenture, from time to time during the first twelve (12) months following the Closing Date, shall accrue interest at the rate of Ten and 00/100 Percent (10.00%) per annum. Subject to the provisions of Section 2.5, the unpaid principal balance outstanding under the New Debenture, from time to time after the first twelve (12) months following the Closing Date, shall accrue interest at the rate of Fourteen and 00/100 Percent (14.00%) per annum. Interest per annum shall be calculated on the basis of actual number of days elapsed and an assumed 365-day year. Therefore, each dollar of principal outstanding hereunder for all or any part of a day shall accrue interest equal to 1/365th of the per annum interest accruing hereunder on each such dollar. Interest shall accrue on each day or part thereof that any principal is outstanding, including Sundays, legal holidays, and other non-business days.

2.5 Default Rate.

(a) Notwithstanding the provisions of <u>Section 2.4</u> to the contrary, upon the occurrence of an Event of Default or if Appia shall fail to pay any interest on the New Debenture within fifteen (15) days after any such interest becomes due in accordance with the terms of this Agreement and the other Financing Documents (an "<u>Interest Default</u>"), the unpaid principal balance outstanding under the New Debenture and any accrued but unpaid interest thereon shall bear interest at a rate per annum (hereinafter referred to as the "<u>Default Rate</u>") equal to Sixteen and 00/100 Percent (16.00%), in each case from the date of the occurrence of the Event of Default or Interest Default until such Event of Default or Interest Default is waived or cured.

- (b) Notwithstanding any provision contained in this Agreement or any other Financing Document to the contrary, in no event shall the amount paid or agreed to be paid by a Company (or any other Person) as interest or as a premium on the New Debenture or any other Obligations exceed the highest lawful rate permissible under any law applicable thereto.
- **Repayment of the New Debenture.** Appia hereby agrees to pay interest on the unpaid principal amount of the New Debenture, in arrears, on a monthly basis, commencing on the first day of the month immediately following the Closing Date and continuing on the first day of each consecutive month thereafter until the Maturity Date; provided, however, that any such interest accruing at the Default Rate shall be due and payable on demand. On the Maturity Date (or such earlier date on which the New Debenture become due and payable pursuant to Section 9.1), the entire remaining outstanding balance of the New Debenture (including, without limitation, all unpaid principal, all accrued but unpaid interest, and all unpaid fees, charges, costs and expenses) shall be immediately due and payable in full. Any amounts due on a day that is not a Business Day shall be due and payable on the next Business Day.

2.7 <u>Method of Payment.</u>

- (a) Payments to be made by Appia in respect of the New Debenture on account of regularly scheduled monthly interest payments shall be made without set off or counterclaim and shall be made prior to 3:00 p.m., Boston, Massachusetts time, on the due date thereof to the Purchaser by electronic transfer to an account designated by the Purchaser (the "Payment Account"), or such other place or account as the Purchaser may specify in writing from time to time, in Dollars and in immediately available funds. Payments received by the Purchaser after such time shall be deemed to have been received on the next Business Day.
- (b) Unless otherwise agreed to by the Parties in writing, all other payments (including prepayments) to be made by Appia in respect of the New Debenture, whether on account of principal, interest, fees or otherwise, shall be made without set off or counterclaim and shall be made prior to 3:00 p.m., Boston, Massachusetts time, on the due date thereof to the Purchaser, by electronic transfer to the Payment Account (or such other place or account as the Purchaser may specify in writing from time to time), in Dollars and in immediately available funds. Payments received by the Purchaser after such time shall be deemed to have been received on the next Business Day.

2.8 Prepayments.

- (a) Optional Prepayment. Appia may at any time and from time to time prepay the New Debenture, in whole or in part. Appia shall give written notice to the Purchaser prior to 3:00 p.m., Boston, Massachusetts time, at least one (1) Business Day prior to such prepayment, specifying the date and respective amounts of prepayment.
- (b) <u>Mandatory Prepayments.</u> Appia shall be obligated to, and shall, prepay the New Debenture in full immediately prior to the consummation of any Liquidity Event.

- (c) <u>Application of Prepayments</u>. All amounts received for the prepayment of the New Debenture shall be applied to the Obligations as follows: *first*, to any unpaid fees, charges, costs and expenses then due and payable under this Agreement or any of the other Financing Documents to the Purchaser; *second*, to any accrued and unpaid interest then due and owing under the New Debenture to the Purchaser; and then *third*, to the unpaid principal balance under the New Debenture to the Purchaser. Any amounts prepaid on account of the New Debenture may not be reborrowed.
- **2.9** Purchase Price Allocation. The Parties, having adverse interests as a result of arm's length bargaining, agree that the Common Shares and the Warrant are part of an investment unit within the meaning of Section 1273(c)(2) of the Code, which includes the New Debenture. Within ninety (90) days following the Closing Date, the Companies shall together prepare and deliver to the Purchaser an allocation of the issue price of the investment among the Closing Securities, calculated in accordance with GAAP, which will also state the original issue discount, if any, on the New Debenture, and which will be mutually agreed upon by the Parties. The Parties agree to prepare their federal income tax returns in a manner consistent with the foregoing and, pursuant to Treas. Reg. § 1.1273-1; provided, however, if the Parties do not reach such an agreement with respect to the allocation, the Parties shall then refer the matter to an independent national or regionally recognized accounting firm reasonably acceptable to the Purchaser for resolution within forty-five (45) days following the Closing Date, and the Parties shall file their respective tax returns in a manner consistent with such resolution. Such accounting firm's fees shall be borne equally among the Parties.
- 2.10 Board Observer. If any interest, principal or other amount due pursuant to the New Debenture remains outstanding on the date which is twelve (12) months from the date hereof, then, for so long as any amount remains outstanding pursuant to the New Debenture, the Purchaser shall be entitled to designate one (1) individual (the "NAC Observer") who shall have the right to attend, in a nonvoting observer capacity, all meetings (whether in person, by conference telephone, or otherwise) of the Digital Board (including any subcommittees thereof) and to participate in discussions of matters brought to the members of the Digital Board for vote or discussion. The NAC Observer shall receive advance notice in substantially the same form and by substantially the same means as the members of the Digital Board of any such meetings. In this respect, Digital shall give the NAC Observer copies of all notices (in substantially the same form and by substantially the same means as such notices are provided to the members of the Digital Board) as well as other materials that it provides to the members of the Digital Board for meetings. The NAC Observer shall be entitled to be reimbursed for reasonable out-of-pocket costs and expenses incurred by him or her in connection with attendance at meetings of the Digital Board. Notwithstanding the foregoing, (i) the obligations of Digital pursuant to this Section 2.10 shall be subject to the NAC Observer agreeing in writing to a customary confidentiality agreement with respect to information so provided, and (ii) Digital and the Digital Board may withhold any information from and exclude the NAC Observer from any meeting or portion thereof to the extent access to such information or attendance at such meeting could adversely affect the attorney-client privilege between Digital and its counsel or result in disclosure of Digital's trade secrets or if such information or meeting involves a material conflict of interest with the Purchaser or the NAC Observer.

SECTION 3. <u>COMMON SHARES AND WARRANT</u>.

3.1 <u>Common Shares Issued on the Closing Date.</u> Subject to the terms and conditions hereof, Digital shall issue and deliver to the Purchaser on the Closing Date, and the Purchaser shall receive from Digital, Two Hundred Thousand (200,000) authorized and theretofore unissued shares (the "<u>Common Shares</u>") of Digital Common Stock.

- 3.2 Warrant Issued on the Closing Date. Subject to the terms and conditions hereof, Digital shall issue and deliver to the Purchaser on the Closing Date, and the Purchaser shall receive from Digital, a Common Stock Purchase Warrant to purchase Four Hundred Thousand (400,000) authorized and theretofore unissued shares of Digital Common Stock at an exercise price of \$0.001 per share in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit B (the "Warrant"). The Warrant shall be shall be duly executed by Digital, shall be dated as of the Closing Date, and shall be exercisable in whole or in part at any time and from time to time during the period commencing on the date such warrant vests and ending on the tenth (10th) anniversary of the Closing Date, unless such exercise period is shortened pursuant to the terms of the Warrant. So long as the Purchaser holds the Warrant or any Warrant Shares, Digital shall not amend or restate the Warrant without the prior written consent of the Purchaser.
- **3.3** Registration. Following the Closing, Digital shall be obligated to register the Common Shares and the Warrant Shares as set forth on Appendix B attached hereto.
- **SECTION 4. PURCHASER CLOSING CONDITIONS.** In addition to all other conditions set forth in this Agreement, the Purchaser shall not be obligated to consummate the transactions anticipated to occur at Closing unless and until all of the following provisions have been satisfied (or waived by the Purchaser) as of the Closing Date:
- 4.1 Financing Documents, Warrant, Etc. The Purchaser shall have received the following Financing Documents, each as duly executed by the parties thereto, with their signatures properly witnessed and notarized thereon where indicated: (i) this Agreement; (ii) the New Debenture; (iii) the Appia Security Agreement; and (iv) the Digital Guaranty. The Purchaser shall also have received the Warrant duly executed and witnessed by Digital. The Purchaser shall also have received all disclosure schedules contemplated pursuant to this Agreement and the other Financing Documents, which shall be true, accurate and complete in all material respects.
- **4.2** Actions to Perfect Liens. The Purchaser shall have received evidence in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to it that all filings, recordings and registrations, including, without limitation, the filing of duly executed financing statements on form UCC-1, necessary or, in the opinion of the Purchaser, reasonably desirable to perfect the Liens created by the Security Documents shall have been completed (or, to the extent that any such filings, recordings, registrations and other actions shall not have been completed, arrangements satisfactory to the Purchaser for the completion thereof shall have been made).
- **4.3** <u>Lien Searches.</u> The Purchaser shall have received the results of a recent search by a Person reasonably satisfactory to the Purchaser, of the UCC, judgment and tax lien filings which may have been filed with respect to personal property of Appia and Digital and any Subsidiary of Appia and Digital. The results of such search shall be reasonably satisfactory to the Purchaser.
- 4.4 <u>UCC-3 Termination Statements</u>. The Purchaser shall have received UCC-3 termination statements and any other instrument necessary to terminate or discharge the Liens granted by Appia and Digital and any Subsidiary of Appia and Digital to any Person (other than Permitted Liens) (or, to the extent that any such UCC-3 termination statements or any other instrument shall not have been obtained and filed, arrangements satisfactory to the Purchaser for the obtaining and filing thereof shall have been made).

4.5 <u>Corporate Proceedings of the Companies.</u>

(a) The Purchaser shall have received a copy of the resolutions, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Purchaser, of the board of directors or governing body of Appia (the "Appia Board") and, if applicable, any Subsidiary of Appia authorizing (i) the execution, delivery and performance by Appia (and all Subsidiaries of Appia) of this Agreement and the other Financing Documents to which it is a party, (ii) the issuance and sale by Appia of the New Debenture contemplated hereunder, and (iii) the granting by them of the Liens created pursuant to the Security Documents to which Appia (and any Subsidiary of Appia) is a party, all as certified by the Secretary or an Assistant Secretary of Appia as of the Closing Date, which certificate shall be in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Purchaser and shall state that the resolutions thereby certified have not been amended, modified, revoked or rescinded.

(b) The Purchaser shall have received a copy of the resolutions, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Purchaser, of the board of directors or governing body of Digital (the "<u>Digital Board</u>") and, if applicable, any Subsidiary of Digital authorizing (i) the execution, delivery and performance by Digital (and all Subsidiaries of Digital) of this Agreement and the other Financing Documents to which it is a party, and the Warrant, (ii) the issuance and sale by Digital of the Common Shares, the Warrant, and the Warrant Shares contemplated hereunder, and (iii) the granting of the Liens created pursuant to the Security Documents to which Digital (and any Subsidiary of Digital) is a party, all as certified by the Secretary or an Assistant Secretary of Digital as of the Closing Date, which certificate shall be in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Purchaser and shall state that the resolutions thereby certified have not been amended, modified, revoked or rescinded.

4.6 <u>Incumbency Certificates.</u>

- (a) The Purchaser shall have received a certificate of Appia (and all Subsidiaries, of Appia) dated as of the Closing Date, as to the incumbency and signature of the officers of Appia executing any Financing Document reasonably satisfactory in form and substance to the Purchaser, executed by the Chief Executive Officer, President or any Vice President and the Secretary or an Assistant Secretary of Appia.
- (b) The Purchaser shall have received a certificate of Digital (and all Subsidiaries of Digital), dated as of the Closing Date, as to the incumbency and signature of the officers of Digital executing any Financing Document and the Warrant reasonably satisfactory in form and substance to the Purchaser, executed by the Chief Executive Officer, President or any Vice President and the Secretary or an Assistant Secretary of Digital.
- **4.7** Charter Documents. The Purchaser shall have received true and complete copies of the Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws of each of Appia and Digital, as certified by the Secretary or an Assistant Secretary of such Company as of the Closing Date.
- 4.8 <u>Legal Existence, Good Standing, Tax Good Standing, and Foreign Qualification Certificates.</u> The Purchaser shall have received (as applicable) certificates of incorporation or legal existence, good standing, tax good standing, and foreign qualification or registration as a foreign company for both Companies and each of their Subsidiaries, each dated no earlier than ten (10) days prior to the Closing Date and issued by the appropriate Governmental Authorities.
- **4.9 Insurance.** The Purchaser shall have received evidence in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to it that those Sections of the Security Documents requiring the maintenance of insurance shall have been satisfied.
- **4.10** Legal Opinions. The Purchaser shall have received executed legal opinions of Morningstar Law Group, outside counsel to Appia, and Latham & Watkins LLP, outside counsel to Digital, covering this Agreement, the other Financing Documents, and the Warrant in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Purchaser.

- **4.11 Fees and Expenses.** The Purchaser shall have received payment of the Closing Expenses.
- **Representations and Warranties.** Each of the representations and warranties made by Appia, Digital, and each of their Subsidiaries (if any) in or pursuant to the Financing Documents shall be true and correct in all material respects (except where such representations and warranties are qualified by materiality or other similar qualifier in which case they shall be true and correct in all respects as so qualified) on and as of the Closing Date as if made on and as of such respective dates, except to the extent such representations and warranties expressly relate to an earlier date in which case such representations and warranties shall be true and correct in all respects (except where such representations and warranties are qualified by materiality or other similar qualifier in which case they shall be true and correct as so qualified) as of such earlier date; provided, however, that any breach of the representations made or deemed made under Section 5.1 shall not, in and of itself, relieve the Purchaser of its obligation to consummate the Closing unless the Purchaser shall have the right not to consummate the Closing based upon another misrepresentation or other matter, notwithstanding, that the misrepresentation or other matter giving rise thereto may also constitute a breach of Section 5.1 and, provided, further, that nothing in the aforesaid proviso shall in any way constitute a waiver of an Event of Default or in any way limit the Purchaser's rights and remedies under this Agreement, including, without limitation, the provisions of Section 11.7.
- **4.13 No Default.** No Default or Event of Default under this Agreement (as if in effect) shall have occurred and be continuing on the Closing Date or after giving effect to the issuance and sale of the Closing Securities.
- **4.14 SBIC Matters.** Appia shall have executed and delivered to the Purchaser a Size Status Declaration on SBA Form 480, an Assurance of Compliance on SBA Form 652, and an SBIC Side Letter in the form set forth on Exhibit C attached hereto, and shall have provided to the Purchaser information necessary for the preparation of a Portfolio Financing Report on SBA Form 1031.
- **4.15** <u>Compliance Certificates</u>. The Purchaser shall have received fully executed Compliance Certificates in the forms of Exhibit D-1 and Exhibit D-2 dated as of the Closing Date.
- **4.16** Waiver of Anti-Dilution and Other Provisions. The Purchaser shall have received evidence reasonably satisfactory to it of the waiver of any applicable anti-dilution, preemptive, participation and similar rights with respect to the transactions envisioned hereby.
- **4.17 Subordination Amendment.** The Purchaser shall have received the Subordination Amendment duly executed by Silicon Valley Bank, with signature of a duly authorized officer of it properly witnessed where indicated thereon.
- **4.18** First Debenture; Second Debenture. The Purchaser shall have received from Appia payment in full for all amounts of accrued but theretofore unpaid interest then outstanding on the First Debenture and the Second Debenture and all applicable prepayment premiums in respect of the First Debenture and the Second Debenture.
- **4.19** Merger Agreement. All documents to be delivered pursuant to the Merger Agreement shall be fully executed, and the Acquisition shall have consummated.

- **4.20 SVB Loan Agreement.** The SVB Loan Agreement and all documents to be delivered pursuant thereto shall be fully executed, and the transactions contemplated thereby shall have consummated simultaneously with the Closing.
- **SECTION 4A. COMPANY CONDITIONS PRECEDENT.** The effectiveness of this Agreement and the agreement of Appia and Digital to sell and issue the Closing Securities are subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the following conditions precedent as of the Closing Date:
- **4A.1** <u>Financing Documents.</u> The Companies shall have received the Financing Documents, each as duly executed by the parties thereto, with their signatures properly witnessed and notarized where indicated thereon.
- **4A.2** <u>Subordination Amendment</u>. Appia shall have received the Subordination Amendment, as duly executed by the Purchaser, with signature of a duly authorized officer of it properly witnessed where indicated thereon.
- **4A.3** <u>Representations and Warranties</u>. Each of the representations and warranties made by the Purchaser in or pursuant to the Financing Documents shall be true and correct in all material respects (except where such representations and warranties are qualified by materiality or other similar qualifier in which case they shall be true and correct in all respects as so qualified) on and as of the Closing Date as if made on and as of such date.

SECTION 5. REPRESENTATION AND WARRANTIES OF APPIA.

To induce the Purchaser to enter into this Agreement and to purchase the Closing Securities, Appia hereby makes the following representations and warranties to the Purchaser as of the Closing Date, as qualified in the Master Disclosure Schedule delivered by Appia to the Purchaser on the Closing Date, which shall be arranged by section numbers that correspond to the section numbers in this Agreement and the disclosures in any Section of the Disclosure Schedules shall provide information regarding, and shall qualify only, the corresponding numbered and lettered Section of this Section 5; provided, however, that any disclosure made in one Section which is referred to in one or more other Sections shall be deemed to qualify such other Sections as if such disclosure had been fully set forth in such other Section(s). No information in any Disclosure Schedule shall be deemed to qualify a statement contained in this Section 5 unless the Disclosure Schedule identifies the qualification with reasonable particularity so that it is readily apparent from a reading of such information that such information is applicable to another section of the Master Disclosure Schedule.

For purposes of these representations and warranties (other than those in Sections 5.2, 5.3, and 5.5), including, without limitation, for purposes of the terms defined in Appendix A hereto, the term "Company" shall include any Subsidiaries of such Company, unless otherwise noted herein.

- **5.1 SVB Loan Agreement Representations.** Appia hereby makes to the Purchaser each and every representation and warranty it has made and is making in the SVB Loan Agreement, such representations and warranties being deemed restated and made here for the benefit of and reliance by the Purchaser as if made directly to the Purchaser.
- Authorization. Appia has all requisite corporate power and has taken all necessary corporate action required for the due authorization, execution, delivery and performance by Appia of the Financing Documents and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby. Appia has taken all actions under its Certificate of Incorporation or its Bylaws as are necessary to provide the Purchaser with the rights hereby contemplated. The Financing Documents, when executed and delivered by Appia, shall constitute valid and legally binding obligations of Appia, enforceable against Appia in accordance with their respective terms except (i) as limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium, fraudulent conveyance, or other laws of general application relating to or affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally, or (ii) as limited by laws relating to the availability of specific performance, injunctive relief, or other equitable remedies.

- **5.3** Governmental Consents. Other than filings required to be made under applicable federal and state securities laws, neither the execution, delivery or performance of the Financing Documents by Appia nor the consummation by it of the obligations and transactions contemplated hereby or thereby (including, without limitation, the issuance and delivery of the New Debenture) requires any consent of, authorization by, exemption from, filing with or notice to any Governmental Authority or any other Person.
- **5.4** Solvency. After giving effect to the transactions contemplated to occur on the Closing Date (including the Acquisition), Appia is Solvent.

5.5 <u>Federal Regulations</u>.

- (a) SBIC Regulations.
- (i) Appia acknowledges and understands that the Purchaser is an SBIC and that the SBIC Regulations prohibit certain uses of proceeds of loans or investments made by a SBIC.
 - (ii) No part of the proceeds of the New Debenture will be used in violation of the SBIC Regulations.
- (iii) As of November 1, 2014, the Consolidated Tangible Net Worth for Appia was not in excess of Eighteen Million and 00/100 Dollars (\$18,000,000.00). For each of Appia's fiscal years ended December 31, 2012 and December 31, 2013, the average Consolidated Net Income after payment of federal taxes for each such fiscal year (excluding any carryover losses for each such fiscal year) for Appia was not in excess of Six Million and 00/100 Dollars (\$6,000,000.00).
- (b) <u>Margin Regulations</u>. No part of the proceeds of the New Debenture will be used for "purchasing" or "carrying" any "margin stock" within the respective meanings of each of the quoted terms under Regulations G, U or X of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System as now and from time to time hereafter in effect. If requested by the Purchaser, Appia will furnish to the Purchaser, a statement to the foregoing effect in conformity with the requirements of FR Form U-1 referred to in said Regulation U.
- **5.6** <u>Investment Company Act</u>. Appia is not an "investment company" within the meaning of the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended. Appia is not subject to regulation under any Federal or State statute or regulation which limits its ability to incur the Indebtedness contemplated herein.
- 5.7 <u>Disclosure</u>. No representation or warranty by Appia contained in any Financing Document, in the <u>Master Disclosure Schedule</u>, or in any certificate furnished at the Closing Date to the Purchaser pursuant to any Financing Document contains any untrue statement of a material fact or omits to state a material fact necessary to make the statements herein or therein, in light of the circumstances in which it was made, not misleading. It is understood that this representation is qualified by the fact that Appia has not delivered to the Purchaser, and has not been requested to deliver, a private placement or similar memorandum or any written disclosure of the types of information customarily furnished to purchasers of securities.

SECTION 5A. REPRESENTATION AND WARRANTIES OF DIGITAL.

To induce the Purchaser to enter into this Agreement and to purchase the Closing Securities, Digital hereby makes the following representations and warranties to the Purchaser as of the Closing Date, except as otherwise described in the <u>Master Disclosure Schedule</u> delivered by the Companies to the Purchaser on the Closing Date, which shall be arranged by section numbers that correspond to the section numbers in this Agreement and the disclosures in any Section of the Disclosure Schedules shall provide information regarding, and shall qualify only, the corresponding numbered and lettered Section of this <u>Section 5A</u>; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that any disclosure made in one Section which is referred to in one or more other Sections shall be deemed to qualify such other Sections as if such disclosure had been fully set forth in such other Section(s). No information in any Disclosure Schedule shall be deemed to qualify a statement contained in this <u>Section 5A</u> unless the Disclosure Schedule identifies the qualification with reasonable particularity so that it is readily apparent from a reading of such information that such information is applicable to another section of the Master Disclosure Schedule.

5A.1 Organization of the Purchaser. Digital is a corporation duly organized, validly existing, and in good standing under the laws of the State of Delaware, with full corporate power and authority to own and lease their respective properties and assets and conduct their respective businesses as presently being conducted.

5A.2 <u>Authorization.</u> Digital has all requisite corporate power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and the other Financing Documents and the Warrant to be executed and delivered by Digital pursuant hereto and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby and to perform their obligations hereunder and thereunder. The execution and delivery by Digital of this Agreement and the Warrant and the other Financing Documents to which it is a party and the consummation by Digital of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby have been duly approved by the Digital Board. No other corporate proceedings on the part of Digital is necessary to authorize this Agreement and the other Financing Documents to which it is a party and the Warrant and the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby. This Agreement and the Warrant and the other Financing Documents to which it is a party have been duly executed and delivered by Digital and are legal, valid and binding obligations of Digital, enforceable against it in accordance with their terms, in each case, except as such enforceability may be limited by (i) bankruptcy, insolvency, moratorium, reorganization or other similar laws affecting creditors' rights generally, and (ii) the general principles of equity, regardless of whether asserted in a proceeding in equity or at law.

5A.3 No Conflict or Violation; Required Consents and Filings. Neither the execution, delivery or performance of this Agreement or the Warrant or the other Financing Documents to which Digital is a party, nor the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, nor compliance by Digital with any of the provisions hereof or thereof, will (i) violate or conflict with any provision of the Organizational Documents of Digital, (ii) violate, conflict with, or result in or constitute a Default under, or result in the termination of, or accelerate the performance required by, or result in a right of termination or acceleration under, or result in the creation of any Encumbrance upon any of Digital's assets under, any of the material terms, conditions or provisions of any material contract, indebtedness, note, bond, indenture, security or pledge agreement, commitment, license, lease, franchise, permit, agreement, authorization, concession, or other instrument or obligation to which Digital is a party, except for any violation, conflict, Default, termination, acceleration or creation of Encumbrance which would not prevent or materially delay the ability of Digital to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or the other Financing Documents, or (iii) violate any material Regulation or Court Order. The execution and delivery of this Agreement by Digital does not, and the performance of this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby by Digital will not, require any consent, approval, authorization or permit of, or filing with or notification to, any Governmental Authority, except (i) the filing with the SEC of (A) the Form S-4 and declaration of effectiveness of the Form S-4 and (B) such reports under, and other compliance with, the Exchange Act (and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder) and the Securities Act (and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder) as may be required in connection with this Agreement and NASDAQ, (iii) the filing of the Certificate of Merger and the acceptance for record by the Delaware Secretary or State, (v) such filings and approvals as may be required by any applicable state securities or "blue sky" Laws, (vi) such filings as may be required in connection with the HSR Act, and (vii) where failure to obtain such consents, approvals, authorizations or permits, or to make such filings or notifications, individually or in the aggregate, has not had and would not reasonably be expected to be material adverse to Digital.

- **5A.4** <u>Reservation of Warrant Shares</u>. A sufficient number of authorized but unissued shares of Digital Common Stock have been reserved for issuance upon exercise of the Warrant (the "<u>Warrant Shares</u>").
- **5A.5** <u>Digital Common Stock.</u> All of the Common Shares and Warrant Shares, when issued and delivered in accordance with this Agreement or the Warrant, shall be duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid, non-assessable, and free from all taxes imposed on Digital and Liens and will be free of restrictions on transfer other than restrictions on transfer under applicable state and federal securities laws. Neither the Warrant nor any of such shares of Digital Common Stock shall be subject to or give rise to any anti-dilution, preemptive, participation, or similar rights.
- $5A.6 \, \underline{\text{No Indebtedness}}$. Neither Digital nor any of its Subsidiaries has any Indebtedness, contingent or otherwise, which rank pari passu or senior to the Obligations in (i) a principal amount greater than \$5,000,000.00, or (ii) Purchase Money Indebtedness of more than \$1,000,000.00 in aggregate principal amount.
- **5A.7** No Brokers. Neither Digital nor any of its respective Representatives or Affiliates has employed or made any agreement with any broker, finder or similar agent or any Person which will result in the obligation of Digital or any of its Affiliates to pay any finder's fee, brokerage fees or commission, or similar payment in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby.
- **5A.8** SEC Reports and Financial Statements. A true and complete copy of each annual, quarterly and other report, registration statement, and definitive proxy statement filed by Digital with the SEC since January 1, 2013 and prior to the Closing Date (the "Digital SEC Documents") is available on the Web site maintained by the SEC at http://www.sec.gov, other than portions in respect of which confidential treatment was granted by the SEC. As of their respective filing dates, the Digital SEC Documents complied in all material respects with the requirements of the United States Securities Act and the Exchange Act, as the case may be, and the rules and regulations of the SEC promulgated thereunder applicable to such Digital SEC Documents, and none of the Digital SEC Documents contained on their filing dates any untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading, except to the extent corrected by a Digital SEC Document filed prior to the date of this Agreement.
- **5A.9** <u>Disclosure Documents.</u> None of the information supplied or to be supplied in writing by or on behalf of Digital for inclusion or incorporation by reference in (i) the Form S-4 will, at the time such document is filed with the SEC, at any time such document is amended or supplemented or at the time such document is declared effective by the SEC, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein not misleading, or (ii) the Joint Proxy Statement (as defined in the Merger Agreement) will, at the date it is first mailed to the Stockholders of Appia and Digital, at the time of the Company Stockholder Meeting (as defined in the Merger Agreement) and the Parent Stockholder Meeting (as defined in the Merger Agreement), at the time the Form S-4 is declared effective by the SEC or as of the Closing, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances in which they were made, not misleading. All documents that Digital is responsible for filing with the SEC in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, to the extent relating to Digital or any Subsidiary or other information supplied by or on behalf of Digital or any Subsidiary for inclusion therein, will comply as to form, in all material respects, with the provisions of the Securities Act or Exchange Act, as applicable, and the rules and regulations of the SEC thereunder and each such document required to be filed with any Governmental Authority (other than the SEC) will comply in all material respects with the provisions of any applicable Law as to the information required to be contained therein.

- **SECTION 6. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF PURCHASER.** TO INDUCE THE COMPANIES TO ENTER INTO THIS AGREEMENT AND TO ISSUE THE CLOSING SECURITIES, THE PURCHASER HEREBY REPRESENTS AND WARRANTS TO THE COMPANIES AS FOLLOWS:
- **6.1 Legal Existence.** The Purchaser is duly organized, validly existing, and in good standing under the laws of the State of Delaware.
- **6.2 Power; Authorization.** The Purchaser has the power and authority, and the legal right, to make, deliver and perform the Financing Documents to which it is a party. All action on the part of the Purchaser and, as applicable, its officers and partners necessary for the authorization, execution, delivery and performance of all obligations of the Purchaser under the Financing Documents to which the Purchaser is a party has been taken.
- **6.3** Enforceable Obligations. Each of the Financing Documents to which the Purchaser is a party, when executed and delivered by the Purchaser, will constitute a legal, valid and binding obligation of the Purchaser, enforceable against the Purchaser, except as such enforceability may be limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or similar laws affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally and by general equitable principles (whether enforcement is sought by proceedings in equity or at law).
- Accredited Investor. The Purchaser is an "Accredited Investor" (as such term is defined in Rule 501 of Regulation D of the Securities Act). The financial situation of the Purchaser is such that it can afford to bear the economic risk of holding the unregistered Securities for an indefinite period of time. The Purchaser can afford to suffer the complete loss of its investment in the Securities. The knowledge and experience of the Purchaser in financial and business matters is such that it is capable of evaluating the risk of the investment in the Securities. The Purchaser acknowledges that it has had access to such financial and other information, and has been afforded the opportunity to ask such questions of representatives of Digital and Appia and receive answers thereto, as the Purchaser has deemed necessary in connection with its decision to purchase the Securities. The Purchaser is acquiring the Securities if and when it exercise the Warrant for its own account for investment purposes and not with a view to, or for sale in connection with, any distribution thereof, nor with any present intention of distributing or selling the same. By executing this Agreement, the Purchaser further represents that the Purchaser does not presently have any contract, undertaking, agreement or arrangement with any Person to sell, transfer or grant participation to such Person with respect to any of the Securities.

- 6.5 Brokers or Finders. No Person has or will have, as a result of the transaction contemplated by this Agreement or any of the other Financing Documents, any right, interest or claim against or upon the Purchaser, Appia or Digital for the commission, fee or other compensation as a finder or broker because of any act or omission by the Purchaser. The Purchaser agrees to defend, indemnify, and hold harmless Appia and Digital from and against any such right, interest or claim against or upon a Company for any commission, fee or other compensation due or claimed to be due to any finder or broker arising out of any act or omission by the Purchaser.
 - **No Public Market.** The Purchaser understands that no public market now exists for the New Debenture or the Warrant.
- 6.7 No General Solicitation. Neither the Purchaser, nor any of its officers, employees, agents or partners has either directly or indirectly, including through a broker or finder (i) engaged in any general solicitation, or (ii) published any advertisement in connection with the offer and sale of the New Debenture.
- **6.8 Domicile.** The office or offices of the Purchaser in which its principal place of business is identified in the address or addresses of the Purchaser set forth in Section 11.5(b).
- 6.9 <u>Disclosure of Information</u>. The Purchaser has received a copy of the Master Disclosure Schedule and a copy of any document referenced therein which the Purchaser has requested. The Purchaser believes it has received all the information it considers necessary or appropriate for deciding whether to purchase the Securities. The Purchaser has had an opportunity to discuss the business, management and financial affairs of Appia and Digital with their respective management, as well as the terms and conditions of the offering of the Securities.

SECTION 7. CERTAIN COVENANTS RELATED TO THE SECURITIES AND OUTSTANDING OBLIGATIONS.

For so long as either (i) any amount of the Obligations (other than inchoate indemnity obligations) remains outstanding, or (ii) the Purchaser continues to hold any of the Securities, Appia hereby agrees, subject to the limitations set forth in the following sections of this Section 7, with the Purchaser as follows:

- **7.1** <u>Financial Statements.</u> If the Obligations have not been paid in full on or before the first anniversary of the Closing Date, Appia shall furnish to the Purchaser:
 - (a) As soon as available, but in any event within one hundred eighty (180) days after the end of each fiscal year of Appia, a copy of the audited consolidated balance sheet and statement of stockholders' equity of Appia and its Subsidiaries as at the end of such year and the related audited statements of income and retained earnings and of cash flows for such year, setting forth in each case in comparative form the figures for the previous year, from a nationally or regionally recognized accounting firm reasonably acceptable to Purchaser; and
 - (b) As soon as available, but in any event not later than thirty (30) days after the end of each of the first eleven (11) calendar months of each fiscal year of Appia, the unaudited consolidated balance sheet of Appia and its Subsidiaries as at the end of such month and the related unaudited consolidated statements of income and retained earnings and of cash flows of Appia and its Subsidiaries for such month and the portion of the fiscal year through the end of such month, setting forth in each case in comparative form the figures for the month compared to the prior month and to budget and a management discussion and analysis in reasonable detail of the prior month's results, certified by a Responsible Officer of Appia as being fairly stated in all material respects (subject to normal year end audit adjustments).

All such financial statements shall be prepared in accordance with GAAP (subject in the case of the unaudited financials to the absence of footnotes and normal year end audit adjustments) applied consistently throughout the periods reflected therein and with prior periods.

- **7.2 Budgets.** If the Obligations have not been paid in full on or before the first anniversary of the Closing Date, Appia shall furnish to the Purchaser as soon as available, but in any event prior to the beginning of the fiscal year, Appia's annual budget and business plan, including Capital Expenditures, approved by the Appia Board.
- **7.3** Other Information. Appia shall, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to, furnish to the Purchaser promptly, such other information relating to the financial condition, business or corporate affairs of Appia as the Purchaser may reasonably request in writing, including, without limitation, any such information to the extent required by the SBIC Regulations.
- **7.4** Media Releases and Governmental Filings. Appia shall furnish to the Purchaser promptly, copies of all filings by Appia or any of its Subsidiaries with any Governmental Authority and of all press or media releases by Appia or any of its Subsidiaries.
- Notice of Liquidity Event. Appia shall, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to, give prompt notice to the Purchaser of any expected Liquidity Event. Any notice under this Section 7.5 shall be accompanied by a statement of a Responsible Officer setting forth details of the occurrence referred to therein and stating what action Appia proposes to take with respect thereto but shall not be required to include any privileged information. In the event that Appia becomes subject to the reporting requirements under the Exchange Act, then notices required hereby to be delivered may be deemed delivered via the prompt public filing of copies of all periodic and other reports, proxy statements and other materials filed by Borrower with the SEC, any Governmental Authority succeeding to any or all of the functions of the SEC or with any national securities exchange, or distributed to its shareholders, as the case may be. Documents required hereby to be delivered (to the extent any such documents are included in materials otherwise filed with the SEC) may be delivered electronically and if so delivered, shall be deemed to have been delivered on the date on which Appia posts such documents, or provides a link thereto, on Appia's website on the Internet at Appia's website address.
- Reep proper financial records in conformity with GAAP and all Requirements of Law; and (ii) (A) permit representatives of the Purchaser, at the Purchaser's own cost and expense, (including their respective officers, employees, consultants, agents and other designees (including without limitation, the SBA)) to visit and inspect any of its properties and examine and make abstracts from any of its books and records at any reasonable time during normal business hours, upon reasonable prior notice, and as often as may reasonably be desired; and (B) permit, upon reasonable notice, which shall not be less than three (3) Business Days, during normal business hours, representatives of the Purchaser (including their respective officers, employees, consultants, agents and other designees (including without limitation, the SBA)) to discuss the business, operations, properties and financial and other condition of Appia and its Subsidiaries with officers and senior management employees of Appia and its Subsidiaries and with its independent certified public accountants. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Section 7.6, if there shall have occurred and be continuing an Event of Default, all costs associated with the rights of the Purchaser described in Section 7.6(ii)(A) above shall be borne by Appia.

Confidentiality. The Purchaser agrees to use the same degree of care as the Purchaser uses to protect its own confidential information to keep confidential any information furnished to the Purchaser pursuant to this Agreement that Appia identifies as being confidential or proprietary (so long as such information is not in the public domain), except that the Purchaser may disclose such proprietary or confidential information: (i) to any partner, subsidiary or parent of the Purchaser for the purpose of evaluating its investment in the Companies as long as such partner, subsidiary or parent is advised of and agrees or has agreed to be bound by the confidentiality provisions of this Section 7.7 or comparable restrictions; (ii) at such time as it enters the public domain through no fault of the Purchaser; (iii) that is communicated to it free of any obligation of confidentiality; (iv) that is developed by the Purchaser or its agents independently of and without reference to any confidential information communicated by Appia or Digital; (v) as required by applicable law; or (vi) to its attorneys, accountants and tax advisors who are subject to obligations of confidentiality in connection with the Purchaser's investment in the Companies.

SECTION 8. ADDITIONAL COVENANTS. FOR SO LONG AS ANY AMOUNT OF THE OBLIGATIONS REMAINS OUTSTANDING, APPIA HEREBY COVENANTS AND AGREES WITH THE PURCHASER AS FOLLOWS:

- **8.1** <u>Limitation on Indebtedness.</u> Without the consent of the Purchaser, Appia shall not, and shall not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, create, incur, assume or suffer to exist any Indebtedness, except:
 - (a) Senior Debt which shall not exceed Five Million and 00/100 Dollars (\$5,000,000.00), and Purchase Money Indebtedness which shall not exceed One Million and 00/100 Dollars (\$1,000,000.00). At such time as the aggregate amount outstanding of Senior Debt is less than Five Million and 00/100 Dollars (\$5,000,000.00), Appia may incur additional Indebtedness other than Purchase Money Indebtedness, but only to the extent that Senior Debt is less than Five Million and 00/100 Dollars (\$5,000,000.00). At such time as the aggregate amount outstanding of Purchase Money Indebtedness is less than One Million and 00/100 Dollars (\$1,000,000.00), Appia may incur additional Purchase Money Indebtedness, but only to the extent that Purchase Money Indebtedness is less than One Million and 00/100 Dollars (\$1,000,000.00);
 - (b) the Obligations;
 - (c) current liabilities which are incurred in the ordinary course of business and which are not incurred through (i) the borrowing of money or (ii) the obtaining of credit except for credit on an open account basis customarily extended and in fact extended in connection with normal purchases of goods and services, including credit incurred in the ordinary course of business with corporate credit cards;
 - (d) Indebtedness with respect to taxes or assessments which are not yet due or which are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings, provided that adequate reserves with respect thereto are maintained on the books of Appia or its Subsidiaries, as the case may be, in conformity with GAAP;
 - (e) Indebtedness of Appia or any Subsidiary, including Indebtedness of Appia to any Subsidiary and of any Subsidiary to Appia or any other Subsidiary, so long as such Indebtedness is subordinated in right of payment to all Obligations on such terms and conditions as the Purchaser may reasonably require; and

- (f) extensions, refinancings and renewals of Indebtedness set forth above in <u>Section 8.1(a)</u>, provided that the principal amount is not increased or the terms modified to impose materially more burdensome terms upon a Company or any Subsidiary.
- **8.2** <u>Limitation on Contingent Liabilities</u>. Without the consent of the Purchaser, Appia shall not, and Appia shall not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, agree to or become liable for any Contingent Indebtedness, except for: (i) the Obligations; (ii) guarantees made in the ordinary course of the business by Appia of obligations of any Subsidiary, which obligations are otherwise permitted under this Agreement; and (iii) endorsements for collection or deposit in the ordinary course of business.
- **8.3** <u>Limitation on Liens.</u> Without the consent of the Purchaser, Appia shall not, and Appia shall not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, create, incur, assume or suffer to exist any Lien upon any of its property, assets or revenues, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, except for the following (hereinafter referred to collectively as "<u>Permitted Liens</u>"):
 - (a) Liens to secure the Senior Debt or Replacement Senior Debt;
 - (b) Liens created pursuant to the Security Documents;
 - (c) Liens for taxes not yet due or which are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings, provided that adequate reserves with respect thereto are maintained on the books of Appia or its Subsidiaries, as the case may be, in conformity with GAAP;
 - (d) statutory landlords' liens and carriers', warehousemen's, mechanics', materialmen's, repairmen's or other like Liens arising in the ordinary course of business and imposed without action of such parties for sums which are not overdue;
 - (e) judgment Liens created by or resulting from any litigation or legal proceeding provided that such Liens do not also constitute an Event of Default;
 - (f) pledges or deposits made in the ordinary course of business in connection with workers' compensation, unemployment insurance, and other social security legislation and deposits securing liability to insurance carriers under insurance or self-insurance arrangements;
 - (g) deposits to secure the performance of bids, trade contracts (other than for borrowed money), leases, statutory obligations (other than liens arising under ERISA or environmental liens), surety and appeal bonds, indemnity and performance bonds, and other obligations of a like nature incurred in the ordinary course of business;
 - (h) Liens consisting of easements, zoning restrictions, flowage rights, rights-of-way, covenants, conditions, restrictions, reservations, licenses, agreements and other similar matters, which, in the aggregate, are not substantial in amount and which do not in any case materially detract from the use of the property subject thereto or materially interfere with the ordinary conduct of the business of a Company or its Subsidiaries;
 - (i) Liens to secure Indebtedness for Purchase Money Indebtedness to the extent that such Indebtedness is permitted under Section 8.1(a); provided, however, that (A) each such Lien is given only to secure the purchase price of the property which is the subject of such Purchase Money Indebtedness, does not extend to any other property, and is given at the time of acquisition of the property; and (B) the Purchase Money Indebtedness secured thereby does not exceed the lesser of the cost of such property or its fair market value at the time of acquisition;

- (j) Liens in favor of lessors under Capitalized Leases to the extent that the Capitalized Lease Obligations thereunder is Indebtedness permitted under <u>Section 8.1(a)</u>; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that each such Lien extends only to the property which is subject of such Capitalized Lease, is given only to secure the Capitalized Lease Obligations under such Capitalized Lease, and is given at the commencement date of such Capitalized Lease; and
- (k) Liens incurred in connection with the extension, renewal or refinancing of the Indebtedness secured by Liens of the type described in <u>Section 8.3(a)</u>; <u>provided</u> that any extension, renewal or replacement Lien shall be limited to the property encumbered by the existing Lien and the principal amount of the Indebtedness being extended, renewed or refinanced (as may have been reduced by any payment thereon) does not increase;
- **8.4** <u>Limitation on Fundamental Changes.</u> Other than in connection with a Liquidity Event in respect of which the New Debenture is repaid in full in accordance with <u>Section 2.8(b)</u>, Appia shall not, and Appia shall not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, experience a Liquidity Event or make any material change in its present method of conducting business (which consists of advertising, marketing and sales within the mobile industry and other reasonably related industries) or its currently proposed business, except:
 - (a) any Subsidiary of Appia may be merged or consolidated with Appia (provided that Appia shall be the continuing or surviving corporation) or with or into any one or more wholly-owned Subsidiaries of Appia (provided that such wholly-owned Subsidiary or Subsidiaries shall be the continuing or surviving corporation);
 - (b) any wholly-owned Subsidiary may sell, lease, transfer or otherwise dispose of any or all of its assets (upon voluntary liquidation or otherwise) to Appia or any other wholly-owned Subsidiary of Appia;
 - (c) pursuant to any sale of assets expressly permitted by <u>Section 8.5</u>; and
 - (d) Appia may be merged into or consolidated with Digital provided that Digital shall assume all of Appia's obligations and responsibilities pursuant to this Agreement.
- **8.5** <u>Limitation on Sale of Assets.</u> Without the consent of the Purchaser, Appia shall not, and Appia shall not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, convey, sell, lease, assign, transfer or otherwise dispose of any of its property, business or assets (including, without limitation, receivables and leasehold interests), whether now owned or hereafter acquired, or, in the case of any Subsidiary, issue or sell any shares of such Subsidiary's Capital Stock to any Person except:
 - (a) the conveyance, sale, lease, assignment, transfer or other disposition of Obsolete Property or surplus property;
 - (b) the sale of inventory in the ordinary course of business;
 - (c) the sale or discount for fair value, without recourse and consistent with sound business practices of accounts receivable arising in the ordinary course of business in connection with the compromise or collection thereof;
 - (d) the license of Intellectual Property Assets in the ordinary course of business;

- (e) leases or subleases of property not materially interfering with the ordinary course of conduct of the business of a Company or its Subsidiaries;
 - (f) the sale or transfer of property and assets to the extent and as permitted by Section 8.4(b) or Section 8.4(d);
- (g) the sale or transfer of "equipment" (as defined in the UCC) so long as such equipment is promptly replaced by equipment of equal or greater value;
 - (h) the sale or transfer of property or assets in connection with Permitted Liens; and
- (i) the sale or transfer of property or assets with a fair market value not exceeding One Hundred Thousand and 00/100 Dollars (\$100,000.00) in the aggregate per annum.
- **8.6** <u>Limitation on Sales and Leasebacks.</u> Without the consent of the Purchaser, Appia shall not, and Appia shall not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, enter into any arrangement with any Person providing for the leasing by Appia or any Subsidiary of real or personal property which has been or is to be sold or transferred by Appia or such Subsidiary to such Person or to any other Person to whom funds have been or are to be advanced by such Person on the security of such property or rental obligations of Appia or such Subsidiary.
- **8.7** Payment of Obligations. Appia shall, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to, pay, discharge or otherwise satisfy at or before maturity or before they become delinquent, as the case may be, all of the material obligations of Appia or such Subsidiary, whichever is applicable, (except obligations for which the amount or validity thereof is currently being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and reserves in conformity with GAAP with respect thereto have been provided on the books of Appia or any of its Subsidiaries, as the case may be).
- **8.8** Conduct of Business and Maintenance of Existence. Appia shall, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to: (i) continue to engage in business of the same general type as now conducted by Appia (which consists of advertising, marketing and sales within the mobile industry) or proposed to be conducted by Appia or a business reasonably related thereto and as reasonably following from the Acquisition; (ii) preserve, renew and keep in full force and effect its existence and take all reasonable action to maintain all rights, privileges and franchises necessary or desirable in the normal conduct of its business except as otherwise permitted pursuant to this Section 8.8; and (iii) comply in all material respects with all Contractual Obligations and Requirements of Law, except where (A) any such Contractual Obligation is being contested in good faith, a bona fide dispute exists with respect to any such Contractual Obligation, or failure to comply therewith would not, in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, or (B) any such Requirement of Law is being contested in good faith or the failure to comply therewith would not, in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

A remediable failure by Appia to comply with the covenants set forth in this <u>Section 8.8</u> shall not constitute a Default or Event of Default hereunder if such failure or failures, in the aggregate, would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, <u>unless</u> such failure shall continue unremedied for a period of twenty (20) days after the earlier of (i) the date on which a Responsible Officer of Appia first learns of such failure or (ii) the date on which written notice thereof shall have been given to Appia by the Purchaser.

8.9 Maintenance of Property; Insurance. Appia shall, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to (i) keep all property material to the conduct of its business in good working order and condition, normal wear and tear excepted; (ii) maintain insurance with financially sound and reputable insurance companies on such of its property and in at least such amounts and against at least such risks as are usually insured against in the same general area by companies engaged in the same or a similar business; and (iii) furnish to the Purchaser, upon written request, full information as to the insurance carried.

A remediable failure by Appia to comply with the covenants set forth in clause (i) or clause (iii) hereinabove shall not constitute a Default or Event of Default hereunder unless such failure shall continue unremedied for a period of twenty (20) days after the earlier of (A) the date on which a Responsible Officer of Appia first learns of such failure or (B) the date on which written notice thereof shall have been given to Appia by the Purchaser.

- **8.10** Maintenance of Liens of the Security Documents. Appia shall, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to, promptly upon the reasonable request of the Purchaser, at the sole cost and expense of Appia and its Subsidiaries, execute, acknowledge and deliver, or cause the execution, acknowledgement and delivery of, and thereafter register, file or record, or cause to be registered, filed or recorded, in an appropriate governmental office, any document or instrument supplemental to or confirmatory of the Security Documents or otherwise reasonably deemed by the Purchaser necessary or desirable for the continued validity, perfection and priority of the Liens on the Collateral covered thereby.
- **8.11** Pledge of After Acquired Property. If at any time following the Closing, Appia or any of its Subsidiaries acquires property of any nature whatsoever having a value in excess of Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$50,000) which is intended by the terms of the applicable Security Document to be, but is not, subject to the Liens created by the Security Documents, Appia shall, or shall cause its relevant Subsidiaries to, as soon as possible and in no event later than thirty (30) days after the relevant acquisition date and, to the extent permitted by applicable law, grant to the Purchaser a first priority (subject to Permitted Liens) Lien on such property as collateral security for the Obligations pursuant to documentation reasonably satisfactory in form and substance to the Purchaser. Appia, at its own expense, shall execute, acknowledge and deliver, or cause the execution, acknowledgement and delivery of, and thereafter register, file or record in an appropriate governmental office, any document or instrument (including legal opinions, title insurance, consents and corporate documents) and take all such actions reasonably deemed by the Purchaser to be necessary or desirable to ensure the creation, priority and perfection of such Lien.
- **8.12 Prohibition of Liens.** Without the consent of the Purchaser, Appia shall not, and Appia shall not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, enter into with any Person any agreement (other than this Agreement and the other Financing Documents) which prohibits or limits the ability of Appia or any of its Subsidiaries to create, incur, assume or suffer to exist any Lien (other than Permitted Liens) upon the property or assets of Appia, whether now existing or hereafter arising, wherever such property or assets may be located.
- 8.13 New Subsidiaries. Except as permitted by Section 8.15(i). Appia shall not create or acquire any direct or indirect Subsidiary without the express written consent of the Purchaser. With regard to any Subsidiary which the Purchaser permits Appia to create or acquire, Appia shall cause, at its sole cost and expense, each such Subsidiary that is organized (unless Purchaser otherwise consents in writing), immediately upon such creation or acquisition to execute and deliver to the Purchaser the following agreements and documents, which agreements and documents shall be in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Purchaser: (i) an instrument pursuant to which such Subsidiary shall become a guarantor of the Obligations, (ii) a security agreement (it being acknowledged and agreed that such security agreement shall be substantially in the same form as the Appia Security Agreement); (iii) any and all UCC financing statements which the Purchaser deems necessary and appropriate in order to implement such security agreement; and (iv) such other agreements, documents, financing statements, instruments, opinions and certificates and completion of such other matters, as the Purchaser may reasonably deem necessary or appropriate to assure that the Purchaser shall have the same rights and protections with respect to such Subsidiary as they have with respect to the Companies and that such Subsidiary shall be subject to the same obligations under the Financing Documents as the Companies.

- **8.14** Restricted Payments. Without the consent of the Purchaser, Appia shall not, and Appia shall not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, declare or pay any dividend on, or make any payment on account of, or set apart assets for a sinking or other analogous fund for, the purchase, redemption, defeasance, retirement or other acquisition of, any shares of any class of Capital Stock of Appia or any or its Subsidiaries or any warrants or options to purchase any such shares of Capital Stock, whether now or hereafter outstanding, or make any other distribution in respect thereof, either directly or indirectly, whether in cash or property or in obligations of either Company or any of its Subsidiaries, in each case other than (i) repurchases of stock from former employees or consultants pursuant to the terms of a previously existing written agreement with such employees and consultants who performed services for Appia or any Subsidiary in connection with the cessation of such employment or service at no greater than the original purchase price, provided that no such repurchase can occur without the Purchaser's consent if an Event of Default has occurred, is continuing or would exist after giving effect to the repurchase, (ii) wholly-owned Subsidiaries declaring and paying dividends to Appia or other wholly-owned Subsidiaries, and (iii) Appia declaring and paying dividends to Digital.
- **8.15 Limitation on Investments, Loans and Advances.** Without the consent of the Purchaser, Appia shall not, and Appia shall not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, make any advance, loan, extension of credit, or capital contribution to, or purchase any stock, bonds, notes, debentures or other securities of, or any assets constituting a business unit of, or make any other investment in, any Person (an "Investment"), except:
 - (a) investments in cash, federally insured deposit accounts and Cash Equivalents;
 - (b) securities held by Appia or any of its Subsidiaries prior to the Closing Date and listed on <u>Schedule 8.15</u>;
 - (c) Investments by Appia in any wholly-owned Subsidiary and Investments by any such wholly-owned Subsidiary in Appia or in any other wholly-owned Subsidiary;
 - (d) extensions of trade credit and endorsements of negotiable instruments and other negotiable documents in the ordinary course of business;
 - (e) loans or advances to employees, officers or directors of Appia or any of its Subsidiaries, or guarantee the payment of any such loan granted by a third party, in an aggregate amount for Appia and its Subsidiaries not to exceed Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$50,000) at any time outstanding;
 - (f) Investments (including debt obligations) received in connection with the bankruptcy or reorganization of customers or suppliers and in settlement of delinquent obligations of, and other disputes with, customers or suppliers arising in the ordinary course of a Appia's business;
 - (g) Investments consisting of notes receivable of, or prepaid royalties and other credit extensions, to customers and suppliers who are not Affiliates, in the ordinary course of business, provided that this <u>Section 8.15(g)</u> shall not apply to Investments of Appia in any Subsidiary;

- (h) Additional Investments in an aggregate amount not to exceed One Hundred Thousand and 00/100 Dollars (\$100,000.00) at any time outstanding; and
- (i) Up to One Million and 00/100 Dollars (\$1,000,000) of Investments in the aggregate in one or more Persons who, in connection with such Investments, become direct or indirect wholly-owned Subsidiaries of Appia; provided that no more than Four Hundred Thousand and 00/100 Dollars (\$400,000) of such Investment shall be funded with cash or Cash Equivalents.
- **8.16** Limitation on Transactions with Affiliates. Appia shall not, and Appia shall not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, enter into any transaction (including, without limitation, any purchase, sale, lease or exchange of property or the rendering of any service) with any Affiliate unless such transaction (i) is otherwise permitted under this Agreement; or (ii)(A) is in the ordinary course of Appia's or such Subsidiary's business or approved by a majority of the Appia Board who are disinterested in such transaction; and (B) is upon fair and reasonable terms no less favorable to Appia or such Subsidiary, as the case may be, than it would obtain in a comparable arm's length transaction with a Person which is not an Affiliate; provided, however, that the foregoing restriction shall not prohibit any employment agreement entered into by Appia or any of its Subsidiaries in the ordinary course of business; any issuance of securities in connection with employment arrangements, stock options and stock ownership plans of Appia entered into in the ordinary course of business or participation in future equity financings of Appia. Nothing in this Section 8.16 prohibits any transaction otherwise permitted in this Agreement.
- **8.17** Senior Debt. Without the consent of the Purchaser, Appia shall not increase the aggregate amount of any debt permitted by Section 8.1(a) above to an amount which at any time and in the aggregate exceeds the sum of Six Million and 00/100 Dollars (\$6,000,000.00), and of which Senior Debt shall not exceed Five Million Dollars (\$5,000,000) and Purchase Money Indebtedness shall not exceed One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000).
- **8.18** Redemption Rights. Without the consent of the Purchaser, other than with respect to Digital, Appia shall not grant Redemption Rights to any Stockholder or permit the exercise of any Redemption Rights by any stockholder which would permit the exercise of such Redemption Rights prior to the payment in full of the New Debenture.
 - **8.19** Notices. Appia shall, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to, give prompt notice to the Purchaser of:
 - (a) the following events, as soon as practicable and in any event within thirty (30) days after Appia has knowledge thereof: (i) the occurrence or expected occurrence of any Reportable Event with respect to any Plan, a failure to make any required contribution to a Plan, the creation of any Lien in favor of the PBGC or a Plan or (ii) the institution of proceedings or the taking of any other action by the PBGC or Appia or any Commonly Controlled Entity with respect to the withdrawal from, or the termination, reorganization or insolvency of, any Plan;
 - (b) the occurrence of any Default or Event of Default of which Appia has knowledge; or
 - (c) any development or event which would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

Any notice under this <u>Section 8.19</u> shall be accompanied by a statement of a Responsible Officer setting forth details of the occurrence referred to therein and stating what action Appia proposes to take with respect thereto but shall not be required to include any privileged information.

8.20 <u>Limitation on Changes in Fiscal Year.</u> Appia shall not, and Appia shall not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, change the fiscal year of Appia or any of its Subsidiaries other than one time to conform their respective fiscal years with that of Digital.

SECTION 9. EVENTS OF DEFAULT.

9.1 Events of Default; Acceleration. If any of the following events ("Events of Default") shall occur:

- (a) Appia shall fail to pay any principal amount of the New Debenture or fees, charges, costs or expenses (other than an Interest Default permitted by <u>Section 2.5(a)</u>) due and payable under the New Debenture or any of the Financing Documents when such payment comes due in accordance with the terms of this Agreement and the other Financing Documents; or Appia shall fail to pay any other amount payable hereunder when due (other than an Interest Default permitted by <u>Section 2.5(a)</u>); or
- (b) any representation or warranty made by a Company or any other Obligor herein or in any other Financing Document or which is contained in any certificate, document, financial or other statement furnished by it at any time under or in connection with this Agreement or any such other Financing Document shall prove, when taken as a whole, to have been incorrect in any material respect on or as of the date made; or
- (c) the failure by Appia or any other Obligor to punctually perform, observe, comply with or satisfy (i) any covenant, agreement or condition contained in <u>Sections 7 or 8</u> of this Agreement, or (ii) any covenant, agreement or condition contained in any Financing Document, subject to any applicable cure period set forth therein; or
- (d) Appia or any Subsidiary shall be in default in the observance or performance of any other covenant contained in this Agreement or any other Financing Document (other than as provided in paragraphs (a) through (c) of this Section 9.1), and such default (if remediable) shall continue unremedied for a period of twenty (20) days after the earlier of (i) the date on which a Responsible Officer of such Company first learns of such default or (ii) the date on which written notice thereof shall have been given to such Company by the Purchaser; or
- (e) Appia or any Subsidiary shall fail to pay when due or shall fail to observe or perform any term, covenant or agreement evidencing or securing any Indebtedness of such Company which, together with all such other due but unpaid Indebtedness, exceeds the sum of Two Hundred Thousand and 00/100 Dollars (\$200,000.00), which results in the proper acceleration of such Indebtedness or the proper declaration of an event of default under any agreement relating to such Indebtedness; or
- (f) a Company or any Subsidiary, (i) shall make an assignment for the benefit of creditors; or (ii) shall admit in writing its inability to pay its debts as they become due, or its inability to pay or perform under the Financing Documents; or (iii) shall file a voluntary petition in bankruptcy; or (iv) shall file any petition, answer, or document seeking for itself any reorganization, arrangement, composition, readjustment, liquidation, dissolution or similar relief under any present or future statute, law or regulation pertinent to such circumstances; or (v) shall seek or consent to or acquiesce in the appointment of any trustee, receiver, or liquidator of such Company or of all or any substantial part (i.e., 33-1/3% or more) of the assets or property of such Company; or (vi) other than as permitted herein, shall cease operations of its business as its business has normally been conducted (which consists of advertising, marketing and sales within the mobile industry) or is currently proposed to be conducted, or terminate substantially all of its employees; or (vii) such Company's directors or majority shareholders shall take any action initiating any of the foregoing actions described in clauses (i) through (vi); or

- either (i) forty-five (45) days shall have expired after the commencement of an involuntary action against a Company or any Subsidiary seeking reorganization, arrangement, composition, readjustment, liquidation, dissolution or similar relief under any present or future statute, law or regulation, without such action being dismissed or all orders or proceedings thereunder affecting the operations or the business of such Company or any Subsidiary being stayed; or (ii) a stay of any such order or proceedings shall thereafter be set aside and the action setting it aside shall not be timely appealed; or (iii) such Company or any Subsidiary shall file any answer admitting or not contesting the material allegations of a petition filed against such Company or any Subsidiary in any such proceedings; or (iv) the court in which such proceedings are pending shall enter a decree or order granting the relief sought in any such proceedings; or (v) twenty (20) days shall have expired after the appointment, without the consent or acquiescence of a Company or any Subsidiary, of any trustee, receiver or liquidator of such Company or any Subsidiary or of all or any substantial part of the properties of such Company or any Subsidiary without such appointment being vacated; or
- (h) (i) Appia or any Commonly Controlled Entity shall fail to pay when due any amount that it shall have become liable to pay to the PBGC or to a Plan under Title IV of ERISA, unless (A) such liability is being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings, such Company or such Commonly Controlled Entity, as the case may be, has established and is maintaining adequate reserves in accordance with GAAP and no lien shall have been filed to secure such liability or (B) which would not have a Material Adverse Effect; or (ii) the PBGC shall institute proceedings under Title IV of ERISA to terminate or to cause a trustee to be appointed to administer any such Plan or Plans; or (iii) a condition shall exist by reason of which the PBGC would be entitled to obtain a decree adjudicating that any such Plan or Plans must be terminated; or
- (i) one or more final, nonappealable judgments or decrees shall be entered against Appia or any of its Subsidiaries involving individually monetary damages of Two Hundred Fifty and 00/100 Dollars (\$250,000.00) (in excess of what is paid or covered by insurance) or in the aggregate, monetary damages of Two Hundred Fifty Thousand and 00/100 Dollars (\$250,000.00) (in excess of what is paid or covered by insurance) or more, and all such judgments or decrees shall not have been vacated, discharged, stayed or bonded pending appeal within thirty (30) days from the entry thereof; or
- (j) if any of the Financing Documents or the Warrant (or any provision contained therein) shall be cancelled, terminated, revoked, curtailed or rescinded otherwise than in accordance with the terms thereof or with the express prior written agreement, consent or approval of the Purchaser, or any action at law, suit or in equity or other legal proceeding be commenced by or on behalf of a Company or any of its officers of members of its Board of Directors and results in, or is reasonably likely to result in, a finding, order, decree or judgment which does or would cancel, revoke, curtail or rescind any of the Financing Documents or the Warrant, or any Governmental Authority of competent jurisdiction shall make a determination that, or issue a judgment, order, decree or ruling to the effect that, any of the Financing Documents or the Warrant (or any provision contained therein) is illegal, invalid or unenforceable in accordance with the terms thereof; or

- (k) any Lien created by any of the Security Documents shall, by reason of any breach by any Obligor thereto of any of its covenants or other obligations contained in such Security Documents, cease to be enforceable and of the same effect and priority purported to be created thereby; or
- (l) a material portion of the property of a Company or any of its Subsidiaries is damaged by fire or other casualty, or otherwise lost or stolen, the restoration or replacement cost of which property exceeds the amount of insurance proceeds readily available for such restoration or replacement; or
- (m) any default shall exist and remains unwaived, unforborn or uncured with respect to any of the Senior Debt or Replacement Senior Debt if, as a result of such default, any holder of the Senior Debt or Replacement Senior Debt, is entitled and elects to cause any such Senior Debt or Replacement Senior Debt to become due prior to its stated date of maturity; or
- (n) any payment which a Company knew or should have known was be made in violation of any subordination agreement entered into between the Purchaser and another holder of Company Indebtedness or Company Subsidiary Indebtedness; or
- (o) (i) any guaranty of any Obligations terminates or ceases for any reason to be in full force and effect; (ii) Digital does not perform any obligation or covenant under the Digital Guaranty; (iii) any circumstance described in Sections 9.1(b), (f), (g), and (i) hereinabove with respect to (i.e., as and as-if applied to) Digital (provided that with respect to Digital, the applicable threshold under Section 9.1(i) shall be Five Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$500,000)); or (iv) the liquidation, winding up, or termination of existence of Digital.

then, and in any such event, so long as the same may be continuing, the Purchaser may, by notice to the Companies, declare all amounts owing with respect to this Agreement, the New Debenture, and the other Financing Documents to be, and they shall thereupon forthwith become, immediately due and payable without presentment, demand, protest or other notice of any kind, all of which are hereby expressly waived by the Companies; provided, however, that in the event of any Event of Default specified in Section 9.1(f), Section 9.1(g) or Section 9.1(h), all such amounts shall become immediately due and payable automatically and without any requirement of notice from the Purchaser.

9.2 Effect of Schedules and Loan Agreement Representations. For the avoidance of doubt and notwithstanding the consummation of the Closing by the Purchaser or anything else contained herein or in the Financing Documents: (i) no circumstance, condition, subject, item, occurrence or other matter which constitutes an Event of Default under this Agreement or the other Financing Documents shall be deemed waived by virtue of it having been set forth on the Master Disclosure Schedule or any other disclosure schedule delivered in connection with this Agreement or the other Financing Documents; and (ii) whether an Event of Default has occurred shall be determined without regard to any disclosure set forth on the Master Disclosure Schedule or any other disclosure schedule delivered in connection with this Agreement or the other Financing Documents (but any circumstance, condition, subject, item, occurrence or other matter disclosed therein will be acknowledged by Borrower to have occurred for purposes of identifying an Event of Default).

SECTION 10. RIGHTS AND REMEDIES.

- **Rights of Purchaser.** Upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any one or more of the Events of Default, the Purchaser may proceed in accordance with applicable law to enforce the legal or equitable rights or remedies as it may have under this Agreement or any other Financing Documents or otherwise by virtue of applicable law.
- 10.2 Setoff and Adjustments. In addition to any rights and remedies of the Purchaser provided by law, the Purchaser shall have the right, without prior notice to either Company, any such prior notice being expressly waived by each Company to the extent permitted by applicable law, upon any amount becoming due and payable by a Company hereunder (whether at the stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise) to set-off and appropriate and apply against such amount then due and payable any and all deposits (general or special, time or demand, provisional or final), in any currency, and any other credits, indebtedness or claims, in any currency, in each case whether direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, at any time held or owing by the Purchaser or any branch or agency thereof to or for the credit or the account of a Company. The Purchaser agrees to promptly notify the Companies after any such set-off and application made by the Purchaser, provided that the failure to give such notice shall not affect the validity of such set-off and application.
- No Waiver; Cumulative Remedies. No failure to exercise and no delay in exercising on the part of the Purchaser, any right, remedy, power or privilege hereunder or under the other Financing Documents shall operate as a waiver thereof; nor shall any single or partial exercise of any right, remedy, power or privilege hereunder preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, remedy, power or privilege. The rights, remedies, powers and privileges herein provided are cumulative and not exclusive of any rights, remedies, powers and privileges provided by law.
- **Distribution of Collateral Proceeds.** In the event that, following the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default, the Purchaser receives any monies in connection with the enforcement of any of the Security Documents, or otherwise with respect to the realization upon any of the Collateral, such monies shall be distributed for application as follows: (i) *first*, to the Obligations in such order or preference as the Purchaser may determine; (ii) *second*, upon payment and satisfaction in full or other provisions for payment in full satisfaction of all of the Obligations, to the payment of any obligations required to be paid pursuant to §9-615 of the UCC; and then (c) *third*, the excess, if any, shall be returned to the applicable Company or to such other Persons as are entitled thereto.

SECTION 11. MISCELLANEOUS.

- Amendments and Waivers. Neither this Agreement nor any other Financing Document or the Warrant, nor any terms hereof or thereof may be amended, supplemented or modified except in a writing signed by the Parties. No provision of this Agreement or of any other Financing Document or of the Warrant, or any terms hereof or thereof, may be waived except in a writing signed by the party waiving its rights. In the case of any waiver, the Parties shall be restored to their former positions and rights hereunder and under the other Financing Documents, and any Default or Event of Default waived shall be deemed to be cured and not continuing; no such waiver shall extend to any subsequent or other Default or Event of Default or impair any right consequent thereon.
- 11.2 <u>Survival of Covenants.</u> Except for those which by their terms survive termination of the Financing Documents or for another period of time, all agreements, representations, covenants and warranties made by a Company in the Financing Documents shall remain in full force and effect until all Obligations (other than inchoate indemnity obligations) have been paid in full and satisfied, notwithstanding the fact that the New Debenture may, from time to time, be in a zero or credit position.

- 11.3 Prior Discussions; Counterparts. The Financing Documents and the Warrant incorporate all discussions and negotiations between the Parties and either express or implied, concerning the Obligations, notwithstanding any custom, usage or oral agreement or understanding to the contrary. This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts, each of which shall constitute an original, but such counterparts together shall constitute one and the same instrument. Any proof of this Agreement shall require production of only one such counterpart.
- 11.4 Severability. Any provision of this Agreement which is prohibited or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to such jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such prohibition or unenforceability without invalidating the remaining provisions hereof, and any such prohibition or unenforceability in any jurisdiction shall not invalidate or render unenforceable such provision in any other jurisdiction.
- Notices. All notices, requests and demands to or upon the Parties to be effective shall be in writing (including by facsimile transmission), and, unless otherwise expressly provided herein, shall be deemed to have been duly given when delivered by hand, or when sent during normal business hours (or on the following Business Day, if sent after normal business hours) by facsimile transmission or by telex, answer back received, or on the first Business Day after delivery to any overnight delivery service, freight prepaid, or three (3) Business Days after being sent by certified mail, return receipt requested, postage prepaid, and addressed in the case of the Parties as follows or to such other address as may be hereafter notified by the respective parties hereto:

(a) If to Digital,

then: Digital Turbine, Inc.

1300 Guadelupe Austin, TX 78701 Attention: Bill Stone

Facsimile:

Telephone: 512-365-9991

with a copy (which shall

not constitute notice) to:

Latham & Watkins LLP

355 South Grand Avenue Los Angeles, California 90071 Attention: W. Alex Voxman, Esq. and

David M. Wheeler, Esq. Facsimile: (213) 891-8763 Telephone: (213) 485-1234

(b) If to Appia,

then: Appia, Inc.

320 Blackwell Street, 3rd Floor

Durham, NC 27701

Attention: Judson S. Bowman, CEO

Facsimile:

Telephone: 919.251.6144

with a copy (which shall

not constitute notice) to: Goodwin Procter LLP

Exchange Place

Boston, Massachusetts 02109 Attention: Joseph C. Theis Jr., Esq.

Fax: (617) 523-1231

(c) If to the Purchaser,

then: North Atlantic SBIC IV, L.P.

c/o North Atlantic Capital Corporation

Two City Center Portland, Maine 04101

Attention: David M. Coit, Managing Director

Facsimile: 207.772.3257 Telephone: 207.772.4470

with a copy (which shall

not constitute notice) to: Nixon Peabody LLP 100 Summer Street

Boston, Massachusetts 02110 Attention: David A. Martland, Esq.

Facsimile: 866.368.6632 Telephone: 617.345.6145

11.6 Expenses.

Digital agrees to pay all reasonable and documented actual out-of-pocket expenses, including: (i) the reasonable costs of producing and reproducing this Agreement, the other Financing Documents, the Warrant, any subordination agreement entered into pursuant hereto, and the other agreements and instruments mentioned herein, (ii) the reasonable fees, expenses and disbursements of counsel to the Purchaser incurred in connection with the preparation and negotiation of the Financing Documents, the Warrant, any subordination agreement entered into pursuant hereto, and other instruments mentioned herein, (iii) all reasonable fees, expenses and disbursements of the Purchaser incurred in connection with UCC searches, in a cumulative amount not to exceed Seventy-Five Thousand and 00/100 Dollars (\$75,000.00) in the aggregate without written notice to Digital (the "Closing Expenses"). At Closing, Digital shall pay the Closing Expenses. The Purchaser may deduct the Closing Expenses directly against the purchase price paid at the Closing, and Appia shall treat the full amount of such payment as a payment for the New Debenture at Closing.

(b) In addition, the Companies agree to pay all reasonable out-of-pocket expenses (including without limitation reasonable attorneys' fees and costs and reasonable accounting and similar professional fees and charges) incurred by the Purchaser in connection with the enforcement of or preservation of rights under any of the Financing Documents against a Company or any Subsidiary (including without limitation any expenses incurred relating to entering into a subordination agreement for the benefit of any future holder of the Senior Debt or Replacement Senior Debt discussed in Section 2.2) or the administration thereof after the occurrence of a Default or Event of Default.

11.7 Indemnification.

Third-Party Claims. Each Company agrees to defend, indemnify and hold harmless the Purchaser from and against any and all third-party claims, actions and suits whether groundless or otherwise, and from and against any and all actual liabilities, losses, damages and expenses of every nature and character arising out of this Agreement, any of the other Financing Documents, or the Warrant or the transactions contemplated hereby including, without limitation, (i) any actual or proposed use by either Company of the proceeds of the New Debenture, (ii) any actual or alleged infringement of any patent, copyright, trademark, service mark, or similar right by either Company, or (iii) with respect to a Company or any other Obligor and their respective properties and assets, the violation of any Environmental Law, the presence, disposal, escape, seepage, leakage, spillage, discharge, emission, release or threatened release of any Hazardous Substances or any action, suit, proceeding or investigation brought or threatened with respect to any Hazardous Substances (including, but not limited to, claims with respect to wrongful death, personal injury, or damage to property), in each case including, without limitation, the reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel incurred in connection with any such investigation, litigation or other proceeding; provided, however, such Company shall not be obligated to indemnify the Purchaser for such third-party claims which have been determined by a court of competent jurisdiction to have arisen out of the Purchaser's actual bad faith, willful misconduct, or gross negligence or solely from the Purchaser's breach of any of its obligations or duties under this Agreement, any of the other Financing Documents, or the Warrant. In litigation, or the preparation therefore, the Purchaser shall be entitled to select one counsel to serve as its own counsel and, in addition to the foregoing indemnity, the Companies agree to pay promptly the reasonable fees and expenses of such counsel.

- (b) Inter-Party Disputes. Each Company agrees to defend, indemnify and hold harmless the Purchaser from and against any and all actual liabilities, obligations, claims, damages, costs, losses and expenses (including court costs and attorney's reasonable fees and expenses), as determined by a court of competent jurisdiction, that the Purchaser sustains or incurs arising out of this Agreement, or the preparation of this Agreement, or any of the Financing Documents or the Warrant, or in collecting or enforcing the Obligations, or in enforcing any of the Purchaser's rights or remedies, or in the prosecution or defense of any action or proceeding concerning any matter arising out of this Agreement, any of the other Financing Documents or the Warrant, or the Obligations, or on account of the Purchaser's relationship with a Company or any other Obligor (except for such claims which have been determined by a court of competent jurisdiction to have arisen out of the Purchaser's actual bad faith, willful misconduct, or gross negligence or solely from Purchaser's breach of any of its obligations or duties under this Agreement, any of the other Financing Documents, or the Warrant).
- (c) <u>General</u>. If, and to the extent that the obligations of a Company under this <u>Section 11.7</u> are unenforceable for any reason, the Companies hereby agree to make the maximum contribution to the payment in satisfaction of such obligations which is permissible under applicable law. The covenants contained in this <u>Section 11.7</u> shall survive payment or satisfaction in full of all other Obligations.
- Acknowledgements. Each Company hereby acknowledges that (i) such Company has been advised by counsel in the negotiation, drafting, execution and delivery of this Agreement, the other Financing Documents, and the Warrant; (ii) the Purchaser has no fiduciary relationship with or fiduciary duty to either Company arising out of or in connection with this Agreement or any of the other Financing Documents or the Warrant; and (iii) no joint venture is created hereby or by the other Financing Documents or the Warrant or otherwise exists by virtue of the transactions contemplated hereby between the Parties.

- Successors and Assigns. This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the Parties and their respective successors and permitted assigns, except that neither Company may assign or transfer any of its rights or obligations under this Agreement without the consent of the Purchaser. The rights of the Purchaser under this Agreement and the other Financing Documents are not assignable without the written consent of Digital, except that assignments by the Purchaser of its rights under this Agreement and the other Financing Documents to its Affiliates shall be permitted without the consent of either Company so long as the Purchaser's assignee agrees in writing to be bound by all of the provisions set forth in this Agreement and the other Financing Documents that were applicable to the Purchaser.
- 11.10 Loss, Theft, Destruction or Mutilation of the New Debenture. Upon receipt of an affidavit of an officer of the Purchaser, as to the loss, theft, destruction or mutilation of the New Debenture or any other Financing Document or the Warrant which is not of public record, and, in the case of any such loss, theft, destruction or mutilation, upon cancellation of the New Debenture or other Financing Document or the Warrant, the applicable Company shall issue, in lieu thereof, a replacement New Debenture or other Financing Document or the Warrant in the same principal amount thereof and otherwise of like tenor; provided, however, that the Purchaser agrees to defend, indemnify and hold harmless the Companies and their Stockholders, directors and officers from any and all claims, loss or damage whatsoever arising out of the issuance of a replacement New Debenture or other Financing Document or the Warrant pursuant to this Section 11.10.
- 11.11 <u>Waiver of Jury Trial</u>. TO THE EXTENT PERMITTED BY APPLICABLE LAW, EACH PARTY HEREBY WAIVES ITS RESPECTIVE RIGHTS TO A TRIAL BY JURY OF ANY CLAIM OR CAUSE OF ACTION BASED UPON OR ARISING OUT OF THIS AGREEMENT, ANY OF THE OTHER FINANCING DOCUMENTS OR ANY OF THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREIN OR THEREIN, INCLUDING CONTRACT CLAIMS, TORT CLAIMS, BREACH OF DUTY CLAIMS, AND ALL OTHER COMMON LAW OR STATUTORY CLAIMS.
- 11.12 Governing Law; Consent to Jurisdiction. This Agreement and the other Financing Documents shall be construed in accordance with and governed by, the laws of the State of New York, without giving effect to the conflict of laws principles thereof. Each Party agrees that any suit, action or proceeding against the other arising out of or based upon this Agreement may be instituted in a United States Federal or state court located in the State of Delaware, and any court properly appealable therefrom, and each Party irrevocably submits to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of such courts in any suit, action or proceeding. Each Party irrevocably waives, to the fullest extent permitted by law, any objection to any suit, action or proceeding that may be brought in connection with this Agreement in such courts whether on the grounds of venue, residence or domicile or on the ground that any such suit, action or proceeding has been brought in an inconvenient forum. Each Party agrees that final judgment in any such suit, action or proceeding brought in such court shall be conclusive and binding upon the Parties and may be enforced in any court to the jurisdiction of which they are subject, by a suit upon judgment.

[THE REMAINDER OF THIS PAGE IS LEFT INTENTIONALLY BLANK]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have caused this Securities Purchase Agreement to be duly executed and delivered under seal by their proper and duly authorized officers as of the day and year first above written.

Appia

APPIA, INC.

By: /s/Judson S. Bowman Name: Judson S. Bowman Title: Chief Executive Officer

Digital:

DIGITAL TURBINE, INC.

By: <u>/s/ Bill Stone</u>

Name: Bill Stone

Title: Chief Executive Officer

The Purchaser:

NORTH ATLANTIC SBIC IV, L.P.

By: North Atlantic Investors SBIC IV, LLC

General Partner

By: /s/ David M. Coit
Name: David M. Coit
Title: Managing Director

[Signature Page to Securities Purchase Agreement]

APPENDIX A

- 1. <u>Definitions</u>. As used in the Agreement, the following terms shall have the following meanings:
 - "Acquisition": as defined in the recitals to this Agreement.
- "Affiliate": means, with respect to any specified Person, any other Person who, directly or indirectly, controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with such Person, including without limitation, any general partner, managing member, officer or director of such Person, or any venture capital fund now or hereafter existing which is controlled by one or more general partners or managing members of, or shares the same management company with, such Person.
 - "Agreement": this Securities Purchase Agreement, as duly amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.
 - "Appia": as defined in the preamble to this Agreement.
- "Appia Security Agreement": that certain Security Agreement All Assets to be executed by Appia and the Purchaser substantially in the form attached as Exhibit E.
 - "Audited Statements": as defined in Section 5.21(a).
 - "Balance Sheet": as defined in Section 5.21(a).
 - "Business": the business of a Company and its Subsidiary as currently conducted and currently proposed to be conducted.
- "Business Day": any day excluding Saturday, Sunday and any day which is a legal holiday under the laws of the State of Delaware, or is a day on which banking institutions located in the State of Delaware are required or authorized by any Requirement of Law to be closed.
- "Capital Expenditures": as to any Person for any period, the aggregate amount paid or accrued by such Person for the rental, lease, purchase (including by way of the acquisition of securities of a Person), construction or use of any property during such period, the value or cost of which, in accordance with GAAP, would appear on such Person's consolidated balance sheet in the category of property, plant or equipment at the end of such period, excluding (i) any such expenditure in respect of any Replacement Asset and (ii) any such expenditure made to restore, replace or rebuild property to the condition of such property immediately prior to any damage, loss, destruction or condemnation of such property, to the extent such expenditure is made with insurance proceeds or condemnation awards relating to any such damage, loss, destruction or condemnation.
- "Capital Stock": any and all shares, interests, participations or other equivalents (however designated) of capital stock of a corporation, any and all equivalent ownership interests in a Person (other than a corporation) and any and all warrants or options to purchase any of the foregoing.
- "Capitalized Lease": any lease of property, real or personal, the obligations of the lessee in respect of which are required in accordance with GAAP to be capitalized on a balance sheet of the lessee.

"<u>Capitalized Lease Obligations</u>": as to any Person, the obligations of such Person to pay rent or other amounts under any Capitalized Leases; the amount of such obligations at any time shall be the capitalized amount thereof at such time determined in accordance with GAAP.

"Cash Equivalents": (i) securities issued or directly and fully guaranteed or insured by the United States Government, or any agency or instrumentality thereof, having maturities of not more than one year from the date of acquisition, (ii) marketable general obligations issued by any state of the United States of America or any political subdivision of any such state or any public instrumentality thereof maturing within one year from the date of acquisition thereof and, at the time of acquisition thereof, having a credit rating of "A" or better from either Standard & Poor's Ratings Group or Moody's Investors Service, Inc.; (iii) certificates of deposit, time deposits, Eurodollar time deposits, money market accounts, overnight bank deposits or bankers' acceptances having maturities of not more than one year from the date of acquisition thereof of any domestic commercial bank the long-term debt of which is rated at the time of acquisition thereof at least A or the equivalent thereof by Standard & Poor's Ratings Group, or A or the equivalent thereof by Moody's Investors Service, Inc., and having capital and surplus in excess of Five Hundred Million and 00/100 Dollars (\$500,000,000.00), (iv) repurchase obligations with a term of not more than seven days for underlying securities of the types described in clauses (i), (ii) and (iii) entered into with any bank meeting the qualifications specified in clause (iii) above, (v) commercial paper rated at the time of acquisition thereof at least A-2 or the equivalent thereof by Standard & Poor's Ratings Group or P-2 or the equivalent thereof by Moody's Investors Service, Inc., or carrying an equivalent rating by a nationally recognized rating agency, if both of the two named rating agencies cease publishing ratings of investments, and in either case maturing within one year after the date of acquisition thereof and (vi) other investment instruments approved in writing by the Purchaser and offered by any financial institution which has a combined capital and surplus of not less than One Hundred Million and 00/100 Dollars (\$100,000,000.00).

"Closing": as defined in Section 2.1.

"Closing Date": as defined in Section 2.1.

"Closing Expenses": as defined in Section 11.6(a).

"Closing Securities": the New Debenture, the Common Shares, and the Warrant.

"Code": as defined in Section 5.24.

"Collateral": all right, title and interest of the Obligors in and to their assets, now owned or hereinafter acquired, upon which a Lien is purported to be created by any Security Document.

"Commitment": as defined in Section 2.1.

"Common Shares": as defined in Section 3.1.

"Common Stock": as defined in Section 5.2(b).

"Commonly Controlled Entity": an entity, whether or not incorporated, which is under common control with the Company within the meaning of Section 4001 of ERISA or is part of a group which includes the Company and which is treated as a single employer under Section 414(b) or (c) of the Code or, solely for purposes of determining liability under Section 412 of the Code, which is treated as a single employer under Section 414(b), (c), (m) or (o) of the Code.

"Company" and "Companies": as defined in the preamble to this Agreement.

"Consolidated Net Income": for any period, the net income of a Company and its Subsidiaries for such period as determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP, but excluding from the determination of Consolidated Net Income (without duplication) (i) any extraordinary or non-recurring gains or losses or gains or losses from Asset Sales, (ii) effects of discontinued operations, (iii) the income (or loss) of any Person in which any other Person (other than the Company or any of the Subsidiaries) has a joint interest, except to the extent of the amount of dividends or other distributions actually paid in cash to such Company or any of its Subsidiaries by such Person during such period and (iv) the income (or loss) of any Person accrued prior to the date it becomes a Subsidiary of such Company or is merged into or consolidated with such Company or any of its Subsidiaries or the date such Person's assets are acquired by such Company or any of its Subsidiaries.

"Consolidated Tangible Net Worth": at any date of determination, the sum of the aggregate tangible assets of a Company and its Subsidiaries after having excluded (i) the book value of all Intangible Assets of such Company and its Subsidiaries and (ii) all liabilities of such Company and its Subsidiaries (including all deferred income taxes), all as determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP consistently applied.

"Contingent Indebtedness": means any assumption, guarantee, endorsement or otherwise becoming directly or contingently liable (including, without limitation, liable by way of agreement, contingent or otherwise to purchase or provide funds for payment, to supply funds to, or otherwise invest in any debtor or otherwise to assure any creditor against any loss) in connection with any Indebtedness of any other Person.

"Contractual Obligation": as to any Person, any provision of any security issued by such Person or of any agreement, instrument or other undertaking to which such Person is a party or by which it or any of its property is bound.

"Default Rate": as defined in Section 2.5(a).

"Defaults": any event which, upon the giving of notice or the lapse of time or both, would constitute an Event of Default.

"Digital": as defined in the preamble to this Agreement.

"Digital Common Stock": the Common Stock, par value \$0.001 per share, of Digital.

"<u>Digital Guaranty</u>": means that certain Subordinated Guaranty to be executed by Digital in favor of the Purchaser in the form attached as <u>Exhibit F</u>.

"Dollars" and "\$": dollars in lawful currency of the United States of America.

"End of the in Section 5.10(a)."

"Environmental Law": as defined in Section 5.15.

"ERISA": as defined in Section 5.23.

"Events of Default": as defined in Section 9.1.

"Exchange Act": the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or any similar successor federal statute, and the rules and regulations of the Commission thereunder, all as the same shall be in effect at the time.

"Existing Senior Debt": as defined in Section 2.2.

"Financial Statements": as defined in Section 5.21(a).

"Financing Documents": this Agreement, the New Debenture, the Security Documents, and any and all other agreements, guaranties, instruments, documents, certificates, financing statements, powers of attorney, consents and filings, whether heretofore, now, or hereafter executed by or on behalf of a Company, any of its Subsidiaries, or any other Person and delivered to the Purchaser in connection with the New Debenture, all as may be amended, modified, supplemented, restated or extended from time to time.

"First Debenture": as defined in the recitals to this Agreement.

"GAAP": generally accepted accounting principles in the United States of America in effect from time to time.

"Governmental Authority": any nation or government, any state or other political subdivision thereof and any entity exercising executive, legislative, judicial, regulatory or administrative functions of or pertaining to government.

"Indebtedness": of any Person at any date, without duplication, (i) all indebtedness of such Person for borrowed money or for the deferred purchase price of property or services (other than current trade liabilities incurred in the ordinary course of business and payable in accordance with customary practices), including any Purchase Money Indebtedness, (ii) any other indebtedness of such Person which is evidenced by a note, bond, debenture or similar instrument, (iii) all obligations of such Person under Capitalized Leases, (iv) all obligations of such Person in respect of acceptances issued or created for the account of such Person (v) any Contingent Indebtedness and (f) all indebtedness of others of the types described in (i) through (iv) above secured by any Lien on any property owned by such Person even though such Person has not assumed or otherwise become liable for the payment thereof (the amount of such indebtedness with respect to such Person being deemed to be the lesser of the value of such property or the amount of indebtedness of others so secured).

"Interest Default": as defined in Section 2.5(a).

"Intangible Assets": as to any Person, any and all goodwill, organizational expense, licenses, patents, trademarks, trademarks, copyrights, capitalized research and development expenses, deferred charges and all other intangible assets of such Person.

"Intellectual Property Assets": any and all of the following, as they exist throughout the world: (i) patents, patent applications of any kind, patent rights, inventions, discoveries and invention disclosures (whether or not patented) (collectively, "Patents"); (ii) rights in registered and unregistered trademarks, service marks, trade names, trade dress, logos, packaging design, slogans and Internet domain names, and registrations and applications for registration of any of the foregoing (collectively, "Marks"); (iii) copyrights in both published and unpublished works, including without limitation all compilations, databases and computer programs, manuals and other documentation and all copyright registrations and applications, and all derivatives, translations, adaptations and combinations of the above (collectively, "Copyrights"); (iv) rights in know-how, trade secrets, confidential or proprietary information, research in progress, algorithms, data, designs, processes, formulae, drawings, schematics, blueprints, flow charts, models, strategies, prototypes, techniques, Beta testing procedures and Beta testing results (collectively, "Trade Secrets"); (v) Domain Names; (vi) any and all other intellectual property rights and/or proprietary rights relating to any of the foregoing; and (vii) goodwill, franchises, licenses, permits, consents, approvals, and claims of infringement and misappropriation against third parties.

"Investment": as defined in Section 8.15.

"knowledge": including the phrase "to the knowledge of a Company," shall mean the actual knowledge after reasonable investigation of any Senior Executive.

"Licenses In": as defined in Section 5.10(a).

"Licenses Out": as defined in Section 5.10(a).

"<u>Lien</u>": any mortgage, pledge, hypothecation, assignment, deposit arrangement, encumbrance, lien (statutory or other), charge or other security interest or any preference, priority or other security agreement or preferential arrangement of any kind or nature whatsoever (including, without limitation, any conditional sale or other title retention agreement and any Capitalized Lease having substantially the same economic effect as any of the foregoing) but excluding any license, permit or other right to use.

"Liquidity Event": any one or more of the following events: (i) any liquidation, dissolution or winding-up of Appia or Digital or of any Subsidiary, whether voluntary or involuntary; (ii) a merger or consolidation in which (A) Appia or Digital is a constituent party or (B) a Subsidiary of Appia or Digital is a constituent party and Appia or Digital issues shares of Capital Stock pursuant to such merger or consolidation, except any such merger or consolidation involving Appia or Digital or a Subsidiary of Appia or Digital in which the shares of capital stock of Appia or Digital outstanding immediately prior to such merger or consolidation continue to represent, or are converted or exchanged for equity interests which represent, immediately following such merger or consolidation, in substantially the same relative proportions more than Fifty Percent (50%) by voting power of the equity interests of (1) the surviving or resulting Person or (2) if the surviving or resulting Person is a wholly owned Subsidiary of another Person immediately following such merger or consolidation, the Person that is the parent entity of such surviving or resulting Person; (iii) the sale of shares of Capital Stock in one or more related transactions as a result of which those Persons who held One Hundred and 00/100 Percent (100.00%) of the shares of voting Capital Stock of Appia or Digital after giving effect to such transaction or transactions; or (iv) the sale or disposition in one or a series of transactions by Appia or Digital of all or substantially all of the assets of Appia or Digital or any of their Subsidiaries; or (v) a Liquidity Event within the meaning of the Certificate of Incorporation of Appia or Digital.

"Material Adverse Effect": a material adverse effect or change on (i) the business, operations, property, prospects, or condition (financial or otherwise) of a Company and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole or (ii) the validity or enforceability of this Agreement or any of the other Financing Documents or the Warrant or the rights or remedies of the Purchaser hereunder or thereunder; provided, however, that none of the following shall constitute, or shall be considered in determining whether there has occurred, and no event, circumstance, change or effect resulting from or arising out of any of the following shall constitute, a Material Adverse Effect: (A) changes in the national or world economy or financial markets as a whole or changes in general economic conditions that affect the industries in which the Companies and their Subsidiaries conduct their business, so long as such changes or conditions do not adversely affect the Companies and their Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, in a materially disproportionate manner relative to other similarly situated participants in the industries or markets in which they operate; and (B) any change in applicable Law, rule or regulation or GAAP or interpretation thereof after the Closing Date, so long as such changes do not adversely affect the Companies and their Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, in a materially disproportionate manner relative to other similarly situated participants in the industries or markets in which they operate.

"Material Contract": all written and oral contracts, agreements, deeds, mortgages, leases, subleases, licenses, instruments, notes, commistments, commissions, undertakings, arrangements and understandings to which Appia is a party or under which any of such Appia's properties or assets are subject or bound (i) which by their terms involve, or would reasonably be expected to involve, obligations (contingent or otherwise) of, or aggregate payments by or to Appia of, in excess of Two Hundred Fifty Thousand and 00/100 Dollars (\$250,000.00) per annum, (ii) which are not terminable by Appia upon thirty (30) days' or less notice without penalty or premium, (iii) the breach or termination of which would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on Appia, or (iv) which involve indemnification by Appia with respect to infringements of proprietary rights (other than standard agreements with its customers and channel partners entered into in the ordinary course of business).

"Material Customers": as defined in Section 5.27.

"Material Suppliers": as defined in Section 5.27.

"Maturity Date": the date which is two (2) years after the Closing Date.

"Merger Agreement": as defined in the recitals to this Agreement.

"NAC Observer": as defined in Section 2.10.

"New Debenture": as defined in Section 2.1.

"New Senior Debt": as defined in Section 2.2.

"Obligations": all Indebtedness, obligations and liabilities of a Company or any of its Subsidiaries to the Purchaser, individually or collectively, now existing or hereafter arising, direct or indirect, joint or several, absolute or contingent, matured or unmatured, liquidated or unliquidated, secured or unsecured, arising by contract, operation of law or otherwise, arising or incurred under any of the Financing Documents.

"Obligors": collectively, each Company and any Subsidiary which is now or hereafter becomes a party to any Financing Document.

"Obsolete Property": any property of a Company or any of its Subsidiaries which is obsolete, outdated or worn out or the useful life of which has substantially ended, in each case in the good faith determination of such Company or any applicable Subsidiary.

"Option Plan": as defined in Section 5.2(e).

"Organizational Documents" shall mean (a) the articles or certificate of incorporation, all certificates of determination and designation, and the bylaws of a corporation; (b) the partnership agreement and any statement of partnership of a general partnership; (c) the limited partnership agreement and the certificate or articles of limited partnership of a limited partnership; (d) the operating agreement, limited liability company agreement and the certificate or articles of organization or formation of a limited liability company; (e) any charter or similar document adopted or filed in connection with the creation, formation or organization of any other Person; and (f) any amendment to any of the foregoing.

"Party" and "Parties": as defined in the preamble to this Agreement.

"Payment Account": as defined in Section 2.7(a).

"PBGC": the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation established pursuant to Subtitle A of Title IV of ERISA and any Governmental Authority which succeeds to the powers and functions thereof.

"Permitted Liens": as defined in Section 8.3.

"Person": an individual, partnership, corporation, business trust, joint stock company, limited liability company, trust, unincorporated association, joint venture, Governmental Authority, or other entity of whatever nature.

"<u>Plan</u>": at a particular time, any employee benefit plan which is covered by ERISA and in respect of which a Company or a Commonly Controlled Entity is (or, if such plan were terminated at such time, would under Section 4069 of ERISA be deemed to be) an "employer" as defined in Section 3(5) of ERISA.

"Preferred Stock": as defined in Section 5.2(a).

"Prepayment Premium": as defined in Section 2.8(c).

"Products": any and all products and/or services currently researched, designed, developed, manufactured, performed, licensed, sold, distributed and/or otherwise made commercially available by Appia.

"Purchase Money Indebtedness": any Indebtedness incurred by Appia or any of its Subsidiaries, whichever is applicable, in connection with the acquisition by Appia or any of its Subsidiaries, whichever is applicable, of any real or personal property.

"Purchaser": as defined in the preamble to this Agreement.

"Redemption Right": any right to cause Appia to redeem or repurchase any of its shares of Capital Stock.

"Related Party": as defined in Section 5.13.

"Replacement Asset": any property acquired by a Company or any of its Subsidiaries subsequent to the Closing Date which replaces Obsolete Property of the same type and utility as the property acquired.

"Replacement Senior Debt": any senior indebtedness of Appia and of its Subsidiaries, including any replacement or refinancing of the Senior Debt, which, (i) together with all outstanding amounts of the Senior Debt, which, together with the Indebtedness set forth in Section 8.1(a) above, shall not exceed Six Million and 00/100 Dollars (\$6,000,000.00) in the aggregate and of which such amounts and Senior Debt shall not exceed Five Million Dollars (\$5,000,000) and Purchase Money Indebtedness shall not exceed One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000); and (ii) is on terms, including, without limitation, interest rate, payment terms, representations and warranties, covenants and events of default and remedies, which, taken as a whole, are no more onerous to the Companies or the Purchaser than the Senior Debt as reasonably determined by the Purchaser.

"Reportable Event": any of the events set forth in Section 4043(b) of ERISA, other than those events as to which the thirty day notice period is waived under PBGC Reg. 29 CFR 4043.

"Requirement of Law": as to any Person, the Certificate (or Articles) of Incorporation (or Organization) and Bylaws or other organizational or governing documents of such Person, and any law, treaty, rule or regulation or determination of an arbitrator or a court or other Governmental Authority, in each case applicable to or binding upon such Person or any of its property or to which such Person or any of its property is subject.

"Responsible Officer": as to any Person, the chief executive officer and/or the president of such Person, or with respect to financial matters, the chief financial officer of such Person or, in either case, such other executive officers as may be designated from time to time by such Person in writing to the Purchaser.

"SBA": Small Business Administration of the United States of America, together with any successor thereto.

"SBIC": a Small Business Investment Company, which is a company licensed and subsidized by the SBA to provide equity capital and long-term loans to small businesses.

"SBIC Act": Small Business Investment Company Act, as amended from time to time.

"SBIC Regulations": the SBIC Act and the regulations issued by the SBA from time to time thereunder, codified as Title 13 of the Code of Federal Regulations, including 13 C.F.R.§107.220.

"SEC": Securities and Exchange Commission of the United States of America, together with any successor thereto.

"Second Debenture": as defined in the recitals to this Agreement.

"Securities": collectively, the Closing Securities and the Warrant Shares.

"Securities Act": the Securities Act of 1933, as amended from time to time.

"Security Documents": collectively, the Appia Security Agreement, the Digital Guaranty, and all other security agreements, pledge agreements, financing statements, assignments, mortgages, agreements, documents and instruments now or hereafter delivered to the Purchaser granting a Lien on any asset or assets of any Person to secure the Obligations or to secure any guarantee of any such Obligations.

"Senior Debt": all Indebtedness and other obligations of Appia and of its Subsidiaries, contingent or otherwise, which rank pari passu or senior to the Obligations, including the Indebtedness set forth on Schedule 2.2.

"Solvent": when used with respect to any Person, means that, as of any date of determination, (i) the amount of the "present fair saleable value" of the assets of such Person will, as of such date, exceed the amount that will be required to pay all "liabilities of such Person, contingent or otherwise", as of such date (as such quoted terms are determined in accordance with applicable federal and state laws governing determinations of the insolvency of debtors) as such debts become absolute and matured, (ii) such Person will not have, as of such date, an unreasonably small amount of capital with which to conduct its business, and (iii) such Person will be able to pay its debts as they mature, taking into account the timing of and amounts of cash to be received by such Person and the timing of and amounts of cash to be payable on or in respect of indebtedness of such Person; in each case after giving effect to (A) as of the Closing Date the making of the extensions of credit to be made on the Closing Date and to the application of the proceeds of such extensions of credit and (B) on any date after the Closing Date, the making of any extension of credit to be made on such date, and to the application of the proceeds of such extension of credit. For purposes of this definition, (i) "debt" means liability on a "claim", and (ii) "claim" means any (x) right to payment, whether or not such a right is reduced to judgment, liquidated, unliquidated, fixed, contingent, matured, unmatured, disputed, undisputed, legal equitable, secured or unsecured or (y) right to an equitable remedy for breach of performance if such breach gives rise to a right to payment, whether or not such right to an equitable remedy is reduced to judgment, fixed, contingent, matured or unmatured, disputed, undisputed, secured or unsecured.

"Stockholder" or "Stockholders": a holder or, collectively, the holders of Capital Stock of a Company.

"Subordination Amendment": the Amendment to Subordination Agreement to be executed by the Purchaser and Silicon Valley Bank substantially in the form of $Exhibit\ G$, as the same may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time

"Subsidiary": as to any Person, a corporation, partnership or other entity, both foreign and domestic, of which shares of stock or other ownership interests having ordinary voting power (other than stock or such other ownership interests having such power only by reason of the happening of a contingency) to elect a majority of the board of directors or other managers of such corporation, partnership or other entity are at the time owned, or the management of which is otherwise controlled, directly or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, or both, by such Person. Unless otherwise qualified, all references to a "Subsidiary" or to "Subsidiaries" in this Agreement shall refer to a Subsidiary or Subsidiaries of Appia or Digital.

"SVB Loan Agreement": that certain Second Amended and Restated Loan and Security Agreement, dated as of the Closing Date, by and between Silicon Valley Bank and Appia.

"<u>Total Senior Debt</u>": Senior Debt or Replacement Senior Debt, Indebtedness with respect to Capitalized Lease Obligations of a Company or any of its Subsidiaries secured by a lien described in <u>Section 8.3(j)</u>, and Purchase Money Indebtedness of a Company or any of its Subsidiaries secured by a lien described in <u>Section 8.3(j)</u>.

"UCC": the Uniform Commercial Code as from time to time in effect in the State of Delaware.

"Warrant": as defined in Section 3.2.

"Warrant Shares": as defined in Section 5A.3.

2. <u>Use of Terms.</u> The use of the singular of terms which are defined in the plural shall mean and refer to any one of them; and pronouns used herein shall be deemed to include the singular and the plural and all genders. The use of the connective "or" is not intended to be exclusive; the term "may not" is intended to be prohibitive and not permissive; use of "includes" and "including" is intended to be interpreted as expansive and amplifying and not as limiting in any way.

The words "hereof", "herein" and "hereunder" and words of similar import when used in this Agreement shall refer to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular provision of this Agreement.

APPENDIX B

1.1 Shelf Registration.

- (a) As promptly as reasonably possible, and in any event on or prior to the later of (i) the 15th Business Day after the Closing Date or (ii) the 5th Business Day after the date on which all audited financial statements required to be included in or incorporated by reference into the Registration Statement (as such term is hereinafter defined) are available (in either case, the "Filing Date"), Digital shall prepare and file with the SEC a "shelf" Registration Statement covering the resale of all Common Shares and Warrant Shares (collectively, the "Registrable Securities") for an offering to be made on a continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 (the "Registration Statement"). If for any reason the SEC does not permit all of the Registrable Securities to be included in such Registration Statement, then Digital shall prepare and file with the SEC a separate Registration Statement with respect to any such Registrable Securities not included with the initial Registration Statements, as expeditiously as possible, but in no event later than the date which is 30 days after the date on which the SEC shall indicate as being the first date such filing may be made. The Registration Statement shall be on Form S-3; in the event Form S-3 is not available for the registration of the resale of Registrable Securities hereunder, Digital shall (i) register the resale of the Registrable Securities on another appropriate form in accordance herewith as the Purchaser may consent and (ii) attempt to register the Registrable Securities on Form S-3 as soon as such form is available, provided that Digital shall maintain the effectiveness of the Registration Statements then in effect until such time as a Registration Statement on Form S-3 covering the Registrable Securities has been declared effective by the SEC.
- (b) Digital shall use its best efforts to cause the Registration Statement to be declared effective by the SEC as promptly as reasonably possible after the filing thereof, and shall use its best efforts to keep the Registration Statement continuously effective under the Securities Act until the earlier of (i) the third anniversary of the date that the Registration Statement is first declared effective by the SEC (the "Effective Date"), (ii) the date when all Registrable Securities covered by such Registration Statement have been sold publicly, or (iii) the date on which the Registrable Securities are eligible for sale without registration and without volume limitation pursuant to Rule 144 (the "Effectiveness Period"); provided, however, that if the Warrant expires on or before the Vesting Date (as such term is defined in the Warrant) because the Obligations (as such term is defined in the Warrant) have been paid in full, then the Effectiveness Period shall expire no later than the second anniversary of the Effective Date. Digital shall notify the Purchaser in writing promptly (and in any event within one Business Day) after receiving notification from the SEC that the Registration Statement has been declared effective.
- (c) As promptly as reasonably possible, and in any event no later than the 7th day after the Registration Statement ceases to be effective pursuant to applicable securities laws due to the passage of time or the occurrence of an event requiring Digital to file a post-effective amendment to the Registration Statement, Digital shall prepare and file with the SEC a post-effective amendment to the Registration Statement (a "Post-Effective Amendment"). Digital shall use its best efforts to cause the Post-Effective Amendment to be declared effective by the SEC as promptly as possible after the filing thereof. Digital shall notify the Purchaser in writing promptly (and in any event within one Business Day) after receiving notification from the SEC that the Post-Effective Amendment has been declared effective.

1.2 Registration Procedures. In connection with Digital's registration obligations hereunder, Digital shall:

(a) Not less than three days prior to the filing of a Registration Statement or any related Prospectus or any amendment or supplement thereto (including any document that would be incorporated or deemed to be incorporated therein by reference), Digital shall (i) furnish to the Purchaser and Nixon Peabody LLP ("Purchaser Counsel") copies of all such documents proposed to be filed, which documents (other than those incorporated or deemed to be incorporated by reference) will be subject to the review of the Purchaser and Purchaser Counsel, and (ii) cause its officers and directors, counsel and independent certified public accountants to respond to such inquiries as shall be necessary, in the reasonable opinion of Purchaser Counsel, to conduct a reasonable investigation within the meaning of the Securities Act. Digital shall not file a Registration Statement or any such Prospectus or any amendments or supplements thereto to which Purchaser shall reasonably object.

- (b) (i) Prepare and file with the SEC such amendments, including Post-Effective Amendments, to each Registration Statement and the Prospectus used in connection therewith as may be necessary to keep the Registration Statement continuously effective for the Effectiveness Period and prepare and file with the SEC such additional Registration Statements in order to register for resale under the Securities Act all of the Registrable Securities; (ii) cause the related Prospectus to be amended or supplemented by any required Prospectus supplement, and as so supplemented or amended to be filed pursuant to Rule 424; (iii) respond as promptly as reasonably possible, and in any event within ten days, to any comments received from the SEC with respect to the Registration Statement or any amendment thereto and as promptly as reasonably possible provide the Purchaser true and complete copies of all correspondence from and to the SEC relating to the Registration Statement; and (iv) comply in all material respects with the provisions of the Securities Act and the Exchange Act with respect to the disposition of all Registrable Securities covered by the Registration Statement during the applicable period in accordance with the intended methods of disposition by the Purchaser thereof set forth in the Registration Statement as so amended or in such Prospectus as so supplemented.
- (c) Notify the Purchaser and Purchaser Counsel as promptly as reasonably possible, and confirm such notice in writing no later than one day thereafter, of any of the following events: (i) the SEC notifies Digital whether there will be a "review" of any Registration Statement; (ii) the SEC comments in writing on any Registration Statement (in which case Digital shall deliver to the Purchaser and Purchaser Counsel a copy of such comments and of all written responses thereto); (iii) any Registration Statement or any Post-Effective Amendment is declared effective; (iv) the SEC or any other federal or state governmental authority requests any amendment or supplement to any Registration Statement or Prospectus or requests additional information related thereto; (v) the SEC issues any stop order suspending the effectiveness of any Registration Statement or initiates any proceedings for that purpose; (vi) Digital receives notice of any suspension of the qualification or exemption from qualification of any Registrable Securities for sale in any jurisdiction, or the initiation or threat of any proceeding for such purpose; or (vii) the financial statements included or incorporated by reference in any Registration Statement become ineligible for inclusion or incorporated therein or any statement made in any Registration Statement or Prospectus or any document incorporated or deemed to be incorporated therein by reference is untrue in any material respect or any revision to a Registration Statement, Prospectus or other document is required so that it will not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading.
- (d) Use its best efforts to avoid the issuance of or, if issued, obtain the withdrawal of (i) any order suspending the effectiveness of any Registration Statement, or (ii) any suspension of the qualification (or exemption from qualification) of any of the Registrable Securities for sale in any jurisdiction, as soon as possible.
- (e) Furnish to the Purchaser and Purchaser Counsel, without charge, at least one conformed copy of each Registration Statement and each amendment thereto, including financial statements and schedules, all documents incorporated or deemed to be incorporated therein by reference, and all exhibits (including those previously furnished or incorporated by reference) promptly after the filing of such documents with the SEC

- (f) Promptly deliver to the Purchaser and Purchaser Counsel, without charge, as many copies of the Prospectus or Prospectuses (including each form of prospectus) and each amendment or supplement thereto as they may reasonably request. Digital hereby consents to the use of such Prospectus and each amendment or supplement thereto by each of the Purchaser in connection with the offering and sale of the Registrable Securities covered by such Prospectus and any amendment or supplement thereto.
- (g) (i) In the time and manner required by each Trading Market, prepare and file with such Trading Market an additional shares listing application covering all of the Registrable Securities; (ii) take all steps necessary to cause such Registrable Securities to be approved for listing on each Trading Market as soon as possible thereafter; (iii) provide to the Purchaser evidence of such listing; and (iv) maintain the listing of such Registrable Securities on each such Trading Market or another Eligible Market.
- (h) Prior to any public offering of Registrable Securities, use its best efforts to register or qualify or cooperate with the Purchaser and Purchaser Counsel in connection with the registration or qualification (or exemption from such registration or qualification) of such Registrable Securities for offer and sale under the securities or Blue Sky laws of such jurisdictions within the United States as any Purchaser requests in writing, to keep each such registration or qualification (or exemption therefrom) effective during the Effectiveness Period and to do any and all other acts or things necessary or advisable to enable the disposition in such jurisdictions of the Registrable Securities covered by a Registration Statement.
- (i) Cooperate with the Purchaser to facilitate the timely preparation and delivery of certificates representing Registrable Securities to be delivered to a transferee pursuant to a Registration Statement, which certificates shall be free, to the extent permitted by this Agreement, of all restrictive legends, and to enable such Registrable Securities to be in such denominations and registered in such names as any the Purchaser may request.
- (j) Upon the occurrence of any event described in Section 1.2(c)(vii), as promptly as reasonably possible, prepare a supplement or amendment, including a post-effective amendment, to the Registration Statement or a supplement to the related Prospectus or any document incorporated or deemed to be incorporated therein by reference, and file any other required document so that, as thereafter delivered, neither the Registration Statement nor such Prospectus will contain an untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading.
- (k) Cooperate with any due diligence investigation undertaken by the Purchaser in connection with the sale of Registrable Securities, including, without limitation, by making available any documents and information; provided that Digital will not deliver or make available to any Purchaser material, nonpublic information unless the Purchaser specifically requests in advance to receive material, nonpublic information in writing.
 - (1) Comply with all applicable rules and regulations of the SEC.

1.3 Registration Expenses.

Digital shall pay (or reimburse the Purchaser for) all fees and expenses incident to the performance of or compliance with this Agreement by Digital, including without limitation (a) all registration and filing fees and expenses, including without limitation those related to filings with the SEC, any Trading Market and in connection with applicable state securities or Blue Sky laws, (b) printing expenses (including without limitation expenses of printing certificates for Registrable Securities and of printing prospectuses requested by the Purchaser), (c) messenger, telephone and delivery expenses, (d) fees and disbursements of counsel for Digital and up to \$15,000 for the Purchaser Counsel, (e) fees and expenses of all other Persons retained by Digital in connection with the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, and (f) all listing fees to be paid by Digital to the Trading Market.

1.4 Indemnification.

(a) Indemnification by Digital. Digital shall, notwithstanding any termination of this Agreement, indemnify and hold harmless the Purchaser, the officers, directors, partners, members, agents, brokers (including brokers who offer and sell Registrable Securities as principal as a result of a pledge or any failure to perform under a margin call of Common Stock), investment advisors and employees of each of them, each Person who controls the Purchaser (within the meaning of Section 15 of the Securities Act or Section 20 of the Exchange Act) and the officers, directors, partners, members, agents and employees of each such controlling Person, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, from and against any and all Losses, as incurred, arising out of or relating to any untrue or alleged untrue statement of a material fact contained in the Registration Statement, any Prospectus or any form of prospectus or in any amendment or supplement thereto or in any preliminary prospectus, or arising out of or relating to any omission or alleged omission of a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein (in the case of any Prospectus or form of prospectus or supplement thereto, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made) not misleading, except to the extent, but only to the extent, that (i) such untrue statements, alleged untrue statements, omissions or alleged omissions are based solely upon information regarding the Purchaser furnished in writing to Digital by the Purchaser expressly for use therein, or to the extent that such information relates to the Purchaser or the Purchaser's proposed method of distribution of Registrable Securities and was reviewed and expressly approved in writing by the Purchaser expressly for use in the Registration Statement, such Prospectus or such form of Prospectus or in any amendment or supplement thereto or (ii) in the case of an occurrence of an event of the type specified in Section 1.2(c)(v)-(vii), the use by the Purchaser of an outdated or defective Prospectus after Digital has notified the Purchaser in writing that the Prospectus is outdated or defective and prior to the receipt by the Purchaser of the Advice contemplated in Section 1.5.

(b) Indemnification by Purchaser. The Purchaser shall indemnify and hold harmless Digital, its directors, officers, agents and employees, each Person who controls Digital (within the meaning of Section 15 of the Securities Act and Section 20 of the Exchange Act), and the directors, officers, agents or employees of such controlling Persons, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, from and against all Losses (as determined by a court of competent jurisdiction in a final judgment not subject to appeal or review) arising solely out of any untrue statement of a material fact contained in the Registration Statement, any Prospectus, or any form of prospectus, or in any amendment or supplement thereto, or arising solely out of any omission of a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein (in the case of any Prospectus or form of prospectus or supplement thereto, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made) not misleading to the extent, but only to the extent, that such untrue statement or omission is contained in any information so furnished in writing by the Purchaser to Digital specifically for inclusion in such Registration Statement or such Prospectus or to the extent that (i) such untrue statements or omissions are based solely upon information regarding the Purchaser furnished in writing to Digital by the Purchaser expressly for use therein, or to the extent that such information relates to the Purchaser or the Purchaser's proposed method of distribution of Registrable Securities and was reviewed and expressly approved in writing by the Purchaser expressly for use in the Registration Statement, such Prospectus or such form of Prospectus or in any amendment or supplement thereto or (ii) in the case of an occurrence of an event of the type specified in Section 1.2(c)(v)-(vii), the use by the Purchaser of an outdated or defective Prospectus after Digital has notified the Purchaser in writing that the Prospectus is outdated or defective and prior to the receipt by the Purchaser of the Advice contemplated in Section 1.5. In no event shall the liability of any selling Purchaser hereunder be greater in amount than the dollar amount of the net proceeds received by the Purchaser upon the sale of the Registrable Securities giving rise to such indemnification obligation.

(c) Conduct of Indemnification Proceedings. If any Proceeding shall be brought or asserted against any Person entitled to indemnity hereunder (an "Indemnified Party"), such Indemnified Party shall promptly notify the Person from whom indemnity is sought (the "Indemnifying Party") in writing, and the Indemnifying Party shall assume the defense thereof, including the employment of counsel reasonably satisfactory to the Indemnified Party and the payment of all fees and expenses incurred in connection with defense thereof; provided, that the failure of any Indemnified Party to give such notice shall not relieve the Indemnifying Party of its obligations or liabilities pursuant to this Agreement, except (and only) to the extent that it shall be finally determined by a court of competent jurisdiction (which determination is not subject to appeal or further review) that such failure shall have proximately and materially adversely prejudiced the Indemnifying Party.

An Indemnified Party shall have the right to employ separate counsel in any such Proceeding and to participate in the defense thereof, but the fees and expenses of such counsel shall be at the expense of such Indemnified Party or Parties unless: (i) the Indemnifying Party has agreed in writing to pay such fees and expenses; or (ii) the Indemnifying Party shall have failed promptly to assume the defense of such Proceeding and to employ counsel reasonably satisfactory to such Indemnified Party in any such Proceeding; or (iii) the named parties to any such Proceeding (including any impleaded parties) include both such Indemnified Party and the Indemnifying Party, and such Indemnified Party shall have been advised by counsel that a conflict of interest is likely to exist if the same counsel were to represent such Indemnified Party and the Indemnifying Party (in which case, if such Indemnified Party notifies the Indemnifying Party in writing that it elects to employ separate counsel at the expense of the Indemnifying Party, the Indemnifying Party shall not have the right to assume the defense thereof and such counsel shall be at the expense of the Indemnifying Party). The Indemnifying Party shall not be liable for any settlement of any such Proceeding effected without its written consent, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld. No Indemnifying Party shall, without the prior written consent of the Indemnified Party, effect any settlement of any pending Proceeding in respect of which any Indemnified Party is a party, unless such settlement includes an unconditional release of such Indemnified Party from all liability on claims that are the subject matter of such Proceeding.

All fees and expenses of the Indemnified Party (including reasonable fees and expenses to the extent incurred in connection with investigating or preparing to defend such Proceeding in a manner not inconsistent with this Section 1.4) shall be paid to the Indemnified Party, as incurred, within ten Trading Days of written notice thereof to the Indemnifying Party (regardless of whether it is ultimately determined that an Indemnified Party is not entitled to indemnification hereunder; provided, that the Indemnifying Party may require such Indemnified Party to undertake to reimburse all such fees and expenses to the extent it is finally judicially determined that such Indemnified Party is not entitled to indemnification hereunder).

(d) Contribution. If a claim for indemnification under Section 1.4(a) or (b) is unavailable to an Indemnified Party (by reason of public policy or otherwise), then each Indemnifying Party, in lieu of indemnifying such Indemnified Party, shall contribute to the amount paid or payable by such Indemnified Party as a result of such Losses, in such proportion as is appropriate to reflect the relative fault of the Indemnifying Party and Indemnified Party in connection with the actions, statements or omissions that resulted in such Losses as well as any other relevant equitable considerations. The relative fault of such Indemnifying Party and Indemnified Party shall be determined by reference to, among other things, whether any action in question, including any untrue or alleged untrue statement of a material fact or omission or alleged omission of a material fact, has been taken or made by, or relates to information supplied by, such Indemnifying Party or Indemnified Party, and the parties' relative intent, knowledge, access to information and opportunity to correct or prevent such action, statement or omission. The amount paid or payable by a party as a result of any Losses shall be deemed to include, subject to the limitations set forth in Section 1.4(c), any reasonable attorneys' or other reasonable fees or expenses incurred by such party in connection with any Proceeding to the extent such party would have been indemnified for such fees or expenses if the indemnification provided for in this Section 1.4 was available to such party in accordance with its terms.

The parties hereto agree that it would not be just and equitable if contribution pursuant to this Section 1.4(d) were determined by pro rata allocation or by any other method of allocation that does not take into account the equitable considerations referred to in the immediately preceding paragraph. Notwithstanding the provisions of this Section 1.4(d), no Purchaser shall be required to contribute, in the aggregate, any amount in excess of the amount by which the net proceeds actually received by the Purchaser from the sale of the Registrable Securities subject to the Proceeding exceeds the amount of any damages that the Purchaser has otherwise been required to pay by reason of such untrue or alleged untrue statement or omission or alleged omission. No Person guilty of fraudulent misrepresentation (within the meaning of Section 11(f) of the Securities Act) shall be entitled to contribution from any Person who was not guilty of such fraudulent misrepresentation.

The indemnity and contribution agreements contained in this Section 1.4 are in addition to any liability that the Indemnifying Parties may have to the Indemnified Parties.

1.5 Dispositions.

Each Purchaser agrees that it will comply with the prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act as applicable to it in connection with sales of Registrable Securities pursuant to the Registration Statement. Each Purchaser further agrees that, upon receipt of a notice from Digital of the occurrence of any event of the kind described in Sections 1.2(c)(v), (vi) or (vii), the Purchaser will discontinue disposition of such Registrable Securities under the Registration Statement until the Purchaser's receipt of the copies of the supplemented Prospectus and/or amended Registration Statement contemplated by Section 1.2(j), or until it is advised in writing (the "Advice") by Digital that the use of the applicable Prospectus may be resumed, and, in either case, has received copies of any additional or supplemental filings that are incorporated or deemed to be incorporated by reference in such Prospectus or Registration Statement. Digital may provide appropriate stop orders to enforce the provisions of this paragraph.

1.6 Piggy-Back Registrations.

If at any time during the Effectiveness Period there is not an effective Registration Statement covering all of the Registrable Securities and Digital shall determine to prepare and file with the SEC a registration statement relating to an offering for its own account or the account of others under the Securities Act of any of its equity securities, other than on Form S-4 or Form S-8 (each as promulgated under the Securities Act) or their then equivalents relating to equity securities to be issued solely in connection with any acquisition of any entity or business or equity securities issuable in connection with stock option or other employee benefit plans, then Digital shall send to the Purchaser written notice of such determination and if, within fifteen days after receipt of such notice, the Purchaser shall so request in writing, Digital shall include in such registration statement all or any part of the Registrable Securities the Purchaser requests to be registered.

Exhibit A

Form of Subordinated Secured Debenture

See attached

Exhibit B

Form of Common Stock Purchase Warrant

See attached.

Exhibit C

Form of SBIC Side Letter

See attached.

Exhibit D-1

Form of Appia Compliance Certificate

Reference is hereby made to a certain Securities Purchase Agreement, dated as of March 6, 2015 (as the same may be amended, modified, supplemented, extended or restated, from time to time, the "Purchase Agreement") by and among (i) Appia, Inc., a Delaware corporation, (ii) Digital Turbine, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Digital" and together with Appia, the "Companies" with each, a "Company"), and (iii) North Atlantic SBIC IV, L.P., a Delaware limited partnership. All capitalized terms not defined herein but defined in the Purchase Agreement shall have the meanings given to such terms in the Purchase Agreement.

The undersigned hereby certifies that he or she is the duly elected Responsible Officer of Appia and as such, is authorized, for and on behalf of Appia, to execute and deliver this Compliance Certificate to the Purchaser in accordance with the provisions of the Purchase Agreement. Pursuant to the provisions of Section 4.15 of the Purchase Agreement, the undersigned hereby certifies to the Purchaser as follows:

- (a) Representations and Warranties. The representations and warranties of Appia set forth in Section 5 of the Purchase Agreement are true and correct in all respects (except where such representations and warranties are qualified by materiality or other similar qualifier in which case they shall be true and correct as so qualified) as of the Closing Date except to the extent such representations and warranties expressly relate to an earlier date in which case such representations and warranties shall be true and correct in all respects (except where such representations and warranties are qualified by materiality or other similar qualifier in which case they shall be true and correct as so qualified) as of such earlier date.
- (b) <u>Covenants</u>. Each covenant, agreement or condition contained in Sections 7 or 8 of the Purchase Agreement that Appia is required to comply with or to perform has been complied with and performed.

comply with of to perform has been complied with and performed.	
EXECUTED under seal as of this day of	
WITNESS:	APPIA, INC.
Name:	By: Name: Title:
F	3-4

Exhibit D-2

Form of Digital Compliance Certificate

Reference is hereby made to a certain Securities Purchase Agreement, dated as of March 6, 2015 (as the same may be amended, modified, supplemented, extended or restated, from time to time, the "Purchase Agreement") by and among (i) Appia, Inc., a Delaware corporation, (ii) Digital Turbine, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Digital" and together with Appia, the "Companies" with each, a "Company"), and (iii) North Atlantic SBIC IV, L.P., a Delaware limited partnership. All capitalized terms not defined herein but defined in the Purchase Agreement shall have the meanings given to such terms in the Purchase Agreement.

The undersigned hereby certifies that he or she is the duly elected Responsible Officer of Digital and as such, is authorized, for and on behalf of Digital, to execute and deliver this Compliance Certificate to the Purchaser in accordance with the provisions of the Purchase Agreement. Pursuant to the provisions of Section 4.15 of the Purchase Agreement, the undersigned hereby certifies to the Purchaser as follows:

- (a) Representations and Warranties. The representations and warranties of the Digital set forth in Section 5A of the Purchase Agreement are true and correct in all respects (except where such representations and warranties are qualified by materiality or other similar qualifier in which case they shall be true and correct as so qualified) as of the Closing Date except to the extent such representations and warranties expressly relate to an earlier date in which case such representations and warranties shall be true and correct in all respects (except where such representations and warranties are qualified by materiality or other similar qualifier in which case they shall be true and correct as so qualified) as of such earlier date.
- (b) <u>Covenants</u>. Each covenant, agreement or condition contained in Sections 7 or 8 of the Purchase Agreement that Digital is required to comply with or to perform has been complied with and performed.

EXECUTED under seal as of this day of	
WITNESS:	DIGITAL TURBINE, INC.
Name:	By: Name: Title:
	E-5

Exhibit E

Form of Appia Security Agreement

See attached.

Exhibit F

Form of Digital Guaranty

See attached.

Exhibit G

Form of Subordination Amendment

See attached

UNCONDITIONAL SECURED GUARANTY AND PLEDGE AGREEMENT

This UNCONDITIONAL SECURED GUARANTY AND PLEDGE AGREEMENT (this "Agreement") is entered into as of March 6, 2015, by **DIGITAL TURBINE, INC.** (f/k/a Mandalay Digital Group, Inc.), a Delaware corporation ("Guarantor"), in favor of **NORTH ATLANTIC SBIC IV, L.P.**, a Delaware limited partnership ("Purchaser").

For and in consideration of all extensions of credit, loans and other financial accommodations provided by Purchaser to Appia, Inc. ("Borrower"), which loans were and/or will be made pursuant to a Securities Purchase Agreement among Borrower, Guarantor and Purchaser, dated of even date herewith, as amended from time to time, and any and all duly made modifications, extensions or renewals thereof (the "Purchase Agreement"), Guarantor hereby unconditionally and irrevocably guarantees the prompt and complete payment of all Obligations and Borrower's performance of the Purchase Agreement and the other Financing Documents according to their terms. Capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings given them under the Purchase Agreement. This is the "Digital Guaranty" contemplated by the Purchase Agreement and is subject to the provisions of a certain Amended and Restated Subordination Agreement, dated of even date herewith, between Silicon Valley Bank ("SVB") and Purchaser.

SECTION 1 – GUARANTEE

- 1.1 If Borrower does not pay or perform when due any Obligations, Guarantor shall upon demand by Purchaser immediately pay to Purchaser or perform such Obligations ("Guarantor Obligations").
- 1.2 The obligations hereunder are independent of the obligations of Borrower, and a separate action or actions may be brought and prosecuted against Guarantor whether action is brought against Borrower or whether Borrower be joined in any such action or actions. Guarantor waives the benefit of any statute of limitations affecting its liability hereunder or the enforcement thereof. Guarantor's liability under this Agreement is not conditioned or contingent upon the genuineness, validity, regularity or enforceability of the Financing Documents.
- 1.3 Purchaser's right to (a) renew, extend or otherwise change the terms of the Financing Documents or any part thereof, (b) take security for the payment due under this Agreement or the other Financing Documents, (c) exchange, enforce, waive or release any such security, and (d) apply any security and direct its sale as Purchaser, in its discretion, chooses, shall not affect the Guarantor's obligations or liability hereunder.

- Guarantor waives any right to require Purchaser to (a) proceed against Borrower or any other Person; (b) proceed against or exhaust any security held from Borrower or any other Person; or (c) pursue any other remedy in Purchaser's power whatsoever. Purchaser may, at its election, exercise, decline or fail to exercise, any right or remedy it may have against Borrower or any security held by Purchaser, including without limitation the right to foreclose upon any such security by judicial or nonjudicial sale, without affecting or impairing in any way the liability of Guarantor hereunder. Guarantor waives any defense arising by reason of any disability or other defense of Borrower or any other guarantor, or by reason of the cessation from any cause whatsoever of the liability of Borrower or any other guarantor. Guarantor waives any setoff, defense or counterclaim that Borrower or Guarantor may have against Purchaser, other than payment in full of the Obligations (other than inchoate indemnity obligations). Guarantor waives any defense arising out of the absence, impairment or loss of any right of reimbursement or subrogation or any other rights against Borrower. Until all of the Obligations (other than contingent indemnity obligations for which no claim has been asserted) have been paid in full, (1) Guarantor shall have no right of subrogation or reimbursement for claims arising out of or in connection with this Agreement, (2) Guarantor shall have no right of contribution or other rights against Borrower in connection with the Obligations, (3) Guarantor waives any right to enforce any remedy that Purchaser now has or may hereafter have against Borrower, and (4) Guarantor waives all rights to participate in any security now or hereafter held by Purchaser. Guarantor waives all presentments, demands for performance, notices of nonperformance, protests, notices of protest, notices of dishonor and notices of acceptance of this Agreement and of the existence, creation or incurrence of new or additional Indebtedness. Guarantor assumes the responsibility for being and keeping itself informed of the financial condition of Borrower and of all other circumstances bearing upon the risk of nonpayment of any Indebtedness or nonperformance of any obligation of Borrower, warrants to Purchaser that it will keep so informed, and agrees that absent a request for particular information by Guarantor, Purchaser shall have no duty to advise Guarantor of information known to Purchaser regarding such condition or any such circumstances.
- 1.5 If Borrower becomes insolvent, is adjudicated bankrupt, or files a petition for reorganization, arrangement, composition or similar relief under any present or future provision of the United States Bankruptcy Code or reorganization or insolvency laws of any applicable jurisdiction, or if such a petition is filed against Borrower, and in any such proceeding some or all of any Indebtedness or obligations under the Purchase Agreement are terminated or rejected or any obligation of Borrower is modified or abrogated, or if Borrower's obligations are otherwise avoided for any reason, Guarantor agrees that Guarantor's liability hereunder shall not thereby be affected or modified and such liability shall continue in full force and effect as if no such action or proceeding had occurred until payment in full of the Obligations (other than inchoate indemnity obligations). This Agreement shall continue to be effective or be reinstated, as the case may be, if any payment must be returned by Purchaser upon the insolvency, bankruptcy or reorganization of a Borrower or any other guarantor or otherwise, as though such payment had not been made until payment in full of the Obligations (other than inchoate indemnity obligations).
- 1.6 Any Indebtedness of Borrower now or hereafter held by Guarantor is hereby subordinated to any Indebtedness of Borrower to Purchaser; and such Indebtedness of Borrower to Guarantor shall be collected, enforced and received by Guarantor as trustee for Purchaser and be paid over to Purchaser in the form received, with any necessary endorsements thereon, on account of the Indebtedness of Borrower to Purchaser but without reducing or affecting in any manner the liability of Guarantor under the other provisions of this Agreement.

SECTION 2 – GRANT OF SECURITY INTEREST

- 2.1 To secure the payment and performance of all of the Guarantor Obligations when due, Guarantor hereby grants Purchaser, a continuing security interest in, and pledges to Purchaser, the Collateral (as defined below), wherever located, whether now owned or existing or hereafter acquired or arising, and all proceeds and products thereof. Guarantor represents, warrants, and covenants that the security interest granted herein is and shall at all times continue to be a second priority perfected security interest in the Collateral (subject only to Permitted Liens that are permitted to have superior priority to Purchaser's Lien under this Agreement). If Guarantor shall acquire a commercial tort claim in an amount greater than Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$50,000), Guarantor shall promptly notify Purchaser in a writing signed by Guarantor of the general details thereof and grant to Purchaser in such writing a security interest therein and in the proceeds thereof, all upon the terms of this Agreement, with such writing to be in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Purchaser. "Collateral" means all of Guarantor's right, title and interest in and to the following:
- (a) All goods, Accounts (including health-care receivables), Equipment, Inventory, contract rights or rights to payment of money, leases, license agreements, franchise agreements, General Intangibles, commercial tort claims, documents, instruments (including any promissory notes), chattel paper (whether tangible or electronic), cash, deposit accounts, fixtures, letter-of-credit rights (whether or not the letter of credit is evidenced by a writing), securities, and all other investment property, supporting obligations, and financial assets, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, wherever located; and
- (b) all Guarantor's Books relating to the foregoing, and any and all claims, rights and interests in any of the above and all substitutions for, additions, attachments, accessories, accessions and improvements to and replacements, products, proceeds and insurance proceeds of any or all of the foregoing. For the purposes of this Agreement, "Guarantor's Books" are all Guarantor's books and records including ledgers, federal and state tax returns, records regarding Guarantor's assets or liabilities, the Collateral, business operations or financial condition, and all computer programs or storage or any equipment containing such information.
- (c) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, the Collateral does not include any of the following: (i) more than 65% of the presently existing and hereafter arising issued and outstanding shares of capital stock owned by Guarantor of any Foreign Subsidiary which shares entitle the holder thereof to vote for directors or any other matter, (ii) any intent-to-use trademarks at all times prior to the first use thereof, whether by the actual use thereof in commerce, the recording of a statement of use with the United States Patent and Trademark Office or otherwise; (iii) any interest of Guarantor as a lessee or sublessee under a real property lease; (iv) rights held under a license that are not assignable by their terms without the consent of the licensor thereof (but only to the extent such restriction on assignment is enforceable under applicable law); or (v) any interest of Guarantor as a lessee under an Equipment lease if Guarantor is prohibited by the terms of such lease from granting a security interest in such lease or under which such an assignment or Lien would cause a default to occur under such lease; provided, however, that upon termination of such prohibition, such interest shall immediately become Collateral without any action by Guarantor or Purchaser.
- 2.2 Guarantor hereby authorizes Purchaser to file financing statements, without notice to Guarantor, with all appropriate jurisdictions to perfect or protect Purchaser's interest or rights hereunder. Such financing statements may indicate the Collateral as "all assets of the Debtor" or words of similar effect, or as being of an equal or lesser scope, or with greater detail, all in Purchaser's discretion.

SECTION 3 – PLEDGE

- 3.1 As security for the full, prompt and complete payment and performance when due (whether by stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise) of all the Guarantor Obligations, Guarantor hereby pledges to Purchaser, and grants to Purchaser, a second priority security interest in all of the following (collectively, the "**Pledged Collateral**"):
- the shares of capital stock or other equity securities of the entities listed on Exhibit A attached hereto, now owned or hereafter acquired (whether in connection with any recapitalization, reclassification, or reorganization of the capital of such entities or any successors in interest thereto) by Guarantor, subject to the limitation set forth in Section 2.1(c)(i) (the "Pledged Shares"), together with all proceeds and substitutions thereof, all cash, stock and other monies and property paid thereon, all rights to subscribe for securities declared or granted in connection therewith, and all other cash and noncash proceeds of the foregoing. On the date that is no later than seven (7) days from the date hereof, (i) the certificate or certificates representing the Pledged Shares will be delivered to SVB to be held for itself and as bailee for Purchaser, and (ii) an instrument of assignment duly executed in blank by Guarantor will be delivered to Purchaser. To the extent required by the terms and conditions governing the Pledged Shares, Guarantor shall cause the books of each entity whose Pledged Shares are part of the Pledged Collateral and any transfer agent to reflect the pledge of the Pledged Shares. Upon the occurrence and during the continuation of an Event of Default, Purchaser may effect the transfer of any securities included in the Pledged Collateral (including but not limited to the Pledged Shares) into the name of Purchaser and cause new certificates representing such securities to be issued in the name of Purchaser or its transferee:
- (b) all voting trust certificates held by Guarantor evidencing the right to vote any Pledged Shares subject to any voting trust; and
- (c) all additional shares and voting trust certificates of the entities listed on $\underline{\text{Exhibit A}}$ from time to time acquired by Guarantor in any manner, subject to the limitation set forth in Section 2.1(c)(i) (which additional shares shall be deemed to be part of the Pledged Shares), and the certificates representing such additional shares, and all dividends, cash, instruments and other property or proceeds from time to time received, receivable or otherwise distributed in respect of or in exchange for any or all of such Pledged Shares.
- 3.2 Guarantor agrees to pay prior to delinquency all taxes, charges, Liens and assessments, in each case imposed by any Governmental Authority, against the Pledged Collateral, except those with respect to which the amount or validity is being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and with respect to which reserves in conformity with GAAP have been provided on the books of Guarantor, and upon the failure of Guarantor to do so, contemporaneous with written notice thereof from Purchaser to Guarantor, Purchaser at its option may pay any of them.

- 3.3 In the event that during the term of this Agreement, any reclassification, readjustment, or other change is declared or made in the capital structure of the issuer of the Pledged Shares, all new, substituted and additional shares, options, or other securities, issued or issuable to Guarantor by reason of any such change or exercise shall be delivered to and held by SVB, if any Senior Debt to SVB is then outstanding, to hold for itself and as bailee for Purchaser, or, if no Senior Debt to SVB is then outstanding, to Purchaser under the terms of this Agreement in the same manner as the Pledged Collateral originally pledged hereunder.
- 3.4 Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, Guarantor may exercise any rights under the Pledged Shares to vote such Pledged Shares and receive dividends in respect of such Pledged Shares while no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing.
- 3.5 So long as no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, Guarantor shall be entitled to exercise any and all voting and other consensual rights pertaining to the Pledged Collateral or any part thereof and Guarantor shall be entitled to receive and to retain and use free and clear of the Lien created hereby any and all non-cash profits, non-cash dividends, or distributions in the form of capital stock, instruments or other property received, receivable or otherwise distributed in respect of, or in exchange for, any Pledged Collateral; provided, however, that any and all non-cash profits, non-cash dividends, or distributions in the form of capital stock, instruments or other property received, receivable or otherwise distributed in respect of, or in exchange for, any Pledged Collateral, shall promptly be delivered to Purchaser to be held as Collateral and shall, if received by Guarantor, be received in trust for the benefit of Purchaser, be segregated from the other property of Guarantor, and promptly be delivered to Purchaser as Pledged Collateral in the same form as so received (with any necessary endorsement).

SECTION 4 – REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

- 4.1 Guarantor hereby represents and warrants to Purchaser that:
- (a) the execution, delivery and performance by Guarantor of this Agreement (i) does not contravene any material Requirement of Law or any material contractual restriction binding on or affecting Guarantor or by which Guarantor's property may be affected; (ii) does not require any authorization or approval or other action by, or any notice to or filing with, any Governmental Authority or any other Person under any material indenture, mortgage, deed of trust, lease, agreement or other instrument to which Guarantor is a party or by which Guarantor or any of its property is bound, except such as have been obtained or made; and (iii) does not result in the imposition or creation of any Lien upon any property of Guarantor except the Lien provided to Purchaser pursuant to Section 2 hereof;
- (b) Guarantor has the corporate, limited liability or limited partnership, as applicable, power to execute, deliver and perform this Agreement and the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement has been duly authorized by all requisite action:
- (c) this Agreement is a valid and binding obligation of Guarantor, enforceable against Guarantor in accordance with its terms, except as the enforceability thereof may be subject to or limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, arrangement, moratorium or other similar laws relating to or affecting the rights of creditors generally;

	(d)	there is	no action,	suit or	proceeding	affecting	Guarantor	pending	or threatened	before	any o	court,
arbitrator, or Governmen	tal Authori	ty, domest	ic or forei	gn, whic	h may have	a material	adverse effe	ect on the a	ability of Guar	antor to	perfor	rm its
obligations under this Ag	reement;											

- (e) Guarantor's obligations hereunder are not subject to any offset or defense against Purchaser or Borrower of any kind;
- in connection with this Agreement, Guarantor has delivered to Purchaser a completed certificate signed by Guarantor, entitled "**Perfection Certificate**," and Guarantor represents and warrants to Purchaser that, except as Purchaser may be notified pursuant to the terms of this Agreement, (a) Guarantor's exact legal name is that indicated on the Perfection Certificate and on the signature page hereof; (b) Guarantor is an organization of the type and is organized in the jurisdiction set forth in the Perfection Certificate; (c) the Perfection Certificate accurately sets forth Guarantor's organizational identification number or accurately states that Guarantor has none; (d) the Perfection Certificate accurately sets forth Guarantor's place of business, or, if more than one, its chief executive office as well as Guarantor's mailing address (if different than its chief executive office); (e) except as set forth on the Perfection Certificate, Guarantor (and each of its predecessors) has not, in the past five (5) years, changed its jurisdiction of formation, organizational structure or type, or any organizational number assigned by its jurisdiction; and (f) all other information set forth on the Perfection Certificate pertaining to Guarantor and each of its Subsidiaries is accurate and complete (it being understood and agreed that Guarantor may from time to time update certain information in the Perfection Certificate after the date hereof to the extent permitted by one or more specific provisions in this Agreement);
- (g) the financial statements of Guarantor, copies of which have been and shall be furnished to Purchaser, fairly present in all material respects the financial position of Guarantor for the dates and periods purported to be covered thereby, and no Event of Default has occurred, is occurring, or would occur upon the effectiveness of this Agreement.
- (h) after the incurrence of Guarantor's obligations under this Agreement, the fair salable value of Guarantor's assets (including goodwill minus disposition costs) exceeds the fair value of its liabilities; Guarantor is not left with unreasonably small capital after the transactions in this Agreement or the other Financing Documents; and Guarantor is able to pay its debts (including trade debts) as they mature;
- (i) all representations and warranties contained in this Agreement are true at the time of Guarantor's execution of this Agreement and, with respect to the representations and warranties contained in clauses (j) through (o) of this Section 4.1, shall be true upon the issuance and receipt by Guarantor of any additional Pledged Shares and/or Pledged Collateral after the date hereof;

(j)	Guarantor is, at	the time of	of delivery	of the	Pledged	Shares	to Purchaser	hereunder,	the sole	holder of
record and the sole beneficial own	er of the Pledged	Collateral,	free and c	lear of a	ıny Lien	thereon	or affecting	title thereto,	except fo	r the Lien
created by this Agreement and Per	mitted Liens;									

- (k) none of the Pledged Shares have been transferred in violation of applicable federal or state securities, or similar laws, which such transfer may be subject to in the United States of America or any applicable jurisdiction;
 - (1) all of the Pledged Shares have been duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid and are non-assessable;
- (m) to Guarantor's knowledge, (i) there are no subscriptions, warrants, rights of first refusal or other restrictions on transfer relative to, or options exercisable with respect to the Pledged Shares; and (ii) the Pledged Shares are not the subject of any present or threatened suit, action, arbitration, administrative or other proceeding, and Guarantor knows of no reasonable grounds for the institution of any such proceedings;
- (n) no consent, approval, authorization or other order of any Person and no consent or authorization of any Governmental Authority is required to be made or obtained which has not yet been made or obtained by Guarantor either (i) for the pledge by Guarantor of the Pledged Collateral pursuant to this Agreement or for the execution, delivery, or performance of this Agreement by Guarantor; or (ii) for the exercise by Purchaser of the voting or other rights provided for in this Agreement or the remedies with respect to the Pledged Collateral pursuant to this Agreement, except, in the case of clause (i) and (ii), as (x) may be required in connection with such disposition by laws affecting the offer and sale of securities generally and (y) by the laws of the United States and any applicable foreign jurisdiction; and
- (o) the pledge, grant of a security interest in, and delivery of the Pledged Collateral pursuant to this Agreement, will create a valid first priority Lien on and in the Pledged Collateral, and the proceeds thereof, securing the payment of the Guarantor Obligations.

SECTION 5 – COVENANTS

- 5.1 Guarantor covenants and agrees to the following:
- (a) Deliver to Purchaser, (i) within five (5) days of filing, copies of all periodic and other reports, proxy statements and other materials filed by Guarantor with the SEC, any Governmental Authority succeeding to any or all of the functions of the SEC or with any national securities exchange, or distributed to its shareholders, as the case may be. Documents required to be delivered pursuant to the terms hereof (to the extent any such documents are included in materials otherwise filed with the SEC) may be delivered electronically and if so delivered, shall be deemed to have been delivered on the date on which Guarantor posts such documents, or provides a link thereto, on Guarantor's website on the Internet at Guarantor's website address, (ii) a prompt report of any legal actions pending or threatened in writing against Guarantor or any of its Subsidiaries that could result in damages or costs to Guarantor or any of its Subsidiaries of, individually or in the aggregate, Two Hundred Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$250,000) or more, and (iii) financial information reasonably requested by Purchaser;

- (b) Timely file, and require each of its Subsidiaries to timely file, all required tax returns and reports and timely pay, and require each of its Subsidiaries to timely pay, all foreign, federal, state and material local taxes, assessments, deposits and contributions owed by Guarantor and each of its Subsidiaries, except for deferred payment of any contested taxes, provided that Guarantor (i) in good faith contests its obligation to pay the taxes by appropriate proceedings promptly and diligently instituted and conducted, (ii) notifies Purchaser in writing of the commencement of, and any material development in, the proceedings, (iii) posts bonds or takes any other steps required to prevent the governmental authority levying such contested taxes from obtaining a Lien upon any of the Collateral that is other than a "Permitted Lien," and shall deliver to Purchaser, on reasonable demand, appropriate certificates attesting to such payments, and pay all amounts necessary to fund all present pension, profit sharing and deferred compensation plans in accordance with their terms;
- (c) Keep its business and the Collateral insured for risks and in amounts standard for companies in Guarantor's industry and location. Insurance policies shall be in a form, with companies, and in amounts standard for companies in Guarantor's industry and location. All property policies shall have a lender's loss payable endorsement showing Purchaser as a lender loss payee and waive subrogation against Purchaser. All liability policies shall show, or have endorsements showing, Purchaser as an additional insured. All policies (or their respective endorsements) shall provide that the insurer shall give Purchaser at least thirty (30) days notice before canceling its policy (ten (10) days notice before canceling its policy for non-payment of premium). At Purchaser's reasonable request, Guarantor shall deliver certified copies of policies and evidence of all premium payments. If an Event of Default exists, proceeds payable under any policy shall, at Purchaser's option, be payable to Purchaser on account of the Guarantor Obligations unless SVB has prior rights thereto. After the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, all proceeds payable under such casualty policy shall, at the option of Purchaser, be payable to Purchaser on account of the Guarantor Obligations unless SVB has prior rights thereto. If Guarantor fails to obtain insurance as required under this Section 5.1(c) or to pay any amount or furnish any required proof of payment to third persons and Purchaser, Purchaser may make all or part of such payment or obtain such insurance policies required in this Section 5.1(c), and take any action under the policies Purchaser deems prudent. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Guarantor shall not be required to deliver insurance endorsements pursuant to this Section 5.1(c) until the date that is thirty (30) days from the date hereof;
- (d) Provide Purchaser five (5) days prior written notice before establishing any Collateral Account at or with any bank or financial institution. For each Collateral Account that Guarantor at any time maintains in the United States, Guarantor shall cause the applicable bank or financial institution at or with which any Collateral Account is maintained to execute and deliver a Control Agreement or other appropriate instrument with respect to such Collateral Account to perfect Purchaser's Lien in such Collateral Account in accordance with the terms hereunder which Control Agreement may not be terminated without the prior written consent of Purchaser unless this Agreement and Purchaser's Liens hereunder are terminated. The provisions of the previous sentence shall not apply to (i) deposit accounts exclusively used for payroll, payroll taxes and other employee wage and benefit payments to or for the benefit of Guarantor's employees and identified to Purchaser by Guarantor as such, or (ii) other Collateral Accounts holding balances not in excess of Seven Hundred Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$750,000) in the aggregate at any time. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Guarantor shall not be required to deliver Control Agreements pursuant to this Section 5.1(d) until the date that is thirty (30) days from the date hereof;

- (e) (i) Protect, defend and maintain the validity and enforceability of its Intellectual Property material to its business; (ii) promptly advise Purchaser in writing of material infringements of its Intellectual Property material to its business; (iii) not allow any Intellectual Property material to Guarantor's business to be abandoned, forfeited or dedicated to the public without Purchaser's written consent, and (iv) provide written notice to Purchaser (which may be delivered electronically and if so delivered, shall be deemed to have been delivered on the date on which Guarantor posts such documents, or provides a link thereto, on Guarantor's website on the Internet at Guarantor's website address) within ten (10) days of entering or becoming bound by any Restricted License (other than over-the-counter software that is commercially available to the public). Guarantor shall take such commercially reasonable steps as Purchaser requests to obtain the consent of, or waiver by, any person whose consent or waiver is necessary for (A) any Restricted License to be deemed "Collateral" and for Purchaser to have a security interest in it that might otherwise be restricted or prohibited by law or by the terms of any such Restricted License, whether now existing or entered into in the future, and (B) Purchaser to have the ability in the event of a liquidation of any Collateral to dispose of such Collateral in accordance with Purchaser's rights and remedies under this Agreement and the other Financing Documents;
- (f) Allow Purchaser, or its agents, at reasonable times, on three (3) Business Days' notice (provided no notice is required if an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing), to inspect the Collateral and audit and copy Guarantor's Books. Such inspections or audits shall be conducted no more often than once every twelve (12) months unless an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing. The foregoing inspections and audits shall be at Guarantor's expense, and the charge therefor shall be \$850 per person per day (or such higher amount as shall be equal to Purchaser's then-current standard charge for the same), plus reasonable out-of-pocket expenses. In the event Guarantor and Purchaser schedule an audit more than ten (10) days in advance, and Guarantor cancels or seeks to reschedule the audit with less than ten (10) days written notice to Purchaser, then (without limiting any of Purchaser's rights or remedies), Guarantor shall pay Purchaser a fee of \$1,000 plus any out-of-pocket expenses incurred by Purchaser to compensate Purchaser for the anticipated costs and expenses of the cancellation or rescheduling;
- (g) Guarantor shall, at any time and from time to time, execute and deliver such further instruments and take such further action as may reasonably be requested by Purchaser to effect the purposes of this Agreement;
- (h) Guarantor shall make any payments and do any act reasonably necessary or convenient to protect the Collateral and the value of Purchaser's interest therein. If Guarantor fails to pay any amount or furnish any required proof of payment to third Persons as required hereunder, Purchaser may make all or part of the payment or obtain insurance policies, and take any action under the policies as Purchaser deems prudent. Any amounts paid by Purchaser are immediately due from and payable by Guarantor, bearing interest at the Default Rate and secured by the Collateral. No payments by Purchaser are an agreement to make similar payments in the future or Purchaser's waiver of any Event of Default; and

- (i) (i) Maintain its and all its Subsidiaries' legal existence and good standing in their respective jurisdictions of formation and maintain qualification in each jurisdiction in which the failure to so qualify would reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on Guarantor's business or operations; (ii) comply, and have each Subsidiary comply, with all laws, ordinances and regulations to which it is subject, noncompliance with which could have a material adverse effect on Guarantor's business; (iii) obtain all of the Governmental Approvals necessary for the performance by Guarantor of its obligations under the Financing Documents to which it is a party and the grant of a security interest to Purchaser in all of its property; and (iv) promptly provide copies of any such obtained Governmental Approvals to Purchaser.
 - 5.2 Guarantor shall not do any of the following without Purchaser's prior written consent:
- (a) Convey, sell, lease, transfer, assign, or otherwise dispose of (collectively, "**Transfer**"), or permit any of its Subsidiaries to Transfer, all or any part of its business or property, except for Transfers (a) of Inventory in the ordinary course of business; (b) of worn-out or obsolete Equipment or Equipment that is no longer useful for Guarantor's business; (c) in connection with Permitted Liens and Investments that are not otherwise prohibited under this Agreement or the other Financing Documents; (d) of non-exclusive licenses for the use of the property of Guarantor or its Subsidiaries in the ordinary course of business and licenses that could not result in a legal transfer of title of the licensed property but that may be exclusive in respects other than territory and that may be exclusive as to territory only as to discreet geographical areas outside of the United States; and (e) consisting of Guarantor's use or transfer of money or Cash Equivalents in the ordinary course of business in a manner that is not prohibited by the terms of this Agreement or the other Financing Documents;
- (b) (i) Liquidate or dissolve; (ii) permit or suffer a Change in Control, or (iii) permit Borrower to cease being a wholly-owned Subsidiary of Guarantor;
- (c) Guarantor shall not, without at least thirty (30) days prior written notice to Purchaser: (1) add any new offices or business locations, including warehouses (unless such new offices or business locations contain less than One Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$100,000) in Guarantor's assets or property) or deliver any portion of the Collateral valued, individually or in the aggregate, in excess of One Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$100,000) to a bailee at a location other than to a bailee and at a location already disclosed in the Perfection Certificate, (2) change its jurisdiction of organization, (3) change its organizational structure or type, (4) change its legal name, or (5) change any organizational number (if any) assigned by its jurisdiction of organization. If Guarantor intends to deliver any portion of the Collateral valued, individually or in the aggregate, in excess of One Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$100,000) to a bailee, and Purchaser and such bailee are not already parties to a bailee agreement governing both the Collateral and the location to which Guarantor intends to deliver the Collateral, then Guarantor will first receive the written consent of Purchaser, and use commercially reasonable efforts to cause such bailee to execute and deliver a bailee agreement in form and substance satisfactory to Purchaser in its reasonable discretion;

(d)	Merge or consolidate, or permit any of its Subsidiaries to merge or consolidate, with any other Person. A
Subsidiary may merge or consoli	ate into another Subsidiary or into Guarantor;

- (e) Create, incur, assume, or be liable for any Indebtedness, or permit any Subsidiary to do so, other than Permitted Indebtedness:
- (f) Create, incur, allow, or suffer any Lien on any of its property, or assign or convey any right to receive income, including the sale of any Accounts, or permit any of its Subsidiaries to do so, except for Permitted Liens, permit any Collateral not to be subject to the security interest granted herein, or enter into any agreement, document, instrument or other arrangement (except with or in favor of Purchaser or in connection with Permitted Liens) with any Person which directly or indirectly prohibits or has the effect of prohibiting Guarantor from assigning, mortgaging, pledging, granting a security interest in or upon, or encumbering any of Guarantor's Intellectual Property, except, in each case, as is otherwise permitted in Section 5.2(a) hereof and the definition of "Permitted Liens" herein;
 - (g) Maintain any Collateral Account except pursuant to the terms of Section 5.1(d) hereof;
- (h) Pay (other than in the form of Guarantor's capital stock) any dividends or make any distribution or payment or redeem, retire or purchase any capital stock; provided, however, that Guarantor may repurchase capital stock from former directors, officers, employees or consultants at the original purchase price thereof, but not to exceed in the aggregate of Five Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$500,000) per fiscal year, as permitted by Guarantor's equity incentive plans, restricted stock purchase agreements, stock option agreements, stock grant agreements or similar agreements, so long as an Event of Default does not exist at the time of such repurchase and would not exist after giving effect to such repurchase;
- (i) (i) Make or permit any payment on any Subordinated Debt, except under the terms of the subordination, intercreditor, or other similar agreement to which such Subordinated Debt is subject, or (ii) amend any provision in any document relating to the Subordinated Debt which would increase the amount thereof or adversely affect the subordination thereof to Guarantor Obligations owed to Purchaser, except as may be permitted under the terms of the subordination, intercreditor, or other similar agreement to which such Subordinated Debt is subject; and

- Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended, or undertake as one of its important activities extending credit to purchase or carry margin stock (as defined in Regulation U of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System), or use the proceeds of any credit extended pursuant to the Purchase Agreement for that purpose; fail to meet the minimum funding requirements of ERISA, permit a Reportable Event or Prohibited Transaction, as defined in ERISA, to occur; fail to comply with the Federal Fair Labor Standards Act or violate any other law or regulation, if the violation could reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on Guarantor's business, or permit any of its Subsidiaries to do so; withdraw or permit any Subsidiary to withdraw from participation in, permit partial or complete termination of, or permit the occurrence of any other event with respect to, any present pension, profit sharing and deferred compensation plan which could reasonably be expected to result in any material liability of Guarantor, including any liability to the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation or its successors or any other governmental agency.
- (k) Form any direct or indirect Subsidiary or acquire any direct or indirect Subsidiary after the date hereof, unless Guarantor (a) causes any such new Domestic Subsidiary to provide to Purchaser a joinder to this Agreement, together with such appropriate financing statements and/or Control Agreements, all in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Purchaser (including being sufficient to grant Purchaser a second priority Lien (subject only to Permitted Liens) in and to the assets of such newly formed or acquired Domestic Subsidiary), (b) provides to Purchaser appropriate certificates and powers and financing statements, pledging all of the direct or beneficial ownership interest in any such new Subsidiary (except to the extent shares of any such new Foreign Subsidiary are excluded from the Collateral pursuant to Section 2.1(c)(i)), in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Purchaser, and (c) provides to Purchaser all other documentation in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Purchaser which in its opinion is appropriate with respect to the execution and delivery of the applicable documentation referred to above. Any document, agreement, or instrument executed or issued pursuant to this Section 5.2(k) shall be a Financing Document.
- (l) After the repayment in full of all Senior Debt owed to SVB, Guarantor shall promptly provide written notice thereof to Purchaser.
- 5.3 So long as Purchaser has any commitment to extend credit to Borrower or Borrower has any Obligations (other than contingent indemnity obligations for which no claim has been asserted), Guarantor agrees that Guarantor:
- (a) will not (i) except as otherwise permitted by the Financing Documents, sell, transfer or otherwise dispose of, or grant any option or warrant with respect to, any of the Pledged Collateral (or any part thereof or interest therein) except with the prior written consent of Purchaser, or (ii) create or permit to exist any Lien upon or with respect to any of the Pledged Collateral, except for Permitted Liens. If any Pledged Collateral, or any part thereof, is sold, transferred or otherwise disposed of in violation of this Section 5.3, the security interest of Purchaser shall continue in the Pledged Collateral, to the extent permitted under applicable law, notwithstanding such sale, transfer or other disposition, and Guarantor will deliver any proceeds thereof to Purchaser to be held as Pledged Collateral hereunder;
- (b) shall, at Guarantor's own expense, promptly execute, acknowledge, and deliver all such instruments and take all such actions as Purchaser from time to time may reasonably request to ensure to Purchaser the benefits of the Lien in and to the Pledged Collateral intended to be created by this Agreement;

- (c) shall maintain, preserve and, at Purchaser's request, use commercially reasonable efforts to defend the title to the Pledged Collateral and the Lien of Purchaser thereon against the claim of any other Person; and
- (d) upon obtaining any shares of capital stock or other equity securities that should be pledged pursuant to Section 3.1 of this Agreement, shall promptly deliver to Purchaser a duly executed Pledge Supplement in substantially the form of Exhibit B attached hereto (a "Pledge Supplement") identifying such additional shares of capital stock or other equity securities. Guarantor hereby authorizes Purchaser to attach each Pledge Supplement to this Agreement and agrees that all shares of capital stock or other equity securities listed thereon shall for all purposes hereunder constitute Pledged Collateral.

SECTION 6 – EVENTS OF DEFAULT

- 6.1 Upon the occurrence and during the continuation of an Event of Default, Purchaser shall have all of the rights of a secured party under the Code with respect to the Collateral. Guarantor's obligations hereunder are not limited to the Collateral or any exercise by Purchaser of rights and remedies against the same, and Purchaser may pursue any other available rights and remedies against Guarantor, whether hereunder, at law or otherwise, without resort to the Collateral if Purchaser deems it in its best interests to do so.
 - 6.2 During the existence and continuation of an Event of Default,
- Purchaser may, to the extent permitted by applicable law, at its election, apply, set off, collect or sell in one or more sales, or take such steps as may be necessary to liquidate and reduce to cash in the hands of Purchaser in whole or in part, with or without any previous demands or demand of performance or notice or advertisement, the whole or any part of the Pledged Collateral in such order as Purchaser may elect, and any such sale may be made either at public or private sale at its place of business or elsewhere, or at any broker's board or securities exchange, either for cash or upon credit or for future delivery; provided, however, that if such disposition is at private sale, then the purchase price of the Pledged Collateral shall be equal to the public market price then in effect, or, if at the time of sale no public market for the Pledged Collateral exists, then, in recognition of the fact that the sale of the Pledged Collateral would have to be registered under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Act"), and that the expenses of such registration are commercially unreasonable for the type and amount of collateral pledged hereunder, Purchaser and Guarantor hereby agree that such private sale shall be at a purchase price mutually agreed to by Purchaser and Guarantor or, if the parties cannot agree upon a purchase price, then at a purchase price established by Purchaser in the exercise of its reasonable discretion. Purchaser shall be under no obligation to delay the sale of any of the Pledged Shares for the period of time necessary to permit Guarantor to register such securities for public sale under the Act, or under applicable state securities laws, even if Guarantor would agree to do so. Purchaser may be the purchaser of any or all Pledged Collateral so sold and hold the same thereafter in its own right free from any claim of Guarantor or right of redemption. To the extent permitted by applicable law, demands of performance, notices of sale, advertisements and presence of property at sale are hereby waived. Any sale hereunder may be conducted by any officer or agent of Purchaser; and

- (b) Purchaser shall have all of the rights of a secured party under the Code with respect to the Pledged Collateral. Guarantor's obligations hereunder are not limited to the Pledged Collateral or any exercise by Purchaser of rights and remedies against the same, and Purchaser may pursue any other available rights and remedies against any Guarantor, whether hereunder, at law or otherwise, without resort to the Pledged Collateral if Purchaser deems it in its best interests to do so.
- 6.3 During the existence of an Event of Default, the proceeds of the sale of any of the Pledged Collateral and all sums received or collected by Purchaser from or on account of such Pledged Collateral under Section 6.3 shall be applied by Purchaser to the payment of expenses incurred or paid by Purchaser in connection with any sale, transfer or delivery of the Pledged Collateral, to the payment of any other costs, charges, attorneys' fees or expenses mentioned herein, and to the payment of the Obligations or any part hereof, all in such order and manner as Purchaser in its discretion may determine.
- 6.4 Upon the transfer by Purchaser of all or any part of the Obligations pursuant to the terms of the Purchase Agreement, Purchaser may transfer all or any part of the Pledged Collateral to the transferee of the Obligations and shall be fully discharged thereafter from all liability and responsibility with respect to such Pledged Collateral so transferred, and the transferee shall be vested with all the rights and powers of Purchaser hereunder with respect to such Pledged Collateral so transferred; but with respect to any Pledged Collateral not so transferred, Purchaser shall retain all rights and powers hereby given.

SECTION 7 – DEFINITIONS

- 7.1 "Change in Control" means any event, transaction, or occurrence as a result of which (a) any "person" (as such term is defined in Sections 3(a)(9) and 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act), other than a trustee or other fiduciary holding securities under an employee benefit plan of Guarantor, is or becomes a beneficial owner (within the meaning Rule 13d-3 promulgated under the Exchange Act), directly or indirectly, of securities of Guarantor, representing fifty percent (50%) or more of the combined voting power of Guarantor's then outstanding securities; or (b) during any period of twelve (12) consecutive calendar months, individuals who at the beginning of such period constituted the Board of Directors of Guarantor (together with any new directors whose election by the Board of Directors of Guarantor was approved by a vote of not less than two-thirds of the directors then still in office who either were directors at the beginning of such period or whose election or nomination for election was previously so approved) cease for any reason other than death or disability to constitute a majority of the directors then in office.
 - 7.2 "Collateral Account" is any Deposit Account, Securities Account, or Commodity Account.
- 7.3 "Commodity Account" is any "commodity account" as defined in the Code with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made.

- 7.4 "Control Agreement" is any control agreement entered into among the depository institution at which Guarantor maintains a Deposit Account or the securities intermediary or commodity intermediary at which Guarantor maintains a Securities Account or a Commodity Account, Guarantor, and Purchaser pursuant to which Purchaser obtains control (within the meaning of the Code) over such Deposit Account, Securities Account, or Commodity Account.
- 7.5 **"Deposit Account"** is any "deposit account" as defined in the Code with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made.
- 7.6 "Foreign Subsidiary" means any Subsidiary which is not organized under the laws of the United States or any state or territory thereof or the District of Columbia.
 - 7.7 "Intellectual Property" means all of Guarantor's right, title, and interest in and to the following:
 - (a) its Copyrights, Trademarks and Patents;
- (b) any and all trade secrets and trade secret rights, including, without limitation, any rights to unpatented inventions, know-how, operating manuals;
 - (c) any and all source code;
 - (d) any and all design rights which may be available to Guarantor;
- (e) any and all claims for damages by way of past, present and future infringement of any of the foregoing, with the right, but not the obligation, to sue for and collect such damages for said use or infringement of the Intellectual Property rights identified above; and
 - (f) all amendments, renewals and extensions of any of the Copyrights, Trademarks or Patents.

7.8 "**Permitted Indebtedness**" is:

- (a) Guarantor's Indebtedness to Purchaser under this Agreement and the other Financing Documents;
- (b) Subordinated Debt;
- (c) unsecured Indebtedness to trade creditors and corporate credit cards incurred in the ordinary course of

business;

(d) Indebtedness incurred as a result of endorsing negotiable instruments received in the ordinary course of

business;

(e) Indebtedness secured by Liens permitted under clauses (a) and (c) of the definition of "Permitted Liens"

hereunder;

(f) extensions, refinancings, modifications, amendments and restatements of any items of Permitted Indebtedness (a) through (e) above, provided that the principal amount thereof is not increased or the terms thereof are not modified to impose more burdensome terms upon Guarantor or its Subsidiary, as the case may be;

	(g)	Indebtedness (including,	without limitation,	Contingent l	Indebtedness)	to SVB not to	exceed Five	e Million
Dollars (\$5,000,000) plus	accrued in	nterest and fees; and						

(h) Indebtedness of Foreign Subsidiaries of Guarantor so long as Guarantor is not an obligor or credit party with respect to any such Indebtedness and no recourse to Guarantor or any of its property may be had by the creditors with respect to such Indebtedness.

7.9 "**Permitted Liens**" are:

- (a) Liens arising under this Agreement or the other Financing Documents;
- (b) Liens for taxes, fees, assessments or other government charges or levies, either (i) not due and payable or (ii) being contested in good faith and for which Guarantor maintains adequate reserves on its books, provided that no notice of any such Lien has been filed or recorded under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and the Treasury Regulations adopted thereunder;
- (c) purchase money Liens (i) on Equipment acquired or held by Guarantor incurred for financing the acquisition of the Equipment securing no more than One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000) in the aggregate amount outstanding at any time, or (ii) existing on Equipment when acquired, if the Lien is confined to the property and improvements and the proceeds of the Equipment;
- (d) Liens of carriers, warehousemen, suppliers, or other Persons that are possessory in nature arising in the ordinary course of business so long as such Liens attach only to Inventory and Equipment and which are not delinquent or remain payable without penalty or which are being contested in good faith and by appropriate proceedings which proceedings have the effect of preventing the forfeiture or sale of the property subject thereto;
- (e) Liens to secure payment of workers' compensation, employment insurance, old-age pensions, social security and other like obligations incurred in the ordinary course of business (other than Liens imposed by ERISA);
- (f) Liens incurred in the extension, renewal or refinancing of the indebtedness secured by Liens described in (a) through (c), but any extension, renewal or replacement Lien must be limited to the property encumbered by the existing Lien and the principal amount of the indebtedness may not increase;
- (g) leases or subleases of real property granted in the ordinary course of Guarantor's business (or, if referring to another Person, in the ordinary course of such Person's business), and leases, subleases, non-exclusive licenses or sublicenses of personal property (other than Intellectual Property) granted in the ordinary course of Guarantor's business (or, if referring to another Person, in the ordinary course of such Person's business), if the leases, subleases, licenses and sublicenses do not prohibit granting Purchaser a security interest therein;

- (h) non-exclusive licenses of Intellectual Property granted to third parties in the ordinary course of business;
- (i) licenses of Intellectual Property that could not result in a legal transfer of title of the licensed property that may be exclusive in respects other than territory;
- (j) Liens arising from attachments or judgments, orders, or decrees in circumstances not constituting an Event of Default;
- (k) Liens in favor of other financial institutions arising in connection with Guarantor's deposit and/or securities accounts held at such institutions, provided that Purchaser has a perfected security interest in the amounts held in such deposit and/or securities accounts; and
- (l) Liens in favor of SVB in connection with Indebtedness permitted under clause (g) of the definition of "Permitted Indebtedness" hereunder.
- 7.10 "**Restricted License**" is any material license or other agreement with respect to which Guarantor is the licensee (a) that prohibits or otherwise restricts Guarantor from granting a security interest in Guarantor's interest in such license or agreement or any other property, or (b) for which a default under or termination of could interfere with the Purchaser's right to sell any Collateral.
- 7.11 "Securities Account" is any "securities account" as defined in the Code with such additions to such term as may hereafter be made.
- 7.12 "**Subordinated Debt**" is indebtedness incurred by Guarantor subordinated to all of Guarantor's now or hereafter indebtedness to Purchaser (pursuant to a subordination, intercreditor, or other similar agreement in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Purchaser entered into between Purchaser and the other creditor), on terms acceptable to Purchaser.

SECTION 8 - MISCELLANEOUS

8.1 Guarantor agrees to pay reasonable attorneys' fees and all other costs and expenses which may be incurred by Purchaser in the enforcement of this Agreement. No terms or provisions of this Agreement may be changed, waived, revoked or amended without Purchaser's prior written consent. Should any provision of this Agreement be determined by a court of competent jurisdiction to be unenforceable, all of the other provisions shall remain effective. This Agreement embodies the entire agreement between the parties hereto with respect to the matters set forth herein, and supersedes all prior agreements among the parties with respect to the matters set forth herein. No course of prior dealing among the parties, no usage of trade, and no parole or extrinsic evidence of any nature shall be used to supplement, modify or vary any of the terms hereof. Purchaser may assign this Agreement without in any way affecting Guarantor's liability under it. This Agreement shall inure to the benefit of Purchaser, Guarantor and their respective successors and assigns. This Agreement is in addition to the guaranties of any other guarantors of the Obligations. Notwithstanding the foregoing, so long as no Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, Purchaser shall not assign its interest in this Agreement to any Person who in the reasonable estimation of Purchaser is (a) a direct competitor of Guarantor, whether as an operating company or direct or indirect parent with voting control over such operating company, or (b) a vulture fund or distressed debt fund.

8.2 New York law governs this Agreement without regard to principles of conflicts of law. Guarantor and Purchaser each submit to the exclusive jurisdiction of the State and Federal courts in Delaware, provided, however, that if for any reason Purchaser cannot avail itself of such courts in the State of Delaware, Guarantor accepts jurisdiction of the courts and venue in Maine; provided, further, that nothing in this Agreement shall be deemed to operate to preclude Purchaser from bringing suit or taking other legal action in any other jurisdiction to realize on the Collateral or any other security for the Obligations, or to enforce a judgment or other court order in favor of Purchaser. Guarantor expressly submits and consents in advance to such jurisdiction in any action or suit commenced in any such court, and Guarantor hereby waives any objection that it may have based upon lack of personal jurisdiction, improper venue, or forum non conveniens and hereby consents to the granting of such legal or equitable relief as is deemed appropriate by such court. Guarantor hereby waives personal service of the summons, complaints, and other process issued in such action or suit and agrees that service of such summons, complaints, and other process may be made by registered or certified mail addressed to Guarantor at the address set forth on the signature page hereto and that service so made shall be deemed completed upon the earlier to occur of Guarantor's actual receipt thereof or three (3) days after deposit in the U.S. mails, proper postage prepaid.

TO THE EXTENT PERMITTED BY APPLICABLE LAW, GUARANTOR AND PURCHASER EACH WAIVE THEIR RIGHT TO A JURY TRIAL OF ANY CLAIM OR CAUSE OF ACTION ARISING OUT OF OR BASED UPON THIS AGREEMENT, THE OTHER FINANCING DOCUMENTS OR ANY CONTEMPLATED TRANSACTION, INCLUDING CONTRACT, TORT, BREACH OF DUTY AND ALL OTHER CLAIMS. THIS WAIVER IS A MATERIAL INDUCEMENT FOR BOTH PARTIES TO ENTER INTO THIS AGREEMENT. EACH PARTY HAS REVIEWED THIS WAIVER WITH ITS COUNSEL.

- 8.3 This Agreement may be executed in counterpart signature pages, all of which taken together shall be deemed to be one original of this instrument. Delivery of an executed counterpart to this Agreement by facsimile or electronic mail shall be effective as a manually executed counterpart to this Agreement.
- 8.4 All covenants, representations and warranties made in this Agreement continue in full force until this Agreement has terminated pursuant to its terms and all Obligations and/or Guarantor Obligations have been satisfied. So long as Borrower and Guarantor have satisfied the Obligations and Guarantor Obligations, respectively (other than inchoate indemnity obligations, any other obligations which, by their terms, are to survive the termination of this Agreement, this Agreement shall be deemed terminated, subject to Section 1.5. Those obligations that are expressly specified in this Agreement as surviving this Agreement's termination shall continue to survive notwithstanding this Agreement's termination.

[Signature begins on next page.]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned Guarantor has executed this Unconditional Secured Guaranty and Pledge Agreement as of this 6th day of March, 2015.

Guarantor:

DIGITAL TURBINE, INC., a Delaware corporation

By: /s/ Bill Stone Name: Bill Stone CEO Title:

Address: 1300 Guadelupe Austin, TX 78701

Attn: Bill Stone

Acknowledged and Accepted by:

Purchaser:

NORTH ATLANTIC SBIC IV, L.P., A Delaware limited partnership

By: North Atlantic Investors SBIC IV, LLC

Its: General Partner

By: /s/ David M. Coit Name: David M. Coit

Title: Managing Director

Address: North Atlantic SBIC IV, L.P.

c/o North Atlantic Capital Corporation

Two City Center Portland, Maine 04101

EXHIBIT A – PLEDGED SHARES

						% of	
Name of		Number of	Number of	Number of	% of Shares	Outstanding	
Pledged Share	Jurisdiction of	Shares	Shares	Shares Owned	Owned by	Shares	Certificate
Issuer	Organization	Authorized	Outstanding	by Guarantor	Guarantor	Pledged	Number
DTM Merger Sub, Inc. ¹	Delaware	1,000	1,000	1,000	100%	100%	1
Digital Turbine USA, Inc.	Delaware	10,000	10,000	10,000	100%	100%	2

Appia, Inc. to be merged into DTM Merger Sub, Inc., on the date hereof.

EXHIBIT B – FORM OF PLEDGE SUPPLEMENT

PLEDGE SUPPLEMENT

This Pledge Agreement referred to Guaranty and Pledge time, the "Guaranty made by the undersig	Agreement, dated and Pledge Agree	lersigned hereby as of March 6, 2 eement"; the ter	y agrees that this 2015 (as amende rms defined there	s Pledge Supplend, restated, modifien and not other	ied, renewed, supple wise defined herein	ed to the Uncondi	tional Secured ed from time to
The shares Collateral pledged by					pplement shall be a ent and shall secure		
The undersignare true and correct in					n Section 4.1 of the on and as of the dat		lge Agreement
				GITAL TURBIN Delaware corporati			
			Ву				
			Tit	me: le:			
Name of Pledged Share Issuer	Jurisdiction of Organization	Number of Shares Authorized	Number of Shares Issued	Number of Shares Outstanding	Number of Shares Owned by Guarantor	% of Outstanding Shares Pledged	Certificate Number

UNCONDITIONAL SECURED GUARANTY AND PLEDGE AGREEMENT

This UNCONDITIONAL SECURED GUARANTY AND PLEDGE AGREEMENT (this "Agreement") is entered into as of March 6, 2015, by **DIGITAL TURBINE, INC.** (f/k/a Mandalay Digital Group, Inc.), a Delaware corporation ("Guarantor") in favor of **SILICON VALLEY BANK** ("Bank").

For and in consideration of all extensions of credit, loans and other financial accommodations provided by Bank to Appia, Inc. ("Borrower"), which loans were and will be made pursuant to an Second Amended and Restated Loan and Security Agreement among Borrower and Bank, dated as of March 6, 2015, as amended from time to time, and any and all modifications, extensions or renewals thereof (the "Loan Agreement"), Guarantor hereby unconditionally and irrevocably guarantees the prompt and complete payment of all Obligations and Borrower's performance of the Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents (other than any warrant or other equity instruments) according to their terms. Capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings given them under the Loan Agreement.

SECTION 1 – GUARANTEE

- 1.1 If Borrower does not pay when due any Obligations, Guarantor shall upon demand by Bank immediately pay to Bank such Obligations ("Guarantor Obligations").
- 1.2 The obligations hereunder are independent of the obligations of Borrower, and a separate action or actions may be brought and prosecuted against Guarantor whether action is brought against Borrower or whether Borrower be joined in any such action or actions. Guarantor waives the benefit of any statute of limitations affecting its liability hereunder or the enforcement thereof. Guarantor's liability under this Agreement is not conditioned or contingent upon the genuineness, validity, regularity or enforceability of the Loan Documents.
- 1.3 Bank's right to (a) renew, extend or otherwise change the terms of the Loan Documents or any part thereof, (b) take security for the payment due under this Agreement or the Loan Documents, (c) exchange, enforce, waive or release any such security, and (d) apply any security and direct its sale as Bank, in its discretion, chooses, shall not affect the Guarantor's obligations or liability hereunder.
- 1.4 Guarantor waives any right to require Bank to (a) proceed against Borrower or any other Person; (b) proceed against or exhaust any security held from Borrower or any other Person; or (c) pursue any other remedy in Bank's power whatsoever. Bank may, at its election, exercise, decline or fail to exercise, any right or remedy it may have against Borrower or any security held by Bank, including without limitation the right to foreclose upon any such security by judicial or nonjudicial sale, without affecting or impairing in any way the liability of Guarantor hereunder. Guarantor waives any defense arising by reason of any disability or other defense of Borrower or any other guarantor, or by reason of the cessation from any cause whatsoever of the liability of Borrower or any other guarantor. Guarantor waives any setoff, defense or counterclaim that Borrower may have against Bank, other than payment in full of the Obligations (other than inchoate indemnity obligations). Guarantor waives any defense arising out of the absence, impairment or loss of any right of reimbursement or subrogation or any other rights against Borrower. Until all of the Obligations (other than contingent indemnity obligations for which no claim has been asserted) have been paid in full, (d) Guarantor shall have no right of subrogation or reimbursement for claims arising out of or in connection with this Agreement, (e) Guarantor shall have no right of contribution or other rights against Borrower in connection with the Obligations, (f) Guarantor waives any right to enforce any remedy that Bank now has or may hereafter have against Borrower, and (g) Guarantor waives all rights to participate in any security now or hereafter held by Bank. Guarantor waives all presentments, demands for performance, notices of nonperformance, protests, notices of protest, notices of dishonor and notices of acceptance of this Agreement and of the existence, creation or incurrence of new or additional Indebtedness. Guarantor assumes the responsibility for being and keeping itself informed of the financial condition of Borrower and of all other circumstances bearing upon the risk of nonpayment of any Indebtedness or nonperformance of any obligation of Borrower, warrants to Bank that it will keep so informed, and agrees that absent a request for particular information by Guarantor, Bank shall have no duty to advise Guarantor of information known to Bank regarding such condition or any such circumstances. Guarantor waives the benefits of California Civil Code sections 2809, 2810, 2819, 2845, 2847, 2848, 2849, 2850, 2899 and 3433.

1

1.5 If Borrower becomes insolvent, is adjudicated bankrupt or files a petition for reorganization, arrangement, composition or similar relief under any present or future provision of the United States Bankruptcy Code or reorganization or insolvency laws of any applicable jurisdiction, or if such a petition is filed against Borrower, and in any such proceeding some or all of any Indebtedness or obligations under the Loan Agreement are terminated or rejected or any obligation of Borrower is modified or abrogated, or if Borrower's obligations are otherwise avoided for any reason, Guarantor agrees that Guarantor's liability hereunder shall not thereby be affected or modified and such liability shall continue in full force and effect as if no such action or proceeding had occurred until payment in full of the Obligations (other than inchoate indemnity obligations). This Agreement shall continue to be effective or be reinstated, as the case may be, if any payment must be returned by Bank upon the insolvency, bankruptcy or reorganization of a Borrower or any other guarantor or otherwise, as though such payment had not been made until payment in full of the Obligations (other than inchoate indemnity obligations).

1.6 Any Indebtedness of Borrower now or hereafter held by Guarantor is hereby subordinated to any Indebtedness of Borrower to Bank; and such Indebtedness of Borrower to Guarantor shall be collected, enforced and received by Guarantor as trustee for Bank and be paid over to Bank on account of the Indebtedness of Borrower to Bank but without reducing or affecting in any manner the liability of Guarantor under the other provisions of this Agreement.

SECTION 2 - GRANT OF SECURITY INTEREST

2.1 To secure the payment and performance of all of the Guarantor Obligations when due, Guarantor hereby grants Bank, a continuing security interest in, and pledges to Bank, the Collateral (as defined below), wherever located, whether now owned or hereafter acquired or arising, and all proceeds and products thereof. Guarantor represents, warrants, and covenants that the security interest granted herein is and shall at all times continue to be a first priority perfected security interest in the Collateral (subject only to Permitted Liens that are permitted to have superior priority to Bank's Lien under this Agreement). If Guarantor shall acquire a commercial tort claim in an amount greater than Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$50,000), Guarantor shall promptly notify Bank in a writing signed by Guarantor of the general details thereof and grant to Bank in such writing a security interest therein and in the proceeds thereof, all upon the terms of this Agreement, with such writing to be in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Bank. "Collateral" means all of Guarantor's right, title and interest in and to the following:

(a) All goods, Accounts (including health-care receivables), Equipment, Inventory, contract rights or rights to payment of money, leases, license agreements, franchise agreements, General Intangibles, commercial tort claims, documents, instruments (including any promissory notes), chattel paper (whether tangible or electronic), cash, deposit accounts, fixtures, letter-of-credit rights (whether or not the letter of credit is evidenced by a writing), securities, and all other investment property, supporting obligations, and financial assets, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, wherever located; and

(b) all Guarantor's Books relating to the foregoing, and any and all claims, rights and interests in any of the above and all substitutions for, additions, attachments, accessories, accessions and improvements to and replacements, products, proceeds and insurance proceeds of any or all of the foregoing. For the purposes of this Agreement, "Guarantor's Books" are all Guarantor's books and records including ledgers, federal and state tax returns, records regarding Guarantor's assets or liabilities, the Collateral, business operations or financial condition, and all computer programs or storage or any equipment containing such information.

(c) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, the Collateral does not include any of the following: (i) more than 65% of the presently existing and hereafter arising issued and outstanding shares of capital stock owned by Guarantor of any Foreign Subsidiary which shares entitle the holder thereof to vote for directors or any other matter, (ii) any intent-to-use trademarks at all times prior to the first use thereof, whether by the actual use thereof in commerce, the recording of a statement of use with the United States Patent and Trademark Office or otherwise; (iii) any interest of Guarantor as a lessee or sublessee under a real property lease; (iv) rights held under a license that are not assignable by their terms without the consent of the licensor thereof (but only to the extent such restriction on assignment is enforceable under applicable law); or (v) any interest of Guarantor as a lessee under an Equipment lease if Guarantor is prohibited by the terms of such lease from granting a security interest in such lease or under which such an assignment or Lien would cause a default to occur under such lease; provided, however, that upon termination of such prohibition, such interest shall immediately become Collateral without any action by Guarantor or Bank.

2.2 Guarantor hereby authorizes Bank to file financing statements, without notice to Guarantor, with all appropriate jurisdictions to perfect or protect Bank's interest or rights hereunder. Such financing statements may indicate the Collateral as "all assets of the Debtor" or words of similar effect, or as being of an equal or lesser scope, or with greater detail, all in Bank's discretion.

SECTION 3 - PLEDGE

3.1 As security for the full, prompt and complete payment and performance when due (whether by stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise) of all the Guarantor Obligations, Guarantor hereby pledges to Bank, and grants to Bank, a first priority security interest in all of the following (collectively, the "**Pledged Collateral**"):

(a) the shares of capital stock or other equity securities of the entities listed on Exhibit A attached hereto, now owned or hereafter acquired (whether in connection with any recapitalization, reclassification, or reorganization of the capital of such entities or any successors in interest thereto) by Guarantor, subject to the limitation set forth in Section 2.1(c)(i) (the "Pledged Shares"), together with all proceeds and substitutions thereof, all cash, stock and other monies and property paid thereon, all rights to subscribe for securities declared or granted in connection therewith, and all other cash and noncash proceeds of the foregoing. On the date that is no later than seven (7) days from the date hereof, the certificate or certificates representing the Pledged Shares will be delivered to Bank, accompanied by an instrument of assignment duly executed in blank by Guarantor. To the extent required by the terms and conditions governing the Pledged Shares, Guarantor shall cause the books of each entity whose Pledged Shares are part of the Pledged Collateral and any transfer agent to reflect the pledge of the Pledged Shares. Upon the occurrence and during the continuation of an Event of Default, Bank may effect the transfer of any securities included in the Pledged Collateral (including but not limited to the Pledged Shares) into the name of Bank and cause new certificates representing such securities to be issued in the name of Bank or its transferee;

(b) all voting trust certificates held by Guarantor evidencing the right to vote any Pledged Shares subject to any voting trust; and

(c) all additional shares and voting trust certificates of the entities listed on $\underline{\text{Exhibit A}}$ from time to time acquired by Guarantor in any manner, subject to the limitation set forth in Section 2.1(c)(i) (which additional shares shall be deemed to be part of the Pledged Shares), and the certificates representing such additional shares, and all dividends, cash, instruments and other property or proceeds from time to time received, receivable or otherwise distributed in respect of or in exchange for any or all of such Pledged Shares.

- 3.2 Guarantor agrees to pay prior to delinquency all taxes, charges, Liens and assessments, in each case imposed by any Governmental Authority, against the Pledged Collateral, except those with respect to which the amount or validity is being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and with respect to which reserves in conformity with GAAP have been provided on the books of Guarantor, and upon the failure of Guarantor to do so, contemporaneous with written notice thereof from Bank to Guarantor, Bank at its option may pay any of them.
- 3.3 In the event that during the term of this Agreement, any reclassification, readjustment, or other change is declared or made in the capital structure of the issuer of the Pledged Shares, all new, substituted and additional shares, options, or other securities, issued or issuable to Guarantor by reason of any such change or exercise shall be delivered to and held by Bank under the terms of this Agreement in the same manner as the Pledged Collateral originally pledged hereunder.

3.4 Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, Guarantor may exercise any rights under the Pledged Shares to vote such Pledged Shares and receive dividends in respect of such Pledged Shares while no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing.

SECTION 4 – REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

4.1 Guarantor hereby represents and warrants to Bank that:

(a) the execution, delivery and performance by Guarantor of this Agreement (i) does not contravene any material Requirement of Law or any material contractual restriction binding on or affecting Guarantor or by which Guarantor's property may be affected; (ii) does not require any authorization or approval or other action by, or any notice to or filing with, any Governmental Authority or any other Person under any material indenture, mortgage, deed of trust, lease, agreement or other instrument to which Guarantor is a party or by which Guarantor or any of its property is bound, except such as have been obtained or made; and (iii) does not result in the imposition or creation of any Lien upon any property of Guarantor except the Lien provided to Bank pursuant to Section 2 hereof;

- (b) Guarantor has the corporate, limited liability or limited partnership, as applicable, power to execute, deliver and perform this Agreement and the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement has been duly authorized by all requisite action;
- (c) this Agreement is a valid and binding obligation of Guarantor, enforceable against Guarantor in accordance with its terms, except as the enforceability thereof may be subject to or limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, arrangement, moratorium or other similar laws relating to or affecting the rights of creditors generally;
- (d) there is no action, suit or proceeding affecting Guarantor pending or threatened before any court, arbitrator, or Governmental Authority, domestic or foreign, which may have a material adverse effect on the ability of Guarantor to perform its obligations under this Agreement;
- (e) Guarantor's obligations hereunder are not subject to any offset or defense against Bank or Borrower of any kind:

(f) in connection with this Agreement, Guarantor has delivered to Bank a completed certificate signed by Guarantor, entitled "**Perfection Certificate**," and Guarantor represents and warrants to Bank that, except as Bank may be notified pursuant to the terms of this Agreement, (a) Guarantor's exact legal name is that indicated on the Perfection Certificate and on the signature page hereof; (b) Guarantor is an organization of the type and is organized in the jurisdiction set forth in the Perfection Certificate; (c) the Perfection Certificate accurately sets forth Guarantor's organizational identification number or accurately states that Guarantor has none; (d) the Perfection Certificate accurately sets forth Guarantor's place of business, or, if more than one, its chief executive office as well as Guarantor's mailing address (if different than its chief executive office); (e) except as set forth in the Perfection Certificate, Guarantor (and each of its predecessors) has not, in the past five (5) years, changed its jurisdiction of formation, organizational structure or type, or any organizational number assigned by its jurisdiction; and (f) all other information set forth on the Perfection Certificate pertaining to Guarantor and each of its Subsidiaries is accurate and complete (it being understood and agreed that Guarantor may from time to time update certain information in the Perfection Certificate after the date hereof to the extent permitted by one or more specific provisions in this Agreement);

(g) the financial statements of Guarantor, copies of which have been and shall be furnished to Bank, fairly present
in all material respects the financial position of Guarantor for the dates and periods purported to be covered thereby, and no Event of Default
under section 8.11 of the Loan Agreement has occurred, is continuing or would occur upon the effectiveness of this Agreement;

- (h) after the incurrence of Guarantor's obligations under this Agreement, the fair salable value of Guarantor's assets (including goodwill minus disposition costs) exceeds the fair value of its liabilities; Guarantor is not left with unreasonably small capital after the transactions in this Agreement or the other Loan Documents; and Guarantor is able to pay its debts (including trade debts) as they mature:
- (i) all representations and warranties contained in this Agreement are true at the time of Guarantor's execution of this Agreement and, with respect to the representations and warranties contained in clauses (j) through (o) of this Section 4.1, shall be true upon the issuance and receipt by Guarantor of any additional Pledged Shares and/or Pledged Collateral after the date hereof;
- (j) Guarantor is, at the time of delivery of the Pledged Shares to Bank hereunder, the sole holder of record and the sole beneficial owner of the Pledged Collateral, free and clear of any Lien thereon or affecting title thereto, except for the Lien created by this Agreement and Permitted Liens;
- (k) none of the Pledged Shares have been transferred in violation of applicable federal or state securities, or similar laws, which such transfer may be subject to in the United States of America or any applicable jurisdiction;
 - (1) all of the Pledged Shares have been duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid and are non-assessable;
- (m) to Guarantor's knowledge, (i) there are no subscriptions, warrants, rights of first refusal or other restrictions on transfer relative to, or options exercisable with respect to the Pledged Shares; and (ii) the Pledged Shares are not the subject of any present or threatened suit, action, arbitration, administrative or other proceeding, and Guarantor knows of no reasonable grounds for the institution of any such proceedings;
- (n) no consent, approval, authorization or other order of any Person and no consent or authorization of any Governmental Authority is required to be made or obtained which has not yet been made or obtained by Guarantor either (i) for the pledge by Guarantor of the Pledged Collateral pursuant to this Agreement or for the execution, delivery, or performance of this Agreement by Guarantor; or (ii) for the exercise by Bank of the voting or other rights provided for in this Agreement or the remedies with respect to the Pledged Collateral pursuant to this Agreement, except, in the case of clause (i) and (ii), as (x) may be required in connection with such disposition by laws affecting the offer and sale of securities generally and (y) by the laws of the United States and any applicable foreign jurisdiction; and

(o) the pledge, grant of a security interest in, and delivery of the Pledged Collateral pursuant to this Agreement, will create a valid first priority Lien on and in the Pledged Collateral, and the proceeds thereof, securing the payment of the Guarantor Obligations.

SECTION 5 - COVENANTS

5.1 Guarantor covenants and agrees to the following:

(a) Deliver to Bank, (i) within five (5) days of filing, copies of all periodic and other reports, proxy statements and other materials filed by Guarantor with the SEC, any Governmental Authority succeeding to any or all of the functions of the SEC or with any national securities exchange, or distributed to its shareholders, as the case may be. Documents required to be delivered pursuant to the terms hereof (to the extent any such documents are included in materials otherwise filed with the SEC) may be delivered electronically and if so delivered, shall be deemed to have been delivered on the date on which Guarantor posts such documents, or provides a link thereto, on Guarantor's website on the Internet at Guarantor's website address, (ii) a prompt report of any legal actions pending or threatened in writing against Guarantor or any of its Subsidiaries that could result in damages or costs to Guarantor or any of its Subsidiaries of, individually or in the aggregate, Two Hundred Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$250,000) or more, and (iii) financial information reasonably requested by Bank;

(b) Timely file, and require each of its Subsidiaries to timely file, all required tax returns and reports and timely pay, and require each of its Subsidiaries to timely pay, all foreign, federal, state and material local taxes, assessments, deposits and contributions owed by Guarantor and each of its Subsidiaries, except for deferred payment of any contested taxes, provided that Guarantor (i) in good faith contests its obligation to pay the taxes by appropriate proceedings promptly and diligently instituted and conducted, (ii) notifies Bank in writing of the commencement of, and any material development in, the proceedings, (iii) posts bonds or takes any other steps required to prevent the governmental authority levying such contested taxes from obtaining a Lien upon any of the Collateral that is other than a "Permitted Lien," and shall deliver to Bank, on reasonable demand, appropriate certificates attesting to such payments, and pay all amounts necessary to fund all present pension, profit sharing and deferred compensation plans in accordance with their terms;

(c) Keep its business and the Collateral insured for risks and in amounts standard for companies in Guarantor's industry and location. Insurance policies shall be in a form, with companies, and in amounts standard for companies in Guarantor's industry and location. All property policies shall have a lender's loss payable endorsement showing Bank as a lender loss payee and waive subrogation against Bank. All liability policies shall show, or have endorsements showing, Bank as an additional insured. All policies (or their respective endorsements) shall provide that the insurer shall give Bank at least thirty (30) days' notice before canceling its policy (ten (10) days notice before canceling its policy for non-payment of premium). At Bank's reasonable request, Guarantor shall deliver certified copies of policies and evidence of all premium payments. If an Event of Default exists, proceeds payable under any policy shall, at Bank's option, be payable to Bank on account of the Obligations. After the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, all proceeds payable under such casualty policy shall, at the option of Bank, be payable to Bank on account of the Guarantor Obligations. If Guarantor fails to obtain insurance as required under this Section 5.1(c) or to pay any amount or furnish any required proof of payment to third persons and Bank, Bank may make all or part of such payment or obtain such insurance policies required in this Section 5.1(c), and take any action under the policies Bank deems prudent. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Guarantor shall not be required to deliver insurance endorsements pursuant to this Section 5.1(c) until the date that is thirty (30) days from the date hereof;

(d) Provide Bank five (5) days prior written notice before establishing any Collateral Account at or with any bank or financial institution other than Bank or Bank's Affiliates. For each Collateral Account that Guarantor at any time maintains in the United States, Guarantor shall cause the applicable bank or financial institution (other than Bank) at or with which any Collateral Account is maintained to execute and deliver a Control Agreement or other appropriate instrument with respect to such Collateral Account to perfect Bank's Lien in such Collateral Account in accordance with the terms hereunder which Control Agreement may not be terminated without the prior written consent of Bank unless this Agreement and Bank's Liens hereunder are terminated. The provisions of the previous sentence shall not apply to (i) deposit accounts exclusively used for payroll, payroll taxes and other employee wage and benefit payments to or for the benefit of Guarantor's employees and identified to Bank by Guarantor as such, or (ii) other Collateral Accounts holding balances not in excess of Seven Hundred Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$750,000) in the aggregate at any time. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Guarantor shall not be required to deliver Control Agreements pursuant to this Section 5.1(d) until the date that is thirty (30) days from the date hereof;

(e) (i) Protect, defend and maintain the validity and enforceability of its Intellectual Property material to its business; (ii) promptly advise Bank in writing of material infringements of its Intellectual Property material to its business; (iii) not allow any Intellectual Property material to Guarantor's business to be abandoned, forfeited or dedicated to the public without Bank's written consent, and (iv) provide written notice to Bank (which may be delivered electronically and if so delivered, shall be deemed to have been delivered on the date on which Guarantor posts such documents, or provides a link thereto, on Guarantor's website on the Internet at Guarantor's website address) within ten (10) days of entering or becoming bound by any Restricted License (other than over-the-counter software that is commercially available to the public). Guarantor shall take such commercially reasonable steps as Bank requests to obtain the consent of, or waiver by, any person whose consent or waiver is necessary for (A) any Restricted License to be deemed "Collateral" and for Bank to have a security interest in it that might otherwise be restricted or prohibited by law or by the terms of any such Restricted License, whether now existing or entered into in the future, and (B) Bank to have the ability in the event of a liquidation of any Collateral to dispose of such Collateral in accordance with Bank's rights and remedies under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents;

(f) Allow Bank, or its agents, at reasonable times, on three (3) Business Days' notice (provided no notice is required if an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing), to inspect the Collateral and audit and copy Guarantor's Books. Such inspections or audits shall be conducted no more often than once every twelve (12) months unless an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing. The foregoing inspections and audits shall be at Guarantor's expense, and the charge therefor shall be \$850 per person per day (or such higher amount as shall represent Bank's then-current standard charge for the same), plus reasonable out-of-pocket expenses. In the event Guarantor and Bank schedule an audit more than ten (10) days in advance, and Guarantor cancels or seeks to reschedule the audit with less than ten (10) days written notice to Bank, then (without limiting any of Bank's rights or remedies), Guarantor shall pay Bank a fee of \$1,000 plus any out-of-pocket expenses incurred by Bank to compensate Bank for the anticipated costs and expenses of the cancellation or rescheduling;

- (g) Guarantor shall, at any time and from time to time, execute and deliver such further instruments and take such further action as may reasonably be requested by Bank to effect the purposes of this Agreement;
- (h) Guarantor shall make any payments and do any act reasonably necessary or convenient to protect the Collateral and the value of Bank's interest therein. If Guarantor fails to pay any amount or furnish any required proof of payment to third Persons as required hereunder, Bank may make all or part of the payment or obtain insurance policies, and take any action under the policies as Bank deems prudent. Any amounts paid by Bank are Bank Expenses and immediately due and payable, bearing interest at the Default Rate and secured by the Collateral. No payments by Bank are an agreement to make similar payments in the future or Bank's waiver of any Event of Default; and
- (i) (i) Maintain its and all its Subsidiaries' legal existence and good standing in their respective jurisdictions of formation and maintain qualification in each jurisdiction in which the failure to so qualify would reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on Guarantor's business or operations; (ii) comply, and have each Subsidiary comply, with all laws, ordinances and regulations to which it is subject, noncompliance with which could have a material adverse effect on Guarantor's business; (iii) obtain all of the Governmental Approvals necessary for the performance by Guarantor of its obligations under the Loan Documents to which it is a party and the grant of a security interest to Bank in all of its property; and (iv) promptly provide copies of any such obtained Governmental Approvals to Bank.
 - 5.2 Guarantor shall not do any of the following without Bank's prior written consent:

(a) Convey, sell, lease, transfer, assign, or otherwise dispose of (collectively, "Transfer"), or permit any of its Subsidiaries to Transfer, all or any part of its business or property, except for Transfers (a) of Inventory in the ordinary course of business; (b) of worn-out or obsolete Equipment or Equipment that is no longer useful for Guarantor's business; (c) in connection with Permitted Liens and Investments that are not otherwise prohibited under this Agreement or the other Loan Documents; (d) of non-exclusive licenses for the use of the property of Guarantor or its Subsidiaries in the ordinary course of business and licenses that could not result in a legal transfer of title of the licensed property but that may be exclusive in respects other than territory and that may be exclusive as to territory only as to discreet geographical areas outside of the United States; and (e) consisting of Guarantor's use or transfer of money or Cash Equivalents in the ordinary course of business in a manner that is not prohibited by the terms of this Agreement or the other Loan Documents;

(b) (i) Liquidate or dissolve; (ii) permit or suffer a Change in Control, or (iii) permit Borrower to cease being a wholly-owned Subsidiary of Guarantor;

- (c) Guarantor shall not, without at least thirty (30) days prior written notice to Bank: (1) add any new offices or business locations, including warehouses (unless such new offices or business locations contain less than One Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$100,000) in Guarantor's assets or property) or deliver any portion of the Collateral valued, individually or in the aggregate, in excess of One Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$100,000) to a bailee at a location other than to a bailee and at a location already disclosed in the Perfection Certificate, (2) change its jurisdiction of organization, (3) change its organizational structure or type, (4) change its legal name, or (5) change any organizational number (if any) assigned by its jurisdiction of organization. If Guarantor intends to deliver any portion of the Collateral valued, individually or in the aggregate, in excess of One Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$100,000) to a bailee, and Bank and such bailee are not already parties to a bailee agreement governing both the Collateral and the location to which Guarantor intends to deliver the Collateral, then Guarantor will first receive the written consent of Bank, and use commercially reasonable efforts to cause such bailee to execute and deliver a bailee agreement in form and substance satisfactory to Bank in its reasonable discretion;
- (d) Merge or consolidate, or permit any of its Subsidiaries to merge or consolidate, with any other Person. A Subsidiary may merge or consolidate into another Subsidiary or into Guarantor;
- (e) Create, incur, assume, or be liable for any Indebtedness, or permit any Subsidiary to do so, other than Permitted Indebtedness;
- (f) Create, incur, allow, or suffer any Lien on any of its property, or assign or convey any right to receive income, including the sale of any Accounts, or permit any of its Subsidiaries to do so, except for Permitted Liens, permit any Collateral not to be subject to the first priority security interest granted herein, or enter into any agreement, document, instrument or other arrangement (except with or in favor of Bank or in connection with Permitted Liens) with any Person which directly or indirectly prohibits or has the effect of prohibiting Guarantor from assigning, mortgaging, pledging, granting a security interest in or upon, or encumbering any of Guarantor's Intellectual Property, except, in each case, as is otherwise permitted in Section 5.2(a) hereof and the definition of "Permitted Liens" herein;
 - (g) Maintain any Collateral Account except pursuant to the terms of Section 5.1(d) hereof;
- (h) Pay (other than in the form of Guarantor's capital stock) any dividends or make any distribution or payment or redeem, retire or purchase any capital stock; provided, however, that Guarantor may repurchase capital stock from former directors, officers, employees or consultants at the original purchase price thereof, but not to exceed in the aggregate of Five Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$500,000) per fiscal year, as permitted by Guarantor's equity incentive plans, restricted stock purchase agreements, stock option agreements, stock grant agreements or similar agreements, so long as an Event of Default does not exist at the time of such repurchase and would not exist after giving effect to such repurchase;

(i) (i) Make or permit any payment on any Subordinated Debt, except under the terms of the subordination, intercreditor, or other similar agreement to which such Subordinated Debt is subject, or (ii) amend any provision in any document relating to the Subordinated Debt which would increase the amount thereof or adversely affect the subordination thereof to Guarantor Obligations owed to Bank, except as may be permitted under the terms of the subordination, intercreditor, or other similar agreement to which such Subordinated Debt is subject;

(j) Become an "investment company" or a company controlled by an "investment company", under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended, or undertake as one of its important activities extending credit to purchase or carry margin stock (as defined in Regulation U of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System), or use the proceeds of any Credit Extension for that purpose; fail to meet the minimum funding requirements of ERISA, permit a Reportable Event or Prohibited Transaction, as defined in ERISA, to occur; fail to comply with the Federal Fair Labor Standards Act or violate any other law or regulation, if the violation could reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on Guarantor's business, or permit any of its Subsidiaries to do so; withdraw or permit any Subsidiary to withdraw from participation in, permit partial or complete termination of, or permit the occurrence of any other event with respect to, any present pension, profit sharing and deferred compensation plan which could reasonably be expected to result in any material liability of Guarantor, including any liability to the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation or its successors or any other governmental agency; or

(k) Form any direct or indirect Subsidiary or acquire any direct or indirect Subsidiary after the date hereof, unless Guarantor (a) causes any such new Domestic Subsidiary to provide to Bank a joinder to this Agreement, together with such appropriate financing statements and/or Control Agreements, all in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Bank (including being sufficient to grant Bank a first priority Lien (subject to Permitted Liens) in and to the assets of such newly formed or acquired Domestic Subsidiary), (b) provides to Bank appropriate certificates and powers and financing statements, pledging all of the direct or beneficial ownership interest in any such new Subsidiary (except to the extent shares of any such new Foreign Subsidiary are excluded from the Collateral pursuant to Section 2.1(c)(i)), in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Bank, and (c) provides to Bank all other documentation in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Bank which in its opinion is appropriate with respect to the execution and delivery of the applicable documentation referred to above. Any document, agreement, or instrument executed or issued pursuant to this Section 5.2(k) shall be a Loan Document.

- 5.3 So long as Bank has any commitment to make Credit Extensions to any Borrower under the Loan Agreement or any Borrower has any Obligations (other than contingent indemnity obligations for which no claim has been asserted) outstanding under the Loan Documents, Guarantor agrees that Guarantor:
- (a) will not (i) except as otherwise permitted by the Loan Documents, sell, transfer or otherwise dispose of, or grant any option or warrant with respect to, any of the Pledged Collateral (or any part thereof or interest therein) except with the prior written consent of Bank, or (ii) create or permit to exist any Lien upon or with respect to any of the Pledged Collateral, except for Permitted Liens. If any Pledged Collateral, or any part thereof, is sold, transferred or otherwise disposed of in violation of this Section 5.3, the security interest of Bank shall continue in the Pledged Collateral, to the extent permitted under applicable law, notwithstanding such sale, transfer or other disposition, and Guarantor will deliver any proceeds thereof to Bank to be held as Pledged Collateral hereunder;
- (b) shall, at Guarantor's own expense, promptly execute, acknowledge, and deliver all such instruments and take all such actions as Bank from time to time may reasonably request to ensure to Bank the benefits of the Lien in and to the Pledged Collateral intended to be created by this Agreement;
- (c) shall maintain, preserve and, at Bank's request, use commercially reasonable efforts to defend the title to the Pledged Collateral and the Lien of Bank thereon against the claim of any other Person; and
- (d) upon obtaining any shares of capital stock or other equity securities that should be pledged pursuant to Section 3.1 of this Agreement, shall promptly deliver to Bank a duly executed Pledge Supplement in substantially the form of Exhibit B attached hereto (a "Pledge Supplement") identifying such additional shares of capital stock or other equity securities. Guarantor hereby authorizes Bank to attach each Pledge Supplement to this Agreement and agrees that all shares of capital stock or other equity securities listed thereon shall for all purposes hereunder constitute Pledged Collateral.

SECTION 6 - EVENTS OF DEFAULT

- 6.1 Upon the occurrence and during the continuation of an Event of Default, Bank shall have all of the rights of a secured party under the Code with respect to the Collateral. Guarantor's obligations hereunder are not limited to the Collateral or any exercise by Bank of rights and remedies against the same, and Bank may pursue any other available rights and remedies against Guarantor, whether hereunder, at law or otherwise, without resort to the Collateral if Bank deems it in its best interests to do so.
 - 6.2 So long as no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing:
- 6.2.1 Guarantor shall be entitled to exercise any and all voting and other consensual rights pertaining to the Pledged Collateral or any part thereof; and

6.2.2 Guarantor shall be entitled to receive and to retain and use free and clear of the Lien created hereby any and all payments, including, but not limited to, profits, dividends or distributions paid in respect of its Pledged Collateral; *provided*, *however*, that any and all:

(a) non-cash profits, non-cash dividends or distributions in the form of capital stock, instruments or other property received, receivable or otherwise distributed in respect of, or in exchange for, any Pledged Collateral, and

(b) profits, dividends and other distributions paid or payable in cash in respect of any Pledged Collateral in connection with total liquidation or dissolution,

shall, promptly be delivered to Bank, in the case of (a) above, to be held as Collateral and shall, if received by Guarantor, be received in trust for the benefit of Bank, be segregated from the other property of Guarantor, and promptly be delivered to Bank as Pledged Collateral in the same form as so received (with any necessary endorsement), and in the case of (b) above, to be applied to the Obligations to the extent permitted by the Loan Agreement or otherwise to be held as Pledged Collateral.

6.3 During the existence and continuation of an Event of Default,

(a) Bank may, to the extent permitted by applicable law, at its election, apply, set off, collect or sell in one or more sales, or take such steps as may be necessary to liquidate and reduce to cash in the hands of Bank in whole or in part, with or without any previous demands or demand of performance or notice or advertisement, the whole or any part of the Pledged Collateral in such order as Bank may elect, and any such sale may be made either at public or private sale at its place of business or elsewhere, or at any broker's board or securities exchange, either for cash or upon credit or for future delivery; provided, however, that if such disposition is at private sale, then the purchase price of the Pledged Collateral shall be equal to the public market price then in effect, or, if at the time of sale no public market for the Pledged Collateral exists, then, in recognition of the fact that the sale of the Pledged Collateral would have to be registered under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Act"), and that the expenses of such registration are commercially unreasonable for the type and amount of collateral pledged hereunder, Bank and Guarantor hereby agree that such private sale shall be at a purchase price mutually agreed to by Bank and Guarantor or, if the parties cannot agree upon a purchase price, then at a purchase price established by Bank in the exercise of its reasonable discretion. Bank shall be under no obligation to delay the sale of any of the Pledged Shares for the period of time necessary to permit Guarantor to register such securities for public sale under the Act, or under applicable state securities laws, even if Guarantor would agree to do so. Bank may be the purchaser of any or all Pledged Collateral so sold and hold the same thereafter in its own right free from any claim of Guarantor or right of redemption. To the extent permitted by applicable law, demands of performance, notices of sale, advertisements and presence of property at sale are hereby waived. Any sale hereunder m

(b) Bank shall have all of the rights of a secured party under the Code with respect to the Pledged Collateral. Guarantor's obligations hereunder are not limited to the Pledged Collateral or any exercise by Bank of rights and remedies against the same, and Bank may pursue any other available rights and remedies against any Guarantor, whether hereunder, at law or otherwise, without resort to the Pledged Collateral if Bank deems it in its best interests to do so.

6.4 During the existence of an Event of Default, the proceeds of the sale of any of the Pledged Collateral and all sums received or collected by Bank from or on account of such Pledged Collateral under Section 6.3 shall be applied by Bank to the payment of expenses incurred or paid by Bank in connection with any sale, transfer or delivery of the Pledged Collateral, to the payment of any other costs, charges, attorneys' fees or expenses mentioned herein, and to the payment of the Obligations or any part hereof, all in such order and manner as Bank in its discretion may determine.

6.5 Upon the transfer by Bank of all or any part of the Obligations pursuant to the terms of the Loan Agreement, Bank may transfer all or any part of the Pledged Collateral to the transferee of the Obligations and shall be fully discharged thereafter from all liability and responsibility with respect to such Pledged Collateral so transferred, and the transferee shall be vested with all the rights and powers of Bank hereunder with respect to such Pledged Collateral so transferred; but with respect to any Pledged Collateral not so transferred, Bank shall retain all rights and powers hereby given.

SECTION 7 – DEFINITIONS

- 7.1 "Change in Control" means any event, transaction, or occurrence as a result of which (a) any "person" (as such term is defined in Sections 3(a)(9) and 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act), other than a trustee or other fiduciary holding securities under an employee benefit plan of Guarantor, is or becomes a beneficial owner (within the meaning Rule 13d-3 promulgated under the Exchange Act), directly or indirectly, of securities of Guarantor, representing fifty percent (50%) or more of the combined voting power of Guarantor's then outstanding securities; or (b) during any period of twelve (12) consecutive calendar months, individuals who at the beginning of such period constituted the Board of Directors of Guarantor (together with any new directors whose election by the Board of Directors of Guarantor was approved by a vote of not less than two-thirds of the directors then still in office who either were directors at the beginning of such period or whose election or nomination for election was previously so approved) cease for any reason other than death or disability to constitute a majority of the directors then in office.
- 7.2 "Control Agreement" is any control agreement entered into among the depository institution at which Guarantor maintains a Deposit Account or the securities intermediary or commodity intermediary at which Guarantor maintains a Securities Account or a Commodity Account, Guarantor, and Bank pursuant to which Bank obtains control (within the meaning of the Code) over such Deposit Account, Securities Account, or Commodity Account.
- 7.3 "**Domestic Subsidiary**" means any Subsidiary which is organized under the laws of the United States or any state or territory thereof or the District of Columbia

- 7.4 "Foreign Subsidiary" means any Subsidiary which is not a Domestic Subsidiary.
- 7.5 "Intellectual Property" means all of Guarantor's right, title, and interest in and to the following:
 - (a) its Copyrights, Trademarks and Patents;
- (b) any and all trade secrets and trade secret rights, including, without limitation, any rights to unpatented inventions, know-how, operating manuals;
 - (c) any and all source code;
 - (d) any and all design rights which may be available to Guarantor;
- (e) any and all claims for damages by way of past, present and future infringement of any of the foregoing, with the right, but not the obligation, to sue for and collect such damages for said use or infringement of the Intellectual Property rights identified above; and
 - (f) all amendments, renewals and extensions of any of the Copyrights, Trademarks or Patents.

7.6 "Permitted Indebtedness" is:

- (a) Guarantor's Indebtedness to Bank under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents;
- (b) Subordinated Debt;
- (c) unsecured Indebtedness to trade creditors and corporate credit cards incurred in the ordinary course of business;
- (d) Indebtedness incurred as a result of endorsing negotiable instruments received in the ordinary course of

business;

(e) Indebtedness secured by Liens permitted under clauses (a) and (c) of the definition of "Permitted Liens"

hereunder;

- (f) extensions, refinancings, modifications, amendments and restatements of any items of Permitted Indebtedness (a) through (e) above, provided that the principal amount thereof is not increased or the terms thereof are not modified to impose more burdensome terms upon Guarantor or its Subsidiary, as the case may be;
- (g) Indebtedness (including without limitation, Contingent Obligations) to North Atlantic not to exceed Eight Million Dollars (\$8,000,000) in principal amount, plus accrued interest and fees; and

(h) Indebtedness of Foreign Subsidiaries of Guarantor so long as Guarantor is not an obligor or credit party with respect to any such Indebtedness and no recourse to Guarantor or any of its property may be had by the creditors with respect to such Indebtedness.

7.7 "Permitted Liens" are:

- (a) Liens arising under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents;
- (b) Liens for taxes, fees, assessments or other government charges or levies, either (i) not due and payable or (ii) being contested in good faith and for which Guarantor maintains adequate reserves on its books, provided that no notice of any such Lien has been filed or recorded under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and the Treasury Regulations adopted thereunder;
- (c) purchase money Liens (i) on Equipment acquired or held by Guarantor incurred for financing the acquisition of the Equipment securing no more than One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000) in the aggregate amount outstanding, or (ii) existing on Equipment when acquired, if the Lien is confined to the property and improvements and the proceeds of the Equipment;
- (d) Liens of carriers, warehousemen, suppliers, or other Persons that are possessory in nature arising in the ordinary course of business so long as such Liens attach only to Inventory and Equipment and which are not delinquent or remain payable without penalty or which are being contested in good faith and by appropriate proceedings which proceedings have the effect of preventing the forfeiture or sale of the property subject thereto;
- (e) Liens to secure payment of workers' compensation, employment insurance, old-age pensions, social security and other like obligations incurred in the ordinary course of business (other than Liens imposed by ERISA);
- (f) Liens incurred in the extension, renewal or refinancing of the indebtedness secured by Liens described in (a) and (c), but any extension, renewal or replacement Lien must be limited to the property encumbered by the existing Lien and the principal amount of the indebtedness may not increase;
- (g) leases or subleases of real property granted in the ordinary course of Guarantor's business (or, if referring to another Person, in the ordinary course of such Person's business), and leases, subleases, non-exclusive licenses or sublicenses of personal property (other than Intellectual Property) granted in the ordinary course of Guarantor's business (or, if referring to another Person, in the ordinary course of such Person's business), if the leases, subleases, licenses and sublicenses do not prohibit granting Bank a security interest therein;
 - (h) non-exclusive licenses of Intellectual Property granted to third parties in the ordinary course of business;
- (i) licenses of Intellectual Property that could not result in a legal transfer of title of the licensed property that may be exclusive in respects other than territory;

(j) Liens arising from attachments or judgments, orders, or decrees in circumstances not constituting an Event of

Default;

(k) Liens in favor of other financial institutions arising in connection with Guarantor's deposit and/or securities accounts held at such institutions, provided that Bank has a perfected security interest in the amounts held in such deposit and/or securities accounts; and

- (l) Liens in favor of North Atlantic in connection with Indebtedness permitted under clause (g) of the definition of "Permitted Indebtedness" hereunder.
- 7.8 "Restricted License" is any material license or other agreement with respect to which Guarantor is the licensee (a) that prohibits or otherwise restricts Guarantor from granting a security interest in Guarantor's interest in such license or agreement or any other property, or (b) for which a default under or termination of could interfere with the Bank's right to sell any Collateral.
- 7.9 "**Subordinated Debt**" is indebtedness incurred by Guarantor subordinated to all of Guarantor's now or hereafter indebtedness to Bank (pursuant to a subordination, intercreditor, or other similar agreement in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Bank entered into between Bank and the other creditor), on terms acceptable to Bank.

SECTION 8 – MISCELLANEOUS

8.1 Guarantor agrees to pay reasonable attorneys' fees and all other costs and expenses which may be incurred by Bank in the enforcement of this Agreement. No terms or provisions of this Agreement may be changed, waived, revoked or amended without Bank's prior written consent. Should any provision of this Agreement be determined by a court of competent jurisdiction to be unenforceable, all of the other provisions shall remain effective. This Agreement embodies the entire agreement between the parties hereto with respect to the matters set forth herein, and supersedes all prior agreements among the parties with respect to the matters set forth herein. No course of prior dealing among the parties, no usage of trade, and no parole or extrinsic evidence of any nature shall be used to supplement, modify or vary any of the terms hereof. Bank may assign this Agreement without in any way affecting Guarantor's liability under it. This Agreement shall inure to the benefit of Bank, Guarantor and their respective successors and assigns. This Agreement is in addition to the guaranties of any other guarantors of the Obligations. Notwithstanding the foregoing, so long as no Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, Bank shall not assign its interest in this Agreement to any Person who in the reasonable estimation of Bank is (a) a direct competitor of Guarantor, whether as an operating company or direct or indirect parent with voting control over such operating company, or (b) a vulture fund or distressed debt fund.

8.2 North Carolina law governs this Agreement without regard to principles of conflicts of law. Guarantor and Bank each submit to the exclusive jurisdiction of the State and Federal courts in Wake County, North Carolina, provided, however, that if for any reason Bank cannot avail itself of such courts in the State of North Carolina, Guarantor accepts jurisdiction of the courts and venue in Santa Clara County, California; provided, further, that nothing in this Agreement shall be deemed to operate to preclude Bank from bringing suit or taking other legal action in any other jurisdiction to realize on the Collateral or any other security for the Obligations, or to enforce a judgment or other court order in favor of Bank. Guarantor expressly submits and consents in advance to such jurisdiction in any action or suit commenced in any such court, and Guarantor hereby waives any objection that it may have based upon lack of personal jurisdiction, improper venue, or forum non conveniens and hereby consents to the granting of such legal or equitable relief as is deemed appropriate by such court. Guarantor hereby waives personal service of the summons, complaints, and other process may be made by registered or certified mail addressed to Guarantor at the address set forth on the signature page hereto and that service so made shall be deemed completed upon the earlier to occur of Guarantor's actual receipt thereof or three (3) days after deposit in the U.S. mails, proper postage prepaid.

TO THE EXTENT PERMITTED BY APPLICABLE LAW, GUARANTOR AND BANK EACH WAIVE THEIR RIGHT TO A JURY TRIAL OF ANY CLAIM OR CAUSE OF ACTION ARISING OUT OF OR BASED UPON THIS AGREEMENT, THE OTHER LOAN DOCUMENTS OR ANY CONTEMPLATED TRANSACTION, INCLUDING CONTRACT, TORT, BREACH OF DUTY AND ALL OTHER CLAIMS. THIS WAIVER IS A MATERIAL INDUCEMENT FOR BOTH PARTIES TO ENTER INTO THIS AGREEMENT. EACH PARTY HAS REVIEWED THIS WAIVER WITH ITS COUNSEL.

8.3 This Agreement may be executed in counterpart signature pages, all of which taken together shall be deemed to be one original of this instrument. Delivery of an executed counterpart to this Agreement by facsimile or electronic mail shall be effective as a manually executed counterpart to this Agreement.

8.4 All covenants, representations and warranties made in this Agreement continue in full force until this Agreement has terminated pursuant to its terms and all Obligations and/or Guarantor Obligations have been satisfied. So long as Borrower and Guarantor have satisfied the Obligations and Guarantor Obligations, respectively (other than inchoate indemnity obligations, any other obligations which, by their terms, are to survive the termination of this Agreement, and any Obligations under Bank Services Agreements that are cash collateralized in accordance with Section 4.1 of the Loan Agreement), this Agreement shall be deemed terminated, subject to Section 1.5. Those obligations that are expressly specified in this Agreement as surviving this Agreement's termination shall continue to survive notwithstanding this Agreement's termination.

[Signature begins on next page.]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned Guarantor has executed this Unconditional Secured Guaranty and Pledge Agreement as of this __ day of March, 2015.

DIGITAL TURBINE, INC. a Delaware corporation

By: /s/ Bill Stone

Name: Bill Stone Title: CEO

Address: 1300 Guadelupe

Austin, TX 78701 Attn: Bill Stone

SILICON VALLEY BANK

By: <u>/s/ Victor Le</u>

Name: Victor Le Title: Vice President

Address: 3005 Carrington Mill Blvd., Suite 530

Morrisville, NC 27560 Attn: Chris Stoecker

EXHIBIT A – PLEDGED SHARES

Name of Pledged Share Issuer	Jurisdiction of Organization	Number of Shares Authorized	Number of Shares Outstanding	Number of Shares Owned by Guarantor	% of Shares Owned by Guarantor	% of Outstanding Shares Pledged	Certificate Number
DTM Merger Sub,							
Inc. 1	Delaware	1,000	1,000	1,000	100%	100%	1
Digital Turbine USA, Inc.	Delaware	10,000	10,000	10,000	100%	100%	2

¹ Appia, Inc. to be merged into DTM Merger Sub, Inc., on the date hereof.

EXHIBIT B – FORM OF PLEDGE SUPPLEMENT

PLEDGE SUPPLEMENT

e 11 ,,,	is delivered pursuant to Section 5.3(d) of the Guaranty and Pledge this Pledge Supplement may be attached to the Unconditional Secured
	• **
	nended, restated, modified, renewed, supplemented or extended from time
to time, the "Guaranty and Pledge Agreement"; the terms defined	therein and not otherwise defined herein being used as therein defined),
made by the undersigned, as Guarantor, in favor of Silicon Valley Ba	nk, as Bank.
1 1 7	d on this Pledge Supplement shall be and become part of the Pledged and Pledge Agreement and shall secure all the Guarantor Obligations.
The undersigned hereby certifies that the representation and are true and correct in all material respects with respect to the Pledged	warranties set forth in Section 4.1 of the Guaranty and Pledge Agreement Shares listed below on and as of the date hereof.
	DIGITAL TURBINE, INC.
	a Delaware corporation
	Ву:
	Name:
	Title:

					Number of	% of	
Name of		Number of	Number of	Number of	Shares	Outstanding	
Pledged Share	Jurisdiction of	Shares	Shares	Shares	Owned by	Shares	Certificate
Issuer	Organization	Authorized	Issued	Outstanding	Guarantor	Pledged	Number

Title:

Digital Turbine Shareholders Approve Stock Issuance in Connection with Appia Merger at Annual Stockholder Meeting

AUSTIN, Texas, March 5, 2015 /PRNewswire/ -- Digital Turbine, Inc. (Nasdaq: APPS), the company empowering operators and Original Equipment Manufacturers (OEMs) around the globe with end-to-end mobile solutions, announced that at its Annual Stockholder Meeting on March 5, 2015, Digital Turbine stockholders voted to approve the issuance and sale of shares pursuant to the merger agreement with Appia, the leading independent mobile user acquisition network, with over 99% of the votes cast in favor of the merger. The merger is expected to close promptly, at which time Digital Turbine will announce the date and time of a fiscal 2016 outlook update call.

In addition, stockholders also approved: the election of six directors to serve on the board of directors; in non-binding advisory votes, the compensation of the named executive officers (the "say-on-pay" vote) and to hold an annual advisory vote on future say-on-pay; and the ratification of SingerLewak LLP as the independent registered public accounting firm for fiscal year ending March 31, 2015. Final voting results will be reported in a Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

About Digital Turbine, Inc.

Digital Turbine works at the convergence of media and mobile communications, delivering end-to-end products and solutions for mobile operators, device OEMs and other third parties to enable them to effectively monetize mobile content. The company's products include DT IgniteTM, a mobile device management solution with targeted app distribution capabilities, DT IQTM, a customized user experience and app discovery tool, DT MarketplaceTM, an application and content store, and DT PayTM, a content management and mobile payment solution. Headquartered in Austin, Texas with global offices in Berlin, Singapore, Sydney and Tel Aviv, Digital Turbine's solutions are used by more than 31 million customers each month across more than 20 global operators. For additional information visit www.digitalturbine.com or connect with Digital Turbine on Twitter at @DigitalTurbine.

About Appia

Appia is the leading independent mobile user acquisition network. Appia has delivered more than 85 million app installs for hundreds of advertisers, including 60 of the top 100 more than 85 million app installs for hundreds of advertisers, including 60 of the top 100 grossing apps on the App Store and Google Play. Appia provides the technology, infrastructure, and scale to provide higher lifetime value users for advertisers while driving positive return on ad spend. In addition, Appia partners with a diverse set of publishers including app developers, mobile websites, and carriers to maximize their advertising revenue. Appia has been recognized for its leadership in the mobile ad tech space by Inc 500l5000, AlwaysOn's OnMobile Top 100 Private Companies, The Wall Street Journal's Top 50 Venture Backed Companies, and The Stevie Award for Most Innovative Tech Company. Appia is backed by leading venture capital firms including Venrock, Trident Capital, DCM, and Eric Schmidt's Tomorrow Ventures. Currently Appia operates in multiple offices worldwide including San Francisco, Singapore, Durham, Cork, and Mexico City. More information is available at www.appia.com, @Appia, and Appia's Blog.

Forward-Looking Statements

This news release includes "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of the U.S. federal securities laws. Statements in this news release that are not statements of historical fact and that concern the anticipated closing of the merger with Appia and any other statement that may be construed as a prediction of future performance or events,. These forward-looking statements speak only as of the date made and involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors which may, should one or more of these risks uncertainties or other factors materialize, cause actual results to differ materially from those expressed or implied by such statements. These factors include the occurrence of any event, change or other circumstances that could give rise to the termination of the merger agreement; the inability to complete the merger within the expected time period or at all, including the failure to satisfy conditions to completion of the merger; risks related to disruption of management's attention from the ongoing business operations due to the proposed merger; the effect of the announcement of the proposed merger on the Digital Turbine's or Appia's relationships with their respective customers, lenders, operating results and businesses generally; material adverse changes in Digital Turbine's or Appia's operations or financial results prior to closing; the ability to expand the combined company's global reach, accelerate growth and create a scalable, low-capex business model that drives EBITDA; failure to realize anticipated operational efficiencies, revenue (including projected revenue) and cost synergies and resulting revenue growth, EBITDA and free cash flow conversion if the merger is consummated; inability to refinance the assumed Appia debt subsequent to the closing or to refinance the debt on favorable terms; unforeseen difficulties preventing rapid integration of Appia's app-install infrastructure into Digital Turbine's existing platform; the potential for unforeseen or underestimated cash requirements necessary to enable transaction synergies to be realized; the inherent and deal specific challenges in converting discussions with carriers into actual contractual relationships; product acceptance of a new product such as DT Ignite or DT IQ in a competitive marketplace; device sell through for any specific device or series of devices; the potential for unforeseen or underestimated cash requirements or liabilities; the impact of currency exchange rate fluctuations on our reported GAAP financial statements; the company's ability as a smaller company to manage international operations; its ability given the company's limited resources to identify and consummate acquisitions; varying and often unpredictable levels of orders; the challenges inherent in technology development necessary to maintain the company's competitive advantage such as adherence to release schedules and the costs and time required for finalization and gaining market acceptance of new products; changes in economic conditions and market demand; rapid and complex changes occurring in the mobile marketplace; pricing and other activities by competitors; and other risks including those described from time to time in Digital Turbine's filings on Forms 10-K and 10-Q with the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC), press releases and other communications. You should not place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements. The company does not undertake to update forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise, except as required by law.

For more information contact:

Carolyn Capaccio/Monica Chang LHA (212) 838-3777/(415) 433-3777 digitalturbine@lhai.com

Digital Turbine Completes Transformative Merger with Appia

-Fiscal 2016 Business Outlook Conference Call to be Held on March 19th-

AUSTIN, Texas, March 9, 2015 /PRNewswire/ -- Digital Turbine, Inc. (Nasdaq: APPS), the company empowering operators and Original Equipment Manufacturers (OEMs) around the globe with end-to-end mobile solutions, announced it has completed its previously announced stock-for-stock merger with Appia, Inc., the leading independent mobile user acquisition network. At closing, Appia shareholders received approximately 19 million shares of newly issued Digital Turbine stock, or approximately 33% of the combined company. In addition, Appia's founder and CEO Jud Bowman and Executive Chairman Craig Forman have been appointed to Digital Turbine's board of directors, resulting in eight members total.

"We are thrilled to close our transformative merger with Appia, creating a single, unique, mobile app and ad ecosystem across Android and iOS for Digital Turbine," stated Bill Stone, Digital Turbine's CEO. "This vertical integration adds immediate scale for accelerated advertising revenue growth and elevates Digital Turbine's competitive positioning. Our vision to create the largest independent ecosystem for app distribution is realized, enabling global reach of advertisers and direct control of ad tech capabilities, further enhancing our ability to execute. In addition, we expect significant revenue synergies and cost savings for the combined company. We look forward to sharing our 2016 business outlook with the investment community on March 19th."

"Since the announcement of the merger last November, we have already seen evidence of the synergies generated by the combination of Appia's unparalleled advertising network with Digital Turbine's end-to-end app install platform," stated Jud Bowman, founder and CEO of Appia. "I'm excited to join the Digital Turbine board, for the potential ahead and the improved monetization opportunity we are creating for our operator and OEM partners globally."

Fiscal 2016 Business Outlook Conference Call

Management will host a conference call on March 19, 2015 at 9:00 a.m. ET to discuss the combined company's fiscal 2016 business outlook. To participate, interested parties should dial 866-652-5200 in the United States or 412-317-6060 from international locations, conference ID 10062054. A webcast of the conference call will be available at ir.digitalturbine.com.

A playback of the call will be available until March 26, 2015 by dialing 877-344-7529 within the United States or 412-317-0088 from international locations, passcode 10062054.

About Digital Turbine, Inc.

Digital Turbine works at the convergence of media and mobile communications, delivering end-to-end products and solutions for mobile operators, device OEMs and other third parties to enable them to effectively monetize mobile content. The company's products include DT IgniteTM, a mobile device management solution with targeted app distribution capabilities, DT IQTM, a customized user experience and app discovery tool, DT MarketplaceTM, an application and content store, and DT PayTM, a content management and mobile payment solution. Headquartered in Austin, Texas with global offices in Berlin, Singapore, Sydney and Tel Aviv, Digital Turbine's solutions are used by more than 31 million customers each month across more than 20 global operators. For additional information visit www.digitalturbine.com or connect with Digital Turbine on Twitter at @DigitalTurbine.

Appia is the leading independent mobile user acquisition network. Appia has delivered more than 100 million app installs for hundreds of advertisers, including 60 of the top 100 grossing apps on the App Store and Google Play. Appia provides the technology, infrastructure, and scale to provide higher lifetime value users for advertisers while driving positive return on ad spend. In addition, Appia partners with a diverse set of publishers including app developers, mobile websites, and carriers to maximize their advertising revenue. Appia has been recognized for its leadership in the mobile ad tech space by Inc 500l5000, AlwaysOn's OnMobile Top 100 Private Companies, The Wall Street Journal's Top 50 Venture Backed Companies, and The Stevie Award for Most Innovative Tech Company. Appia is backed by leading venture capital firms including Venrock, Trident Capital, DCM, and Eric Schmidt's TomorrowVentures. Currently Appia operates in multiple offices worldwide including San Francisco, Singapore, Durham, Cork, and Mexico City. More information is available at www.appia.com, @Appia, and Appia's Blog.

Forward-Looking Statements

This news release includes "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of the U.S. federal securities laws. Statements in this news release that are not statements of historical fact and that concern future results from operations, financial position, economic conditions, product releases and any other statement that may be construed as a prediction of future performance or events, including the anticipated closing of the merger. These forward-looking statements speak only as of the date made and involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors which may, should one or more of these risks uncertainties or other factors materialize, cause actual results to differ materially from those expressed or implied by such statements. These factors include the occurrence of any event; risks related to disruption of management's attention from the ongoing business operations due to integration of Appia's business operations; the effect of the merger on Digital Turbine's or Appia's relationships with their respective customers, lenders, operating results and businesses generally; the ability to expand the combined company's global reach, accelerate growth and create a scalable, low-capex business model that drives EBITDA; failure to realize anticipated operational efficiencies, revenue (including projected revenue) and cost synergies and resulting revenue growth, EBITDA and free cash flow conversion; inability to refinance the assumed Appia debt subsequent to the closing or to refinance the debt on favorable terms; unforeseen difficulties preventing rapid integration of Appia's app-install infrastructure into Digital Turbine's existing platform; the potential for unforeseen or underestimated cash requirements necessary to enable transaction synergies to be realized; the inherent and deal specific challenges in converting discussions with carriers into actual contractual relationships; product acceptance of a new product such as DT Ignite or DT IQ in a competitive marketplace; device sell through for any specific device or series of devices; the potential for unforeseen or underestimated cash requirements or liabilities; the impact of currency exchange rate fluctuations on our reported GAAP financial statements; the company's ability as a smaller company to manage international operations; its ability given the company's limited resources to identify and consummate acquisitions; varying and often unpredictable levels of orders; the challenges inherent in technology development necessary to maintain the company's competitive advantage such as adherence to release schedules and the costs and time required for finalization and gaining market acceptance of new products; changes in economic conditions and market demand; rapid and complex changes occurring in the mobile marketplace; pricing and other activities by competitors; and other risks including those described from time to time in Digital Turbine's filings on Forms 10-K and 10-O with the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC), press releases and other communications. You should not place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements. The company does not undertake to update forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise, except as required by law.

For more information contact:

Carolyn Capaccio/Monica Chang LHA (212) 838-3777/(415) 433-3777 digitalturbine@lhai.com